Birth outcome in Danish women with breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease

PhD thesis Vivian Langagergaard



Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, University of Aarhus Denmark

> Faculty of Health Sciences University of Aarhus 2007

Supervisors

Bente Nørgård, associate professor, MD, PhD Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark

Henrik Toft Sørensen, Professor, MD, DMSc, PhD Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark

Svend Juul, associate professor, MD Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, University of Aarhus, Denmark

Evaluation committee

Mats Lambe, associate professor, MD, PhD Department of Medical Epidemiology and Biostatistics Karolinska Institute, Stockholm, Sweden

Søren Friis, associate professor, MD Department of Genetics and Medicine, Institute of Cancer Epidemiology, Danish Cancer Society, Copenhagen, Denmark

Poul Thorsen, associate professor, MD, PhD (Chairman) Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, University of Aarhus, Denmark

Preface

This PhD thesis was carried out during my employment at the Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital and the Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, University of Aarhus.

The work was made possible due to a number of persons. First and foremost, I wish to express my gratitude to my supervisors: Bente Nørgård for her never-failing engagement and support throughout the research process and for always providing skilful and constructive feedback; Henrik Toft Sørensen for introducing me to the field of clinical epidemiology, his enthusiastic guidance and for sharing his comprehensive knowledge; Svend Juul for encouragement and valuable comments to my thesis.

I am grateful to the statisticians, Mette Gislum, Erzsebet Horvath-Puho, and Mette Vinther Skriver for good teamwork; it has been a pleasure to work with them. Also, I want to thank Lars Pedersen for his skilful assistance with data analyses on other research projects, and Anders Riis for useful statistical advice.

My sincere thanks go to Timothy L. Lash, Kenneth J. Rothman, and Mette Nørgaard who contributed significantly co-writing the papers. Thanks to Henrik Gregersen, Jens Peter Garne, Marianne Ewertz, Merete Jensen, Niels Uldbjerg and Erik Ernst for useful information regarding clinical issues.

I wish to thank my colleagues at the Department of Clinical Epidemiology and the Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health for creating a stimulating environment. Special thanks to Ellen Mikkelsen, Kreesten Meldgaard Madsen, Alma Pedersen, Bodil Hammer Bech, Anne Vingaard Olesen, Estrid Muff Munk, and Mogens Vestergaard for rewarding discussions, moral support and good laughs. Thanks to Susanne Møllerstrøm and Dorit Lindblad for taking care of numerous practicalities.

Finally, I wish to thank my parents, Agnete Langagergaard and Bent Olesen for their unconditional support at all times. I am deeply indebted to my mother for her invaluable help in our everyday life. My warmest thanks and gratitude go to my husband Allan Vastrup and our children Alexander and Christine for their love, encouragement and patience.

This research was funded by the Danish Cancer Society, the Danish Cancer Research Foundation, the Western Danish Research Forum for Health Sciences, Ingeborg and Leo Dannins Foundation for Scientific Research, Frits, Georg, and Marie Cecilie Glud's Foundation, Else and Mogens Wedell-Wedellsborg's Foundation, and Institute of Clinical Medicine, Aarhus University Hospital.

Vivian Langagergaard, April 2007

This PhD thesis is based on the following papers:

I. Langagergaard V, Gislum M, Skriver MV, Nørgård B, Lash TL, Rothman KJ, Sørensen HT. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer. *Br J Cancer* 2006; Jan 16; 94: 142-146.

II. Langagergaard V, Puho EH, Lash TL, Nørgård B, Sørensen HT.Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma. *Melanoma Res* 2007; Feb; 17: 31-36.

III. Langagergaard V, Puho EH, Nørgaard M, Nørgård B, Sørensen HT.Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study (submitted).

Contents

1. Introduction	1
1.1. The burden of breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's	
disease in women of childbearing age	1
1.2. Treatment of breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease	
in a historical view	3
1.3. Possible adverse effects of cancer and cancer therapy on birth outcome	5
1.3.1. Possible adverse effects of the cancer itself on birth outcome	6
1.3.2. Possible adverse effects of specific cancer therapy on birth outcome	7
1.4. Measuring birth outcome	10
1.5. Review of the literature on birth outcome in women with breast cancer, cutaneous	
malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease	13
1.6. Considerations for choice of study design	22
1.7. Hypothesis of the thesis	23
1.8. Specific aims	24
2. Material and methods	25
2.1. Data sources	25
2.2. Study population and comparison cohorts	26
2.3. Data on birth outcomes	27
2.4. Data on potential confounders	28
2.5. Statistical Analysis	28
3. Results	32
3.1. Study I. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer	32
3.2. Study II. Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma	35

3.3. Study III. Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study	39
4. Methodological considerations	44
4.1. Selection bias	44
4.2. Information bias	45
4.3. Confounding	47
4.4. Statistical precision	49
5. Main conclusions	50
5.1. Study I. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer	50
5.2. Study II. Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma	50
5.3. Study III. Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study	50
6. Discussion in relation to the existing literature	52
6.1. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer	52
6.2. Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma	54
6.3. Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study	55
7. Perspectives	58
8. Summary	60
9. Danish summary	62
10. References	64
11. Appendices (Study I-III)	76

Abbreviations

ABVD	Adriamycin, bleomycine, vinblastine, dacarbazine
CEF	Cyclophosphamide, epirubicine, 5-fluorouracil
CI	Confidence Interval
CMF	Cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, 5-fluorouracil
DBCG	Danish Breast Cancer Cooperative Group
ICD	International Classification of Diseases
IUGR	Intrauterine growth retardation
LBW	Low birth weight
LBW at term	Low birth weight at term
MOPP	Mechlorethamine, vincristine, procarbazine and prednisone
OR	Odds ratio
POR	Prevalence odds ratio
RR	Relative risk
SGA	Small for gestational age

1. Introduction

In Western countries women often postpone childbearing for personal or professional reasons (1). The average age of Danish women at their first delivery has gradually increased from 23 years in the 1960s to 29 years in 2005 (2). Since the incidence rates of most cancers increase with advancing age (3), more women can be expected to be diagnosed with cancer before childbearing, during pregnancy or shortly after giving birth.

In Denmark, the most common malignancy affecting women of childbearing age is breast cancer, and the second most common one is cutaneous malignant melanoma (excluding non-melanoma skin cancer) (3). Hodgkin's disease, whose incidence peaks in early adulthood and thus also affects women of childbearing age, belongs to cancers with a good prognosis (4). While in previous decades pregnancy in patients with a history of cancer was discouraged (5), presently such pregnancies are treated with more optimism (5), partly owing to the improved prognosis for several cancers (6), and partly because pregnancies subsequent to breast cancer, for example, do not seem to adversely effect maternal life expectancy (7;8). However, with a growing population of young cancer survivors, concerns have been raised regarding the adverse effects of cancer and cancer therapy on the offspring of the treated individuals (9). That includes offspring conceived after completion of treatment, and fetuses exposed to cancer therapy in utero. Data on birth outcome in women diagnosed with cancer before, during, or shortly after pregnancy are very sparse. This thesis examines birth outcome in Danish women who were diagnosed with breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease before or during pregnancy, or within two years after giving birth.

1.1. The burden of breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease in women of childbearing age

Breast cancer - incidence and prognosis

Breast cancer is the most common female cancer in Denmark with more than 4,000 women diagnosed every year (approximately 375 are younger than 45 years of age at the time of diagnosis) (3). The age-standardized incidence rate of breast cancer has almost doubled

over the last four decades, but this increase is mainly confined to women aged between 45 and 75 years (2). The incidence of breast cancer in pregnancy is unknown, but is estimated to range from one in 3,000 to one in 10,000 pregnancies (10).

The overall 5-year relative survival for Danish women with breast cancer is almost 80% (11). Women diagnosed with breast cancer *during* pregnancy often present with an advanced disease, but pregnancy itself does not seem to be a prognostic factor (12). However, women diagnosed with breast cancer in the first few years after childbirth have a worse survival, which is ascribed to the induction of tumor growth at the preclinical stage by physiological changes during pregnancy (12). In contrast, there is no evidence of a negative prognostic effect of pregnancy *subsequent* to breast cancer treatment (12) (7) (8).

Cutaneous malignant melanoma – incidence and prognosis

For decades, the incidence of cutaneous malignant melanoma has been rising in most white populations around the world (13). In Denmark, the incidence of melanoma for women aged 15 to 34 years increased, on average, by 4.3% annually from 1970 to 1999 (14), and in the recent years, approximately 200 Danish women younger than 45 years have been annually diagnosed with melanoma (3). It has been estimated that melanoma represents approximately 8% of malignancies diagnosed during pregnancy (15).

The overall 5-year relative survival for Danish women with melanoma is 91% (11). The effect of pregnancy on melanoma prognosis has been discussed in the medical literature for years (15). Two recent cohort studies did not find a worsened survival for women diagnosed with an early stage melanoma *during* pregnancy (16;17), or within one year following delivery (16), compared to non-pregnant controls. Furthermore, pregnancy *subsequent* to the diagnosis of an early stage melanoma was not associated with increased mortality (17).

Hodgkin's disease – incidence and prognosis

Hodgkin's disease is characterized by a bimodal age incidence curve, with the first peak in young adults and the second, in old age groups (18). While age standardized incidence of Hodgkin's disease has been slightly declining over time, the true incidence in older age groups has in fact decreased substantially,

whilst among young adults in industrialized countries increases have been documented (18). In 2000, 29 women younger than 45 years of age were diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease in Denmark (19). Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy has a reported incidence ranging from 1 per 100,000 to 1 per 6,000 deliveries (20;21).

Hodgkin's disease is a cancer with one of the higest curability rates. The 5year relative survival has improved from 40% in the beginning of the 1960s to more than 80% in the 1990s (18). Studies have reported that pregnancy at the time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis does not adversely affect survival (21-23).

1.2. Treatment of breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease in a historical view

For decades, cancer has been treated with different combinations of surgery, radiotherapy, chemotherapy, and endocrine therapy. These treatments may diminish fertility, cause teratogenesis, or adversely affect future offspring of treated individuals (9). Since we had limited data concerning the treatment of women with cancer in our studies, below we have outlined the standards for treatment of breast cancer, melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease that were in effect in Denmark from 1970 to 2002 (the period of cancer diagnosis in our studies):

Breast cancer

Since 1977, the Danish Breast Cancer Cooperative Group (DBCG) has worked out uniform guidelines for breast cancer treatment, aiming to ensure optimal handling of operable primary breast cancer nationwide (24). Below, we focus on the guidelines concerning treatment of premenopausal women.

Between 1977 and 2002, DBCG has initiated several generations of treatment programs (1977, 1982, 1989, 1999, and 2001). In DBCG-protocol 1982TM, breast conserving therapy versus mastectomy was evaluated in a randomized trial. As a result, in 1989 breast conserving surgery with postoperative radiotherapy became the standard treatment for women with tumors suitable for this procedure. Since 1977, breast cancer patients have been classified as low- or highrisk, depending on their prognostic factors (*i.e.* size and histological grade of the tumor, hormonal receptor status, presence of regional metastases, and age). Lowrisk patients did not receive adjuvant systemic treatment, while high-risk patients were randomized into specific treatment protocols. From 1977 to 2002, the proportion of premenopausal women receiving adjuvant chemotherapy has increased, since a stricter definition of low-risk was adopted. In our study period, systemic adjuvant therapy for premenopausal women has included treatment regimens of cyclophosphamide, levamisole, CMF (cyclophosphamide, methotrexate, and 5-fluorouracil), CEF (cyclophosphamide, epirubicine, and 5fluorouracil), pamidronate, tamoxifen, and oophorectomy. From 1999 to 2001 some women in trials also received adjuvant taxanes. In DBCG-1989, the effect of CEF was tested against CMF, and in 1998 CEF became the standard chemotherapeutic regimen for premenopausal women.

Though the indications for radiotherapy in premenopausal breast cancer patients have changed over the years as well, during the large part of our study period, the indications for radiotherapy were breast-conserving therapy, nonradical mastectomy, local advanced disease, or regional metastases.

Cutaneous malignant melanoma

Surgery is the primary treatment for localized melanoma (stages I and II) and melanoma spreading to regional lymph nodes (stage III). Since the mid-1980s several attempts have been made to decrease the risk of recurrence among high risk patients by administering adjuvant treatment such as Interferon or vaccination treatment (with ganglioside) in protocol settings, neither with convincing benefit.

Metastatic melanoma (stage IV) is highly resistant to most treatment modalities, including radiotherapy. In the 1970s, the treatment of choice was chemotherapy. Due to low response rates, this treatment strategy has widely been abandoned, and first line therapies now usually consist of immunomodulatory regimens (including Interferon- α 2b). Because treatment remains unsatisfactory, melanoma is a disease in which experimental treatments are widely tested.

Hodgkin's disease

In the 1970s, Hodgkin's disease was treated with MOPP (mechlorethamine, vincristine, procarbazine, and prednisone) and wide radiation fields. Later, the less toxic ABVD (adriamycine, bleomycine, vinblastine and dacarbazine) chemotherapeutic regimen became standard, while radiation fields became more restricted in the form of "involved field radiotherapy".

In the 1990s, treatment of patients with relapse has included high dose chemotherapy and autologous hematopoietic cell transplantation. The typical treatment of early-stage disease in our study period was either radiation alone (with minimal effect on the gonads in case of supradiaphragmatic location), or a few series of combination chemotherapy followed by radiation. In contrast, later stages of Hodgkin's disease were typically treated with six series of combination chemotherapy and only rarely with radiotherapy.

1.3. Possible adverse effects of cancer and cancer therapy on birth outcome

When cancer is diagnosed in pregnancy, there is often a conflict between optimal maternal therapy and fetal well-being (5). Thus, the benefit of the diagnostic work-up, surgery, radiotherapy and chemotherapy must be weighed carefully against the risk to the fetus (10). Under these circumstances, preterm labor is often induced as soon as the fetus becomes viable, in order to allow amplification of therapy (10).

The rationale for examining birth outcome in women diagnosed with cancer within two years after delivery is that pregnancies starting before the diagnosis may be affected by the preclinical cancer. A Swedish study, which compared observed to expected rates of cancer during pregnancy and during the first year following delivery, suggested that diagnosis is often delayed to the postpartum period (25). A possible explanation for this delay could be that unusual signs and symptoms may be ascribed to the pregnancy instead of the cancer.

For women who retain or regain fertility after cancer treatment, an issue of great importance is their ability to carry a pregnancy to term and give birth to a normal child. Chemotherapy and radiotherapy may affect future pregnancies in cancer survivors by directly affecting the reproductive tract or by causing mutations in germ cells (26). It is therefore important to establish the magnitude of an increased risk (if any) of adverse birth outcomes such as preterm birth, low birth weight at term (LBW at term), stillbirth and congenital abnormalities.

1.3.1. Possible adverse effects of the cancer itself on birth outcome

Little is known about exact mechanisms whereby maternal cancer may pose risk to a developing fetus. In theory, several factors might influence the fetus in a woman with a malignant disease:

- It has been proposed that the cancer may alter metabolism and distribution of hormones and vitamins, some of which are determinants for certain congenital abnormalities (27).
- Cancer patients have an increased tendency to suffer from febrile illness (5), and maternal fever in early pregnancy has been associated with stillbirth (28) and congenital abnormalities (28) (29).
- Malnutrition is more frequent in the cancer patients. Maternal undernutrition
 during pregnancy resulting in reduced transfer of nutrients to fetus may cause fetal
 undernutrition and intrauterine growth retardation (IUGR) (30). Impaired fetal
 growth is strongly associated with neonatal morbidity and mortality (31), and may
 also be associated with diseases later in life (32). DJ Barker and colleagues have
 suggested that several of the major diseases of adult life, including coronary heart
 disease, hypertension, and type 2 diabetes originate from impaired intrauterine
 growth and development (33). According to this hypothesis, these diseases are
 consequences of "programming", whereby an insult at a critical, sensitive period of
 early life permanently affects structure, physiology, and metabolism.
- Psychological stress (caused by a diagnosis of cancer) around the time of conception may reduce the male proportion of newborns, partly because of differential abortion of male embryos (34). Likewise, some studies have reported associations of stress in pregnancy with preterm delivery (35;36), and congenital abnormalities (37).

1.3.2. Possible adverse effects of specific cancer therapy on birth outcome

Surgery

If a cancer surgery is conducted during pregnancy, the fetus may potentially suffer from the transplancental effects of anesthetic agents, and from potential complications of maternal surgery. According to a recent review of the risks of anesthesia in non-obstetric surgery during pregnancy, no anesthetic agent has yet been proven teratogenic in humans (38). However, intraoperative complications, such as hypoxia, hypotension, hypovolemia, and decreased utero-placental perfusion secondary to prolonged maintenance in the supine position may threaten fetal well-being (5).

Radiation

Radiation is commonly used for cancer diagnosis and treatment. The fetus is sensitive to ionizing radiation, with the brain being the most sensitive organ (39). During the periimplantation and immediate post-implantation periods, radiation has an all-or none effect, resulting in either embryonic death or further normal development. Later in pregnancy, radiation may cause congenital abnormalities, IUGR, mental retardation, or childhood cancer (39).

According to Kal *et al.* (40), congenital abnormalities might occur above a threshold dose of 0.1 to 0.2 Gy during organogenesis (weeks 2-8 after conception). The fetal brain is most susceptible to ionizing radiation during weeks 8-15 after conception, and to a lesser extent during weeks 16-25, and least susceptible prior to the 8th week and after the 25th week (10). The threshold dose for mental retardation appears to be higher than 0.18 Gy between 8 and 15 weeks gestation, and higher than 0.5 Gy during the latter part of pregnancy (10). Most diagnostic procedures expose the fetus to much smaller doses (40). There is, however, some concern that *in utero* exposure even to low doses of radiation may increase the risk of childhood cancer, though the magnitude of the increase is unclear (41). As a result, the recommended maximum fetal dose is 0.05-0.1 Gy (10) and the general recommendation is to postpone radiotherapy until after delivery if possible (10). At the same time, several studies reported births of healthy children after radiotherapy of pregnant women for breast cancers and supradiaphragmatic Hodgkin's disease (with appropriate shielding of the fetus) (21;22;40;42).

In non-pregnant women of childbearing age ionizing radiation may damage ovarian function, cause premature ovarian failure, or trigger germ cell mutations, which can lead to congenital abnormalities in future offspring (26).

Studies of women exposed to the atomic-bomb radiation and their subsequently conceived offspring have indicated a higher rate of spontaneous abortion, but showed no increase in the risk of major congenital abnormalities compared with the children of women from the general population (9). These results corroborate studies of childhood cancer survivors reporting no increased risk of congenital abnormalities or genetic diseases in the offspring of women exposed to pre-gestational radiotherapy (43-45).

It has also been postulated that maternal gonadal exposure to radiation would decrease the male proportion of newborns by inducing recessive sex-linked lethal mutations (46). In addition, women previously treated with high-dose abdominal radiotherapy have – during subsequent pregnancies – an increased risk of spontaneous abortions (47;48), preterm deliveries (49), and LBW infants (43;44;47-49). These effects are most likely due to radiation-induced damage to the women's abdominopelvic structures (9;44).

Traditional ways of protecting the ovaries against the radiation damage are shielding of the ovaries, and, in case of pelvic lymph node irradiation, repositioning of the ovaries out of the irradiation field (oopheropexy) (50). Today, many young patients needing radiotherapy (or chemotherapy) are offered the option of cryopreservation of their ovarian tissue (51), while recent studies of ovarian tissue autotransplantation offer promising results (51). So far, however, only one Danish woman has become pregnant as a result of this method.

Chemotherapy

For decades, physicians believed that placenta shielded the fetus from the external environment. This belief was questioned in 1941 after the Australian physician, N. M. Gregg, observed that women who contracted rubella during the first trimester of pregnancy frequently gave birth to children with abnormalities of the heart, eyes and ears (52). Furthermore, the "thalidomide-disaster" of the late 1950s and early 1960s made it clear that maternal drug exposure in critical periods of pregnancy could result in congenital abnormalities (52). Thalidomide caused congenital abnormalities (*i.e.* phocomelia, spine

and central nervous system defects) in about 20-50% of newborns exposed *in utero* (53). By the time thalidomide was withdrawn from the market, the drug had caused more than 10,000 cases of congenital abnormalities worldwide (54). As a result, it is now generally accepted that the developing fetus may be adversely affected by exposure to drugs, especially when the exposure coincides with the organogenesis (52).

A potential teratogenic effect of chemotherapy during pregnancy depends on the agent used, the timing of exposure, the dose, and the characteristics affecting placental transfer. Use of chemotherapy during the first trimester increases the risk of miscarriage and congenital abnormalities (55). A review of 139 cases of first-trimester exposure to chemotherapy reported a total of 24 (17%) infants with congenital abnormalities after a single agent exposure, and a prevalence of 25% after combination-agent exposure (56).

Chemotherapy during the second and third trimesters may increase the risk of preterm birth, IUGR and stillbirth (10). Furthermore, the central nervous system continues to develop after the first trimester, which makes it sensitive to insults during the entire pregnancy (10). While exposure to chemotherapy after the first trimester does not cause macroscopic anatomical defects, it may have long-term subanatomical consequences, for example, by interfering with the neuronal proliferation and migration (10). However, a study of late side effects among 84 children whose mothers received chemotherapy, during pregnancy, for haematological malignancies did not show impairments in learning behaviour, or neurological abnormalities after a median follow-up of 18 years (57). Other potential risks of *in utero* chemotherapy exposure include childhood malignancy and long-term infertility (10). However, the knowledge regarding these issues is limited (10). Given all the evidence, it is generally recommended that chemotherapy is delayed until after the first trimester (10).

In non-pregnant women of childbearing age, chemotherapy can adversely affect fertility (58;59). The damage to the ovarian tissue depends on the agent used, the dose, and the age of the patient at treatment (60). Alkylating agents are particularly gonadotoxic with a high risk of inducing premature ovarian failure (50). In addition, women older than 35 years of age are more sensitive than younger women to the adverse effects of cytotoxic agents on reproductive function (50).

Chemotherapy is potentially mutagenic (9), with animal studies showing that it can cause mutations in oocytes and increase the risk of fetal abnormalities (50). However, human studies that examined the offspring of treated individuals did not report an increased risk of congenital abnormalities or genetic diseases (61-63).

Endocrine therapy

The use of anti-estrogenic therapy, such as tamoxifen, in pregnant breast cancer patients has been discouraged because of teratogenic effects seen in animal models (10). Direct evidence for teratogenesis in humans is very limited, with only isolated reports of rare forms of congenital abnormalities associated with tamoxifen use (64). Furthermore, uneventful use has been reported in pregnant patients with metastatic breast cancer (65).

1.4. Measuring birth outcome

Problems that arise during the course of the reproductive process define adverse outcomes in epidemiologic studies of pregnancy (66). As described above, cancer and cancer treatment may affect the risk of several adverse outcomes of pregnancy as well as the risk of diseases in offspring later in life. This thesis focuses on the prevalence of specific birth outcomes for children of cancer patients. It does not examine the risk of spontaneous or induced abortions, or diseases diagnosed later in life.

The birth outcomes examined are discussed in detail below:

Preterm birth

Preterm birth (defined as delivery before 37 completed weeks of gestation) is an important contributor to neonatal morbidity (67), and perinatal and neonatal mortality (68;69). Usually gestational age is calculated from the date of the last menstrual period or from a combination of that and ultrasound (66). A recent study found that the prevalence of preterm births in Denmark rose from 5.2% in 1995 to 6.3% in 2004, and that primiparity and multiple births were the most important contributing factors (70). The time of delivery depends both on the natural course of the pregnancy and on clinical interventions, which

may either shorten or prolong gestation. Given this mixture of spontaneous events and effects of medical interventions, the outcome of preterm birth itself is heterogeneous (66).

LBW at term

IUGR indicates failure by the fetus to reach its growth potential. Since the growth potential is unknown in most situations, it is difficult to define pathological intra-uterine growth. LBW (defined as birth weight less than 2,500 g) as a definition for pathological growth is not useful, because children in this group represent a mix of newborns whose growth is suboptimal, newborns delivered early, and newborns who are small for genetic reasons (66). As an alternative, many studies define IUGR as birth weight below the 10th percentile or as two birth weight standard deviations below the mean birth weight for a given gestational age. However, children with a birth weight below the 10th percentile are not always growth retarded, while some children with a birth weight above the 10th percentile may be growth retarded if they fail to reach their genetically determined optimal weight.

We used the measure "LBW at term", which suggests that the child remains small despite having had adequate time for growth (66). The presumption is that a child with LBW at term is likely to be growth retarded.

Stillbirth

Stillbirth is one of the major causes of perinatal mortality. From 1973 to 2003 the prevalence of stillbirths in Denmark has declined from approximately 0.73% to 0.38% (71). Etiologic determinants of stillbirth differ markedly depending on whether it occurs antepartum or intrapartum. In developed countries the vast majority of stillbirths (85-90%) occur antepartum (72). Antepartum stillbirths are often caused by severe maternal, placental or fetal abnormalities, including preeclampsia, umbilical cord complications, IUGR, abruptio placentae, or infection (72). Maternal smoking, advanced age, multiparity and obesity are also widely recognized determinants of antepartum stillbirths; still about one fourth of them occur without a known cause (72).

Intrapartum fetal deaths usually results from fetal distress and/or obstructed labor and thus they often reflect poor access to or quality of clinical care during delivery (72).

Congenital abnormalities

Congenital abnormalities occur in 3-5% of all live-births (66). However, each individual type of congenital abnormality is rare, with the most common occurring in about 1/1000 live births (66). The etiologic events that generate structural abnormalities typically occur within the first 2-8 weeks post-conception, but the recognition of the abnormality may not occur until later in pregnancy (during ultrasound evaluation), at birth, in early childhood or in adulthood, or the abnormality may never be recognized (66). Because of the early-gestation onset of abnormalities, subsequent events, including spontaneous abortion, prenatal diagnosis and subsequent induced abortion, or survival of the fetus to birth, affect the degree to which prevalence of congenital abnormalities at birth differs from their incidence.

Male proportion of newborns

Approximately 51.3% of live-born children in Denmark are boys. There are at least two hypotheses concerning the effect of cancer on male proportion of newborns. First, it has been proposed that psychological stress related to severe life events around the time of conception (such as severe illness in a partner or death of a child) may reduce the male proportion of newborns through differential conception or differential abortion of male embryos (34). Thus, psychological stress, caused by a cancer diagnosis, may also increase rate of early male-fetus abortion.

Furthermore, alterations in the sex ratio of the offspring of cancer survivors have been suggested to be an indicator of germ-cell mutations (26). It has been proposed that mutagenic exposure (radiotherapy or chemotherapy) would increase the male-to-female ratio in newborns of male cancer survivors and decrease the male-to-female ratio in newborns of female survivors due to sex-linked lethal mutations (26). In 1958, Schull *et al.* described an altered sex-ratio in the expected direction for offspring of survivors of the atomic bombings of Hiroshima and Nagasaki (46), but this finding was refuted by further studies of the atomic bomb exposure victims in Japan (73). In addition, several studies that have examined the sex-ratio for offspring of childhood cancer survivors likewise failed to find significant alterations (63;74;75).

1.5. Review of the literature on birth outcome in women with breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease

With few exceptions, almost all prior studies among women with previous cancer that included control groups for birth outcome have been restricted to birth outcome among women diagnosed in childhood or adolesence. The majority of these studies found no increased prevalence of congenital abnormalities or genetic disease in offspring of survivors compared with the general population (61) or with offspring of siblings (45;62;63). In addition, offspring of childhood cancer survivors treated with potentially mutagenic therapy (abdominal radiotherapy and/or alkylating chemotherapy) were not reported to have an increased risk of congenital abnormalities or genetic disease compared with offspring of survivors not so treated (44;63). Moreover, a case-control study based on 50,032 children with congenital abnormalities found that the parents of these children were not more likely to have been treated for cancer than parents of controls (76).

However, late effects of treatment for female childhood cancer patients may include an increased risk of preterm birth and/or low birth weight among their offspring, with risks concentrated among women who received pelvic irradiation (43;44;47-49). Mulvihill *et al.* (77) in a study of 58 pregnancies occurring after treatment of adult women for various malignancies, found an increase in LBW (mainly due to preterm birth) and stillbirth, but no excess of congenital abnormalities, during the first year after cancer treatment.

Despite the overall reassuring results from these studies of birth outcome in women with a history of cancer, their conclusions were, for the most part, based on combined results for many different types of tumors and, with few exceptions (76;77), only women with childhood or adolescent cancers were included. Therefore, the results from these studies may not apply to adult women treated for specific cancers, such as breast cancer, melanoma or Hodgkin's disease. As described in the following literature search, data concerning birth outcome in women diagnosed with these three cancers before, during or shortly after pregnancy are very limited.

Literature search

Below is a summary of the existing epidemiologic evidence of the adverse effect of maternal breast cancer, melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease. We classified studies as case-series if they reported birth outcome in a cohort of women with cancer without comparing it with the outcome of a control group. However, if the authors computed risk estimates for adverse birth outcome in comparison with the general population, the study was classified as a cohort study.

Tables I, II and III show selected studies of birth outcome in women with, respectively, breast cancer, melanoma and Hodgkin's disease. The studies listed in the tables were selected based on the following criteria: We selected only studies that examined the same outcomes as in this thesis (*i.e.* preterm birth, LBW at term (or LBW), stillbirths, congenital abnormalities, male proportion of newborns, mean birth weight). We excluded studies that reported overall risks of adverse birth outcome for survivors of different cancers combined (*i.e.* (44;45;61-63;76;77). In addition, we excluded case-reports, case-series, comments and reviews.

Studies on breast cancer and birth outcome

To review the literature, we searched the MEDLINE database and used a combination of the MeSH (Medical Subject Heading) terms "Breast Neoplasms" [MAJR] (Major Topic headings only), and "Pregnancy" [MAJR], limiting the search to include only studies on human females, in English language, and with an abstract. This search strategy yielded 212 studies. Several more studies were identified through communication with other researchers and by reviewing the reference lists of relevant articles. We found that nearly all studies of women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy had maternal prognosis as the main outcome (1;7;8;78-81). None of these studies included a control group for birth outcome and several of them lacked information on birth weight (7;8;78-81), stillbirths (7;8;81), and congenital abnormalities (1;7;8;78;81).

At the time the search was conducted, it did not reveal any cohort studies addressing birth outcome in women with previous breast cancer. However, a population-based cohort study from Sweden was published nine months after our study (82); its main results appear in Table I. Case-series ranging from four to 121 women, have shown that the majority of women diagnosed with breast cancer during or shortly after pregnancy give birth to healthy children (55;78;83-88). Table I shows the main results of the two studies with control groups for birth outcome. In these studies, however, no distinction was made of whether the women had been diagnosed with breast cancer during or shortly after pregnancy, nor was parity or calendar time of birth adjusted for (20;89). Only one study (20) reported risk estimates for birth outcome – and only for preterm birth and very LBW. Thus, no prior cohort study has computed risk estimates of LBW at term, stillbirth or congenital abnormalities, or estimated the male proportion of offspring for newborns of breast cancer patients diagnosed during or shortly after pregnancy.

Studies of cutaneous malignant melanoma and birth outcome

To review the literature, we searched the MEDLINE using the MeSH terms "Melanoma" [MAJR] and "Pregnancy" (Limits: Only items on human females, in English language, and with abstracts). In addition, the reference lists of relevant articles as well as the book "Cancer in pregnancy: Maternal and fetal risks" (90) were reviewed.

No cohort study of birth outcome in women diagnosed with melanoma before pregnancy has been published, and only two cohort studies (16;91) examined birth outcome in women diagnosed with melanoma during or shortly after pregnancy (Table II). Of those, only O'Meara *et al.* (16) computed risk estimates. None of the studies computed risk estimates for LBW at term, stillbirth, or congenital abnormalities, or reported the male proportion of offspring.

Studies of Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome

Through a regular search in the MEDLINE using the MeSH terms "Hodgkin disease" [MAJR] and "Pregnancy" combined with manual searches and communication with other researchers, several case-series reporting birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy were identified (23;92-103). A few of these case-series, which included birth outcome of 8 to 54 women with previous Hodgkin's disease, found a high prevalence of stillbirths

(92), congenital abnormalities, preterm birth and LBW among newborns (93). The remaining studies reported little, if any, detrimental effect of a preceding Hodgkin's disease on birth outcome among women capable of becoming pregnant. Likewise, several case-series found normal birth outcome for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during or shortly after pregnancy (22;42;57;104-109).

Table III shows the results of seven studies with control groups for birth outcome, only three of which adjusted for potential confounding factors (20;21;48). Although there seems to be a high – relative to sibling controls proportion of preterm deliveries among survivors of childhood Hodgkin's disease (49), the overall outcomes reported in these studies are reassuring. However, with two exceptions (48;49), the results for birth outcome in women with previous Hodgkin's disease are based on small number of observations, and no study has computed risk estimates for LBW at term or for congenital abnormalities among newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before, during or shortly after pregnancy.

Conclusion

Few data exist on birth outcome in women with breast cancer, cutaneous malignant melanoma or Hodgkin's disease. Important limitations in the existing studies are summarized below:

- Only one other study of women with previous breast cancer has computed relative risk estimates for adverse birth outcome (published nine months after our study). No study has computed relative risk estimates for adverse birth outcome in women with previous melanoma.
- None of the existing cohort studies of birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer or with melanoma during or shortly after pregnancy computed relative risk estimates for LBW at term, stillbirth, or congenital abnormalities, none has estimated the male proportion of newborns or controlled the analyses for parity or calendar time of birth.

- The existing cohort studies of birth outcome in women with previous Hodgkin's disease were (with two exceptions) based on small study samples and did not control for potential confounders (with one exception). No study computed relative risk estimates for congenital abnormalities.
- None of the existing studies of birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during or shortly after pregnancy computed relative risk estimates for LBW at term, stillbirth or congenital abnormalities, or estimated the male proportion of newborns, or controlled the analyses for parity or calendar time of birth.

Table I. Studies of birth outcome in wo Breast cancer diagnosed before pregnancy	of birth ou <i>mosed befor</i>	Table I. Studies of birth outcome in women with breast cancer. Breast cancer diagnosed before pregnancy	th breast cancer.			
Author Country, year	Period of cancer	Design	Number	Adjustment	Relative effect estimates	Results for birth outcome
Dalberg <i>et al.</i> Sweden 2006	alagnosis Not stated	Cohort study	331 births by women with mevious breast	Yes, maternal	OR for preterm	$OR_{\sim 32 \text{ wk}} = 3.2 \ (95\% \ CI: 1.7-6.0)$
(82)		Comparison: Birth outcome in	cancer	year of delivery	and 32-36 wk), stillbirth, LBW	$OR_{stillbirth} = 1.2 (95\% \text{ CI: } 0.3-4.7)$ $OR_{stillbirth} = 2.9 (95\% \text{ CI: } 1.4-5.8)$
		the general population			(<1,500 g and 1,500-2,499 g) CAs, and SGA	$\begin{array}{l} OR_{1,500\ g-2,499\ g} = 1.0\ (95\%\ CI:\ 0.6-1.8)\\ OR_{CAs} = 1.7\ (95\%\ CI:\ 1.1-2.5)\\ OR_{SGA} = 1.2\ (95\%\ CI:\ 0.9-1.4) \end{array}$
Breast cancer dia	znosed durin	Breast cancer diagnosed during or shortly after pregnancy	gnancy			
Author	Period of	Design	Number	Adjustment	Relative effect	Results for birth outcome
Country, year	cancer diagnosis				estimates	
Smith <i>et al.</i> USA 2001	1992-97	Cohort study	Births by 423 women who were diagnosed	Yes, maternal	OR for preterm	$OR_{very LBW} = 2.0 (95\% CI: 1.0-4.1)$ OR = 2.0 (95% CI: 1.7-3.8)
(20)		Comparison:	from 9 months	282	and very LBW	
~		Control group not	preceding delivery until			
		specified	12 months after delivery			
Zemlickis et al.	1958-87	Cohort study	85 births by 118	Yes, maternal	No	Lower mean birth weight (p=0.02)
Canada 1992		i	women who were	age (by		Shorter mean GA ($p=0.01$)
(89)		Comparison: Births of age-	pregnant no earlier than 9 months before and no	matching) and mean BW was		Higher proportion of preterm births (p=0.003)
		matched controls	later than 3 months	adjusted for		Mean birth weight=3010 g vs. 3451 g
		exposed to non- teratogenic drugs	atter their first treatment	UA.		in controis Mean GA=38.3 wk. vs. 39.4 wk. in
		in pregnancy				controls
)				Preterm births=26.7%
						Stillbirths=2.4% CAs=0.0%
OR = Odds ratio,	LBW = Low	' birth weight, GA = 0	OR = Odds ratio, LBW = Low birth weight, GA = Gestational age, CAs = Congenital abnormalities, SGA = Small for GA	ngenital abnormali	ties, SGA = Small	for GA

		effect Results for birth outcome tes	 Teterm Women diagnosed during pregnancy: Pregnancy: OR_{LBW}=0.8 (95% CI: 0.3-1.8) OR_{preterm birth}=0.9 (95% CI: 0.5-1.6) Stillbirths=0%. Women diagnosed within 12 months after delivery: No increased risk of LBW and preterm birth Stillbirths=0% 	Lower mean birth weight (p =0.15) No difference in mean GA (p =0.53) Mean birth weight = 3036 g vs. 3392 g in controls Mean GA=39.5 wk. vs. 40.1 wk. in controls Stillbirths=5.6% CAs=5.6%	= Small for GA
		Relative effect estimates	OR for preterm birth and LBW	No	age, SGA
it melanoma.	regnancy	Adjustment	Yes, maternal age and race	Yes, maternal age (by matching)	GA = Gestational
Table II. Studies of birth outcome in women with cutaneous malignant melanoma.	Cutaneous malignant melanoma (CMM) diagnosed during or shortly after pregnancy	Number	149 births by women diagnosed during pregnancy and 263 births by women diagnosed within 12 months of delivery	18 births of women diagnosed during pregnancy	OR = Odds ratio, LBW = Low birth weight, CAs = Congenital abnormalities, GA = Gestational age, SGA = Small for GA
utcome in women w	ıa (CMM) diagnosed	Design	Cohort study Comparison: Births by melanoma free women	Cohort study Comparison: Births by age- matched controls	birth weight, CAs =
s of birth ou	ant melanon	Period of cancer diagnosis	66-1661	Not stated, but over a period of 30 years	LBW = Low
Table II. Studies	Cutaneous malign	Author Country, year	O'Meara <i>et al.</i> USA, 2005 (16)	Ravid <i>et al.</i> Canada, 1996 (91)	OR = Odds ratio, 1

Hodgkin's disease diagnosed before pregnancy	e diagnosed	before pregnancy				
Author Country, year	Period of cancer	Design	Number	Adjustment	Relative effect estimates	Results for birth outcome
	diagnosis					
Janov <i>et al.</i> USA, 1992	1966-86	Cohort study	15 births by women with previous HD	No	RR for LBW	RR _{LBW} =2.5 (95% CI: 0.3-9.0)
(110)		Comparison: Birth outcome in	4			CAs=0.0%
		the general population				
Swerdlow <i>et al.</i> UK, 1996	1970-91	Cohort study	49 births by 16 women with previous HD and	No	RR for preterm birth, LBW, and	RR _{preterm} =0.88 (95% CI: 0.32-2.46) RR _{LBW} =1.58 (95% CI: 0.52-4.26)
(111)		Comparison: Birth outcome in	by wives of 11 men with a history of HD		male sex in newborn	RR _{male sex} =0.91 (95% CI: 0.52-1.59) Stillbirths=0.0%
		the general	`			Minor/major CAs=8.2% (not
		population				different from general population) Chromosomal abnormalities=0.0%
Holmes & Holmes	1944-75	Cohort study	52 births by 29 women with a history of HD	No	No	No overall increase in risk of abnormal birth outcome (stillbirth
USA, 1978		Comparison:				and CA combined) $(p=1.00)$.
(112)		Birth outcome in siblings				No increased risk associated with radiotherapy alone $(p=0.25)$.
)				Increased risk of abnormal birth
						outcome associated with
						radiometapy and chemometapy combined ($p=0.047$).
Green et al.	1970-86	Cohort study	729 births by women	Yes, maternal	RR for stillbirth	RR _{stillbirth} =1.6 (95% CI: 0.64-4.03)
USA, 2002			with childhood HD	age,		
(48)		Comparison:		smoking,		
				alcollol use		
		sioiings		and aducation		
				vauvauvu		

Table III. Studies of birth outcome in women with Hodgkin's disease.

1.6. Considerations for choice of study design

In order to better understand the effect of cancer and its treatment on birth outcome we need large and valid sources of information with prospective data collection and complete and accurate registration of birth outcome. Properly designed population-based observational studies take into consideration potential confounding factors, such as maternal age, parity, calendar time of birth, and gestational age.

In a cohort study, women exposed to cancer/cancer therapy and a group of unexposed women can be followed forward in time to directly measure and compare the incidence (or prevalence for birth outcome) of the outcome in question between the groups (113). Measuring exposure before the outcome has occurred is expected to reduce differential misclassification. A further advantage of a cohort study is the ability to study several outcomes in relation to the same exposure. However, cohort studies of rare outcomes, such as LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities may be inefficient. This obstacle may be circumvented by conducting a historical cohort study, where the cohort is identified from past records and then followed to the present time.

Most adverse birth outcomes have low prevalence, and because the statistical precision of the effect estimates is mainly determined by the number of adverse birth outcomes, the sample size becomes an issue of special interest (114). This is particularly relevant for congenital abnormalities, because each known teratogen increases the risk of a selected congenital abnormality, rather than uniformly affecting the rates of all abnormalities (53). However, it would require a sample of over 20,000 exposed pregnancies to detect a doubling of the risk for a relatively common specific congenital abnormality (*e.g.* 1/1000 live-births) (53). Thus, small cohort studies can detect only large increases in the risk of specific congenital abnormalities, and absence of observed effect in such studies cannot serve as an assurance of safety.

Arguably, identical research questions can be addressed in a case-control study, with markedly smaller sample sizes. Odds ratios, obtainable in case-control studies, are reasonable estimators of the relative risk, particularly when a birth outcome under study is rare (114). At the same time, the case-control design is unsuitable for examining several outcomes in relation to a rare exposure. Such is the situation with a specific cancer type diagnosed before, during, or shortly after pregnancy, which requires identification of several cases of different birth outcomes, only few of which would have mothers with the specific cancer of interest. Moreover, in a case-control study incidence rates (or- in this case- prevalence proportions) and absolute risks cannot be calculated.

In this thesis, we conducted historical cohort studies of existing population-based records, enabling us to examine six different birth outcomes (preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities, mean birth weight and the male proportion of newborns) among children of women who had been diagnosed with breast cancer, melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease before, during, or shortly after pregnancy.

1.7. Hypothesis of the thesis

Because of the possible adverse effects of cancer and cancer treatment on birth outcome, we hypothesized that newborns of women with breast cancer, melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease have higher than the general population risks of

- preterm birth
- LBW at term
- stillbirth
- congenital abnormalities

We further hypothesized that newborns of these women may have lower than that of population controls

- mean birth weight
- male proportion of newborns

1.8. Specific aims

Study I. Women with breast cancer

- To examine risks of preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities as well as mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns in cohorts of women diagnosed with breast cancer before or during pregnancy, or within two years after delivery. The comparison cohorts comprised newborns of women without cancer.
- To examine the association of newborn's sex and maternal pre-gestational treatment (surgery alone or other) with the birth outcome.

Study II. Women with cutaneous malignant melanoma

- To examine risks of preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities as well as mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns in cohorts of women diagnosed with melanoma before or during pregnancy, or within two years after delivery. The comparison cohorts comprised newborns of cancer-free women.
- To examine the association between child's sex and birth outcome.

Study III. Women with Hodgkin's disease

- To examine risks of preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth and congenital abnormalities as well as mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns in cohorts of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before or during pregnancy, or within two years after delivery. The comparison cohorts comprised newborns of women without cancer.
- To examine the association of child's sex, maternal radiotherapy, or calendar time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis with birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy.

2. Material and methods

2.1. Data sources

All studies are historical cohort studies based on data from Danish administrative registries with nationwide coverage.

The Danish Cancer Registry

The Danish Cancer Registry is a population-based nationwide registry with data on incident cases of cancer in Denmark since 1943 (115). Until 1987, reporting to the Registry was voluntary, and a small fee was paid for each notification form received. In 1987, reporting became mandatory for all medical doctors. Each individual record includes civil registration number, diagnosis with the date, method of verification, spread of the tumor at time of diagnosis (local, regional, distant metastases), and treatment administered within four months after the diagnosis (*i.e.* surgery (yes/no), radiotherapy (yes/no), chemotherapy (yes/no)). All available data are reclassified to the modified International Classification of Diseases, 7th revision (ICD-7) (115). The registry receives information from hospital departments (including departments of pathology and forensic medicine), general practitioners, and practicing specialists. Annual links to the National Hospital Discharge Registry and the National Death Certificate Files ensure inclusion of the under-reported cases to the Cancer Registry (115).

The Danish Medical Birth Registry

Since 1973, the Danish Medical Birth Registry has kept records of all births in Denmark, including home births. Data in this registry are obtained from birth notifications, filled in by midwives. The variables include the civil registration number of the mother and child (for live-born children), date and place of birth, maternal age at the time of delivery, stillbirth, gestational age, birth weight, parity, whether the birth was medically induced, whether elective section was performed, and whether a congenital abnormality was present at time of birth (there are no data on the specific type of abnormality) (116). Since 1991, mother's self-reported smoking status at the first visit to the midwife has also been recorded.

The National Hospital Discharge Registry

The National Hospital Discharge Registry has collected nationwide data on 99.4% of all discharges from Danish somatic hospitals since 1977 (117). Since 1995, data on outpatients have been included as well. The recorded information includes the civil registration number, dates of admission and discharge, the surgical procedure(s) performed, and up to 20 physician-given discharge diagnoses classified according to the Danish version of the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-8 before 1994 and ICD-10 from 1994 onward, since ICD-9 was never used in Denmark).

The Civil Registration System

Unambiguous linkage of records from the different registries is possible via the unique 10digit civil registration number that has been assigned, since 1968, to all permanent and temporary Danish residents, by the Central Office of Civil Registration. The civil registration number is stored in the Danish Civil Registration System together with information on vital status, emigration, address, and nuclear family members' civil registration numbers.

2.2. Study population and comparison cohorts

Table IV summarizes, for the three thesis studies, periods of cancer diagnoses and pregnancy, and describes study population and birth outcomes.

Study population (Study I, II, and III)

We used the Danish Cancer Registry to trace all women who were diagnosed with breast cancer (ICD-7 codes 170.0-170.5) between January 1, 1943 and December 31, 2002. We excluded all cases of carcinoma *in situ*. We linked the data from the Cancer Registry with the Danish Medical Birth registry to establish a cohort of all Danish women with a record of breast cancer diagnosis who gave birth between January 1, 1973 and December 31, 2002 (Study I). The first breast cancer in the study population was diagnosed in 1970.

Likewise, we established cohorts for all Danish women who were recorded with a diagnosis of cutaneous malignant melanoma (ICD-7 codes 190.0-190.9) or Hodgkin's disease (ICD-7 code 201) recorded between January 1, 1970 and December 31, 2002, who

gave birth between January 1, 1973 and December 31, 2002 (Study II and III). In the melanoma cohort we excluded all cases of carcinoma *in situ*. Births were included in the respective studies if the mothers were diagnosed with breast cancer, melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease before or during pregnancy, or up to two years post partum. Since multiple births have been associated with an increased risk of adverse birth outcome (118), we restricted all analyses to singleton births to avoid potential confounding.

Comparison birth cohorts

For each birth by a woman with breast cancer, melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease, we randomly selected from the Birth Registry, 50 singleton comparison births by 50 different cancer-free women, matched to the exposed newborns on month and year of the birth and maternal county of residence. If fewer than 50 births fulfilled the matching criteria, we used all the available births. On average, 48 comparison births were selected for each exposed birth.

There is usually little point in expending resources to achieve a ratio between the exposed cohort and the comparison cohort above 4 or 5, since nearly all the information achievable is already extracted from the exposed cohort using a comparison cohort four or five times as big (119). However, in our registry based studies the cost of obtaining the additional information was negligible. Furthermore, a larger comparison cohort facilitates stratified analyses.

2.3. Data on birth outcomes

We examined the following birth outcomes in all three studies:

- 1. Preterm birth: delivery before 37 completed weeks of gestation.
- 2. LBW at term: birth weight less than 2,500g in those born with at least 37 completed weeks of gestation.
- 3. Stillbirth: delivery of a dead fetus at 28 or more completed weeks of pregnancy.
- Congenital abnormalities (including chromosomal abnormalities) diagnosed during the first year of life: ICD-8 codes: 740.00 to 759.99 and ICD-10 codes: Q0.00 to Q99.9.
- 5. Mean birth weight.
- 6. Male proportion of newborns.

Except for congenital abnormalities, data on all these outcomes were obtained from the Medical Birth Registry. For live-born children, data on congenital abnormalities (including chromosomal abnormalities) diagnosed during the first year of life were collected from the National Hospital Discharge Registry. Thus, data on congenital abnormalities applied to births from 1977 to 2002. Diagnoses of congenital dislocation of the hip and undescended testis were excluded because of their poor validity (120).

2.4. Data on potential confounders

A confounder is a factor which is 1) a risk factor for the outcome, 2) associated with the exposure, and 3) not a consequence of the exposure. Some of the potential confounding factors in studies of birth outcome in women with cancer include maternal age (since high maternal age is both associated with cancer and poor birth outcome (121-123)).

Furthermore, parity, calendar time of birth, and gestational age may be associated with cancer and are related to birth outcome. Data on these potential confounding factors were collected from the Medical Birth Registry. Other potential confounders are discussed under "Methodological considerations."

2.5. Statistical Analysis

Birth weights of 7,000 g or greater were assumed to be coding errors and such newborns were excluded (124). Similarly, we excluded births with a recorded GA of less than 20 weeks or more than 44 weeks and births with missing GA data (Study I: N = 21 in the exposed cohort and N = 969 in the comparison cohort, Study II: N = 29 in the exposed cohort and N = 1,868 in the comparison cohort, Study III: N = 20 in the exposed cohort and N = 698 in the comparison cohort).

We classified the births of women with breast cancer (Study I), melanoma (Study II), and Hodgkin's disease (Study III) into three subgroups according to the time of cancer diagnosis in relation to pregnancy. Each birth was treated as an independent event. **Group 1** included births of women who were diagnosed with cancer before pregnancy. (We only included the *first birth after* the cancer diagnosis, since we assumed that any adverse effects of the cancer or its therapies would be more likely to affect the birth closest to the time of diagnosis). **Group 2** included the births by women who were diagnosed with the cancer *during pregnancy* (*i.e.* between the first day of the last menstruation and the date of birth). **Group 3** included births by women who were diagnosed with the cancer *after delivery* (*i.e.* between the day following the delivery up to two years thereafter). For women giving birth more than once in this two-year period, only the last birth before the cancer diagnosis was included based on the assumption that the preclinical cancer would be more likely to affect the birth closest to the time of diagnosis.

In all three studies, we computed prevalence odds ratios (POR) as estimates of the relative risks for preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities. The PORs had been adjusted for month and year of birth and maternal county of residence by matching. We used unconditional logistic regression analysis to further adjust for maternal age and parity. We also included the calendar period of the birth (1973-1986, 1987-1994, 1995-2002), as an independent variable in the model, which did not change the risk estimates in any of the three studies. Since the aim of the studies was to examine the risk of adverse birth outcomes among live-born children, stillbirths were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, LBW at term, mean birth weight, and congenital abnormalities (the latter were not recorded for stillbirths).

For each type of cancer defining a study's exposure, we computed the difference between proportions of male newborns of mothers with cancer and that of comparison mothers. We used linear regression to model mean birth weight and to estimate differences in mean birth weight between children of exposed and unexposed mothers. We adjusted the models for maternal age, parity, gestational age, and calendar period of the birth.

In **study I**, we additionally stratified the analyses by sex of the newborn for births in exposure Groups 1 and 3, thus evaluating any gender differences in the putative association between breast cancer and birth outcome. (The small number of outcome events precluded such stratified analyses in Group 2). For births in Group 1, we also examined whether treatment of the mother modified the POR estimates by repeating the analyses in strata of births of women treated with surgery alone and births of women who received other treatment (*i.e.* radiotherapy, chemotherapy, or endocrine therapy).

In **study II**, we conducted analyses analogous to those in study I to examine the effect modification by child's sex in Groups 1 and 3; Group 2 had too few events. Since cardiovascular congenital abnormalities are more frequent relative to other types (125), we computed separate POR for cardiovascular (codes: 746.09 to 747.99 in ICD-8 and Q20.0 to Q28.9 in ICD-10) and all other abnormalities in Groups 1 and 3.

In **study III**, we examined whether sex of the child or maternal radiotherapy modified the POR estimates for births in Group 1, by repeating the analyses in strata of boys and girls and strata of births of women who were treated with radiotherapy and women who were not. In order to examine potential modification by calendar period of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis, we additionally stratified the analyses in Group 1, by calendar period of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis (1970-1980 (reference), 1981-1990, 1991-2000). We used Wald chi-square statistics to test the hypothesis of homogeneity of the POR estimates for congenital abnormalities in 1981-1990 and 1991-2000. The low count of outcome events in Group 2 and 3 precluded stratified analyses in these groups.

All estimates were presented with 95% confidence intervals (95% CI). We analyzed the data with SAS software, version 8.2

Table IV. Summary of studies 1 to 111.	or studies I to III.			
Study	Period of	Period of	Study population	Birth outcomes
	cancer diagnosis	delivery		
I. Birth outcome in	1943-2002	1973-2002	All women diagnosed with breast	Preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital
women with breast			cancer:	abnormalities (overall and according to sex of the
cancer			a) before pregnancy,	child and maternal treatment before pregnancy).
			b) during pregnancy, or	Mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns.
			c) within 2 years after delivery	
II. Birth outcome	1970-2002	1973-2002	All women diagnosed with melanoma:	Preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital
in Danish women			a) before pregnancy,	abnormalities (overall and according to sex of the
with cutaneous			b) during pregnancy, or	child).
malignant			c) within 2 years after delivery	
melanoma				Mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns.
III. Hodgkin's	1970-2002	1973-2002	All women diagnosed with Hodgkin's	Preterm birth, LBW at term, stillbirth, and congenital
disease and birth			disease:	abnormalities (overall and according to sex of the
outcome: A			a) before pregnancy,	child, maternal radiotherapy, and time of Hodgkin's
Danish nationwide			b) during pregnancy, or	disease diagnosis in women diagnosed before
cohort study			c) within 2 years after delivery	pregnancy).
				Mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns.

3. Results

The main results of the three studies are summarized below along with some additional data that were not reported in the papers.

3.1. Study I. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer

Altogether there were 695 singleton births delivered by women with breast cancer. Of these, 216 births occurred in Group 1 (breast cancer diagnosed before pregnancy), 37 occurred in Group 2 (breast cancer diagnosed during pregnancy), and 442 occurred in Group 3 (breast cancer diagnosed within two years of delivery).

Birth outcome

The prevalence of male newborns of women with breast cancer in Group 1 was 50.0%, compared with 52.2% among the matched comparison mothers, difference = -2.2%, (95% CI: -8.9; 4.5). The corresponding findings were 48.6% versus 52.0% (difference = -3.4%, 95% CI: -20; 13) for Group 2, and 53.4% versus 50.9% (difference = 2.5%, 95% CI: -2.2; 7.2) for Group 3.

No stillbirth to a mother with breast cancer was observed. For births in Group 1, we found no substantial increase in the risk of any of the examined birth outcomes (Table V). For births in Group 2, the risk of preterm birth increased eight-fold (POR = 8.1, 95% CI: 3.8-17), although 10 of the 12 preterm deliveries among the women with breast cancer were elective. For Group 3, the POR was 1.4 (95% CI: 1.0-2.0) for preterm birth, and 1.4 (95% CI: 0.7-2.8) for LBW at term. The prevalence of congenital abnormalities was not increased.

Stratification according to sex of the newborns had no substantial effect on the estimates in Group 1. In Group 3, boys had an increased risk of LBW at term (POR = 2.9; 95% CI: 1.3-6.3), and girls had a decreased risk (PR = 0.3; 95% CI: 0.03-2.0), when compared to children of cancer-free mothers. Stratification according to mother's treatment in Group I (surgery alone or other treatment) did not change the overall results (Table VI).

It was estimated by multiple linear regression that newborns of women in Group 2 had, on average, birth weight 240 g (95% CI: -404; -76) less than newborns of matched comparison mothers. Mean birth weight of the newborns of women in Groups 1 and 3 was nearly the same as that of matched unexposed newborns.

Table V. Prevalence odds ratios of birth outcome in women with breast cancer

Group 1: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy.

Group 2: Birth outcome in	women diagnosed	with breast cancer	during pregnancy.
---------------------------	-----------------	--------------------	-------------------

		U			5	
	Breast	Cancer	Comparison		Prevalence	Prevalence
	Coh	ort	Cohort		odds ratio*	odds ratio†
	Outcome/	Total (%)	Outcome/Tota	l (%)	(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)
Births in Group 1	(N=	216)	(N=10,45	53)		
Preterm birth‡	14/216	(6.5)	507/10,414	(4.9)	1.4 (0.8-2.3)	1.3 (0.7-2.2)
LBW at term‡	3/202	(1.5)	137/9,885	(1.4)	1.1 (0.3-3.4)	1.2 (0.4-3.8)
Stillbirth	0/216	(0.0)	39/10,453	(0.4)	-	-
Abnormalities \$	7/203	(3.4)	369/9,775	(3.8)	0.9 (0.4-1.9)	0.9 (0.4-1.9)
Births in Group 2	(N=	=37)	(N=1,79	5)		
Pretem birth‡	12/37	(32)	102/1,785	(5.7)	7.9 (3.9-16)	8.1 (3.8-17)
LBW at tem‡	1/25	(4.0)	19/1,679	(1.1)	3.6 (0.5-28)	5.3 (0.6-51)
Stillbirth	0/37	(0.0)	10/1,795	(0.6)	-	-
Abnormalities \$	1/35	(2.9)	53/1,685	(3.1)	0.9 (0.1-6.7)	0.5 (0.1-3.6)
Births in Group 3	(N=	442)	(N=21,19	95)		
Pretem birth‡	33/442	(7.5)	1,143/21,120	(5.4)	1.4 (1.0-2.0)	1.4 (1.0-2.0)
LBW at term‡	9/408	(2.2)	329/19,917	(1.7)	1.3 (0.7-2.6)	1.4 (0.7-2.8)
Stillbirth	0/442	(0.0)	75/21,195	(0.4)	-	-
Abnormalities \$	16/389	(4.1)	685/18,519	(3.7)	1.1 (0.7-1.9)	1.1 (0.6-1.8)

Group 3 [.] Birth	outcome in women	diagnosed with	breast cance	er within two	years after delivery.

* Adjusted for month and year of the birth and maternal county of residence (by matching).

[†] Further adjusted for maternal age and parity. Prevalence odds ratios for congenital abnormalities were additionally adjusted for gestational age.

‡ Stillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities

§ Data on congenital abnormalities included births from 1977 to 2002.

Group 1	Surgery alone	Adjusted	Other treatment	Adjusted
(N=216)*		prevalence		prevalence
	Outcome/total (%)	odds ratio (95% CI)†	Outcome/total (%)	odds ratio (95% CI)†
	N	= 99	N	= 112
Preterm birth	6/99 (6.1)	1.2 (0.5-2.8)	8/112 (7.1)	1.3 (0.6-2.8)
LBW at term	2/93 (2.2)	1.4 (0.3-6.3)	1/104 (1.0)	0.8 (0.1-6.2)
Stillbirth	0/99 (0.0)	-	0/112 (0.0)	-
Abnormalities	3/97 (3.1)	0.8 (0.2-2.6)	4/101 (4.0)	1.1 (0.4-3.0)

Table VI. Birth outcome stratified according to maternal treatment.

* Five births were excluded because of missing data on treatment.

[†] Controlled for month and year of the birth and county of mother's residence by matching, and adjusted for maternal age and parity. Prevalence odds ratios for congenital abnormalities

3.2. Study II. Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma

Of the 1,059 singleton births delivered by women with melanoma, 620 occurred in Group 1 (melanoma diagnosed before pregnancy), 88 occurred in Group 2 (melanoma diagnosed during pregnancy), and 351 occurred in Group 3 (melanoma diagnosed within two years after delivery). The proportion of melanomas registered as localized at time of diagnosis was 95% for women in Group 1, 93% for women in Group 2 and 92% for women in Group 3. This information was missing for 5%, 1% and 4% in Groups 1 to 3, respectively.

Birth outcome

The proportion of male newborns of women with melanoma consistently exceeded the proportion of male newborns of the matched comparison mothers (53.2% versus 51.7%, difference = 1.5%, (95% CI: -2.5; 5.5) for Group 1, 56.8% versus 51.9%, difference = 4.9%, (95% CI: -5.5; 15) for Group 2, and 58.4% versus 51.9%, difference = 6.5%, (95% CI: 1.3; 12) for Group 3.

There was no stillbirth among the births delivered by mothers with melanoma in Groups 1 and 2, and no substantially increased risk of preterm birth, LBW at term, or congenital abnormalities compared with the matched comparison cohort. For newborns of mothers in Group 3, the POR of stillbirth was 4.6 (95% CI: 1.7-12.3). We did not identify any

characteristics consistently in common to all of the stillborn children in Group 3. There was no increased risk of preterm birth, LBW at term or congenital abnormalities in this group (Table VII).

The POR for cardiovascular congenital abnormalities and other abnormalities were 1.2 (95% CI: 0.6-2.5) and 1.1 (95% CI: 0.7-1.7), respectively, in Group 1 and 0.7 (95% CI: 0.2-2.7) and 1.2 (95% CI: 0.6-2.2), respectively, in Group 3. Stratification according to sex of the newborn in Groups 1 and 3 did not change the overall risk estimates substantially. Newborns in Groups 1 and 3 had nearly the same mean birth weight as newborns in the comparison cohort, while mean adjusted birth weight of newborns in Group 2 was 88 g (95% CI: -18; 194) higher than newborns of comparison mothers (Table VIII)

Table VII. Prevalence odds ratios of birth outcome in women with cutaneous malignant

 melanoma

Group 1: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with melanoma before pregnancy.

Group 2: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with melanoma during pregnancy.

Group 3: Birth outcome in women	diagnosed wit	h melanoma within	two years after d	elivery.
---------------------------------	---------------	-------------------	-------------------	----------

	Mela	noma	Comparisor	ı	Prevalence	Prevalence
	Col	nort	Cohort		odds ratio*	odds ratio†
	Outcom	ne/Total	Outcome/Tot	al	(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)
	(%	6)	(%)			
Births in Group 1	(N=	520)	(N=29,788)			
Preterm birth‡	36/620	(5.8)	1,510/29,685	(5.1)	1.2 (0.8-1.6)	1.1 (0.8-1.6)
LBW at term‡	10/583	(1.7)	436/28,075	(1.6)	1.1 (0.6-2.1)	1.1 (0.6-2.0)
Stillbirth	0/620	(0.0)	103/29,788	(0.3)	-	-
Abnormalities [‡] §	29/593	(4.9)	1,105/28,353	(3.9)	1.3 (0.9-1.9)	1.2 (0.8-1.8)
Births in Group 2	(N=	88)	(N=4,180)			
Pretem birth‡	1/88	(1.1)	214/4,158	(5.1)	0.2 (0.03-1.5)	0.2 (0.03-1.5)
LBW at tem‡	1/87	(1.1)	65/3,936	(1.7)	0.7 (0.1-5.0)	0.6 (0.1-4.5)
Stillbirth	0/88	(0.0)	22/4,180	(0.5)	-	-
Abnormalities [‡] §	2/80	(2.5)	148/3,768	(3.9)	0.6 (0.2-2.6)	0.6 (0.2-2.7)
Births in Group 3	(N=	351)	(N=16,826))		
Pretem birth‡	16/346	(4.6)	852/16,546	(5.1)	0.9 (0.5-1.5)	0.9 (0.5-1.5)
LBW at term‡	5/330	(1.5)	264/15,648	(1.7)	0.9 (0.4-2.2)	0.9 (0.4-2.2)
Stillbirth	5/351	(1.4)	65/16,826	(0.4)	3.7 (1.5-9.3)	4.6 (1.7-12.3)
Abnormalities [‡] §	13/314	(4.1)	557/14,977	(3.7)	1.1 (0.6-2.0)	1.1 (0.6-2.0)

* Adjusted for month and year of the birth and maternal county of residence (by matching).

[†] Further adjusted for maternal age and parity. Prevalence odds ratios for stillbirth were additionally adjusted for gestational age.

‡ Stillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities.

§ Data on congenital abnormalities included births from 1977 to 2002.

Table VIII. Mean birth weight for newborns of women with cutaneous malignant

 melanoma and for the comparison cohort.

Group 1: Mean birth weight for newborns of women diagnosed with melanoma before pregnancy. Group 2: Mean birth weight for newborns of women diagnosed with melanoma during pregnancy. Group 3: Mean birth weight for newborns of women diagnosed with melanoma from the day after giving birth until two years post partum.

	Melanoma		Comparison	Cohort	Mean differen	nce in birth weight (g)
	Mean birth	weight (g)	Mean birth y	weight (g)	Difference*	Adjusted difference†
						(95% CI)
Group 1	N=619	3,459	N=29,568	3,486	- 27	-18 (-58; 21)
Missing	1		117			
Group 2	N= 88	3,604	N= 4,147	3,468	136	88 (-18; 194)
Missing	0		11			
Group 3	N=346	3,502	N= 16,491	3,472	30	4 (-49; 58)
Missing	0		55			

* After matching for month and year of the birth and maternal county of residence.

[†] Further adjusted for gestational age, mother's age, and parity.

Stillborn babies were excluded from the analysis.

3.3. Study III. Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study

We identified 292 singleton births by women with Hodgkin's disease. There were 192 births by women with Hodgkin's disease in Group 1 (Hodgkin's disease diagnosed before pregnancy). The majority of these women (76%) were 20 years or older at the time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis. Group 2 (Hodgkin's disease diagnosed during pregnancy) included 15 and Group 3 (Hodgkin's disease diagnosed within two years of delivery), 85 births.

Birth outcome

The prevalence of boys born to women with Hodgkin's disease in Group 1 was 50.0%, compared with 51.3 % among the matched comparison mothers, difference = -1.3%, (95% CI: -8.4-5.8). The corresponding findings were 73.3% versus 50.1% (difference = 23.2%, 95% CI: 5.1-45.6) for Group 2, and 62.2% versus 51.4% (difference = 9.8%, 95% CI: -0.7-20.3) for Group 3.

In Group 1, there was no increased risk of preterm birth or low birth weight at term (Table IX). There was one stillbirth among 192 births, corresponding to an adjusted POR of 2.0 (95% CI: 0.3-15.4). The POR for congenital abnormalities was 1.7 (95% CI: 0.9-3.1). In Groups 2 and 3, there were no children with low birth weight at term and no stillbirths. The POR of preterm birth in Group 2 was 26.6 (95% CI: 8.5-83.0), but five of the eight preterm deliveries among women with Hodgkin's disease had been elective. There was one child with a congenital abnormality among 13 births in Group 2 (POR = 2.7; 95% CI: 0.3-22.8) and four children with congenital abnormalities among 78 births in Group 3 (POR = 1.6; 95% CI: 0.6-4.5). The specific types of congenital abnormalities identified in children of women with Hodgkin's disease in Groups 1, 2 and 3 are listed according to affected organ system in Table X.

Stratification of the analysis in Group 1 according to radiation treatment suggested a slightly lower risk (except for stillbirths) of adverse birth outcomes in women who had received radiotherapy (Table XI). In addition, the POR for congenital abnormalities

increased with calendar time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis (Table XI). Stratification according to sex of the newborn did not substantially change the risk estimates. Multiple linear regression analyses indicated that newborns in all three groups had nearly the same adjusted mean birth weight as newborns in the matched comparison cohort.

Table IX. Prevalence odds ratios of birth outcome in women with Hodgkin's diseaseGroup 1: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy.Group 2: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy.Group 3: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease within two years afterdelivery.

	Hodgkin	's disease	Comparis	on	Prevalence	Prevalence
	Coł	nort	Cohort		odds ratio*	odds ratio†
	Outcome	/Total (%)	Outcome/Tota	ıl (%)	(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)
Births in Group 1	(N=	=192)	(N=9,24	7)		
Preterm birth‡	12/191	(6.3)	479/9,162	(5.2)	1.2 (0.7-2.2)	1.1 (0.6-2.0)
LBW at term [‡]	2/177	(1.1)	145/8,649	(1.6)	0.7 (0.2-2.7)	0.6 (0.2-2.6)
Stillbirth	1/192	(0.5)	35/9,247	(0.4)	1.4 (0.2-10.1)	2.0 (0.3-15.4)
Abnormalities \$	11/181	(6.1)	323/8,673	(3.7)	1.7 (0.9-3.1)	1.7 (0.9-3.1)
Births in Group 2	(N=	=15)	(N=706)		
Pretem birth‡	8/15	(53.3)	30/704	(4.3)	25.7 (8.7-75.4)	26.6 (8.5-83.0)
LBW at term [‡]	0/7	(0.0)	9/674	(1.3)	-	-
Stillbirth	0/15	(0.0)	2/706	(0.3)	-	-
Abnormalities \$	1/13	(7.7)	18/606	(3.0)	2.7 (0.3-22.1)	2.7 (0.3-22.8)
Births in Group 3	(N=	=85)	(N=4,08	9)		
Pretem birth‡	5/85	(5.9)	205/4,080	(5.0)	1.2 (0.5-2.9)	1.2 (0.5-2.9)
LBW at term [‡]	0/80	(0.0)	48/3,866	(1.2)	-	-
Stillbirth	0/85	(0.0)	9/4,089	(0.2)	-	-
Abnormalities [‡] §	4/78	(5.1)	124/3,742	(3.3)	1.6 (0.6-4.4)	1.6 (0.6-4.5)

* Adjusted for month and year of the birth and maternal county of residence (by matching).

[†] Further adjusted for maternal age and parity.

‡ Stillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities.

§ Data on congenital abnormalities included births from 1977 to 2002.

Congenital abnormalities	Children	Type of congenital abnormalities according to
according to organ system		ICD-8/ICD-10
Group 1	(N = 11)	(N = 13)
CA in cardiovascular organs	Child 1	Defectus septi atriorum cordis (Q21.1)
CA in respiratory organs	Child 2	CA in larynx (not specified) (Q31.8)
CA in urologic organs	Child 3	Polycystic, dysplastic kidney (Q61.4)
CA in bones and muscles		
foot	Child 4	Pes planus congenitus (Q66.5)
head, spine, and chest	Child 5 (1 st CA)	Pectus excavatum (Q67.6)
other CA in bones and muscles	Child 6	Torticollis congenita (756.81)
other CA in limbs	Child 7, 8, 9	CA in limb (not specified) (Q74.9) (755.99)
other CA in bones of skull and face	Child 10	CA in bone of skull and face (not specified) (Q75.9)
CA in muscle and bones,	Child 5 (2 nd CA)	Hernia diaphragmatica congenita (Q79.0)
not otherwise classified	Child 11 (1 st CA)	CA in muscle and bone (not specified) (Q79.8)
Other CA	Child 11 (2 nd CA)	CA (not specified) (Q89.9)
Group 2	(N=1)	(N=2)
CA in cardiovascular organs	Child 1 (1 st CA)	Defectus septi atriorum cordis (Q21.1)
Chromosomal abnormality	Child 1 (2 nd CA)	Down's syndrome (Q90.9)
Group 3	(N=4)	(N=11)
CA in cardiovascular organs	Child 1 (1 st CA)	Tetralogia Steno-Fallot (74.629)
	Child 1 (2 nd CA)	CA in heart (not specified) (74.699)
	Child 2 (1 st CA)	Tetralogia Steno-Fallot (74.629)
	Child 2 (2 nd CA)	CA in heart (not specified) (74.699)
	Child 3 (1 st CA)	Defectus congenitus septi ventricolorum (74.639)
	Child 3 (2 nd CA)	Defectus congenitus septi atriorum (74.641)
	Child 3 (3 rd CA)	Other specified CA in heart (74.689)
	Child 3 (4 th CA)	Coarctatio aortae (74.719)
	Child 3 (5 th CA)	Transpositio vasorum (74.619)
CA in bones and muscles		
foot	Child 1 (3 rd CA)	Pes equino-varus (75.400)
	Child 4	Pes calcaneo-valgus (75.402)

Table X. Congenital abnormalities (CA) diagnosed during the first year of life in children of Hodgkin's disease patients.

D		te da a la company a	. (_					
N=192	Preter	Preterm birth	LBW	LBW at term	Sti	Stillbirth	Abnorn	Abnormalities*
	Outcome/Total	Outcome/Total Adjusted POR [†]	Outcome/Tota	Outcome/Total Adjusted POR [†]	Outcome/Tota	Outcome/Total Adjusted POR [†]	Outcome/Total	Outcome/Total Adjusted POR [†]
	(%)	(95% CI)	(%)	(95% CI)	(%)	(95% CI)	(%)	(95% CI)
Radiotherapy ‡								
Yes (N=100)	4/99 (4.0)	0.7 (0.2-1.8)	1/93 (1.1)	0.5 (0.1-3.6)	1/100 (1.0)	4.6 (0.5-38.5)	4/90 (4.4)	1.2 (0.4-3.3)
No (N=88)	8/88 (9.1)	1.8 (0.8-3.7)	1/80 (1.3)	0.9 (0.1-6.5)	0/88 (0.0)	ı	6/87 (6.9)	1.9 (0.8-4.4)
Time of diagnosis								
1970-1980 (N=66)	4/65 (6.1)	1.0 (reference) 0/60 (0.0)	0/60 (0.0)	1.0 (reference) 1/66 (1.5)	1/66 (1.5)	1.0 (reference)	1/55 (1.8)	1.0 (reference)
1981-1990 (N=64)	2/64 (3.1)	0.6 (0.1-2.4)	2/62 (3.2)	1.9 (0.5-8.1)	0/64 (0.0)	ı	3/64 (4.7)	1.4 (0.4-4.4)§
1991-2000 (N=62) 6/62 (9.7)	6/62 (9.7)	1.8(0.8-4.1)	0/55 (0.0)		0/62 (0.0)	ı	7/62 (11.3)	3.1 (1.4-6.9)§

* Adjusted for month and year of birth and maternal county of residence by matching and further adjusted for maternal age and parity. Stillborn

children were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, LBW at term, and congenital abnormalities

‡ Data on radiotherapy were missing for 4 women.

§ Wald chi-square test, p = 0.25.

4. Methodological considerations

Two types of error may influence the accuracy of estimates obtained in observational epidemiologic studies: systematic error and random error (113). Systematic errors result from selection bias, information bias, and confounding, whereas random error or chance pertains to the statistical precision of the estimates. Below, we discuss these potential errors in relation to our studies.

4.1. Selection bias

Selection bias stems from the procedures used to select subjects and from factors that influence study participation. It arises when the association between exposure and outcome differs between participants and non-participants of a study (113).

In cohort studies, selection bias may be caused by lack of inclusion in the cohort at the recruitment stage or by loss to follow-up at the disease measurement stage. In the studies of this thesis, selection into the cancer cohorts was based on information on cancer diagnoses from the Danish Cancer Registry. The completeness of the cancer diagnoses in the Cancer Registry has been shown to be 95-98% (115;126). The highly efficient Civil Registration System ensured negligible loss to follow-up on the women with cancer (127). Thus, typical causes of selection bias were absent in our studies.

Some selection problems are still possible, however. Because of the Birth Registry structure, fetal abnormalities leading to spontaneous or induced abortions are not observable. Selection bias could arise if women with cancer diagnosed before (Group 1) or during pregnancy (Group 2) had greater than the unexposed mothers risks of spontaneous or induced abortions related to fetal abnormalities. Such bias would cause underestimation of the risk of congenital abnormalities in newborns of women with cancer. A study by Velentgas *et al.* reported that spontaneous abortions occurred in 24% of women who became pregnant after breast cancer compared with 18% of controls (81). In a Danish study, only 10% of pregnancies in women with previous breast cancer resulted in spontaneous abortions while 44% ended in induced abortions (7). The authors suggested

that women may have chosen induced abortion out of fear of adverse effects of a pregnancy on the course of their treated breast cancer.

Since the late 1980s, prenatal ultrasound examinations, aiming at accurate pregnancy dating, have been offered to all pregnant women in most Danish counties. These examinations, usually conducted around the 18th week of gestation, would reveal obvious fetal abnormalities, such as *i.e.* anencephaly, and - in most cases - lead to late induced abortion. However, less obvious abnormalities which may not lead to induced abortions, are more likely to be diagnosed in ultrasound examinations specifically aimed at detecting fetal abnormalities. Some hospitals in Denmark have offered these examinations to all pregnant women since the late 1990s, their availability varies throughout the country. Moreover, there were no guidelines regarding pregnancy ultrasound examinations for women previously treated for cancer in our study period. However, we cannot rule out the possibility of selection bias caused by greater risk of fetal abnormality-related induced abortions in women with previous cancer.

4.2. Information bias

Information bias can arise from inaccurate data collection (113). The errors may result in misclassification of the exposure (such as the treatment variable), the outcome, or the confounders.

The quality of most outcome variables in the Medical Birth Registry is high, but data on gestational age are subject to some misclassification, since the gestational age recorded in the Medical Birth Registry is a week longer in some cases than that recorded in the medical records (128). If non-differential, this misclassification would cause bias towards the null.

The predictive value and completeness of data on congenital abnormalities in the Hospital Discharge Registry have been reported to be 88.2% (95% CI: 85.9-90.5) and 89.9% (87.7-92.1) (120). However, differential misclassification of congenital abnormalities diagnosed during the first year of life might occur if women with a history of cancer had more frequent than comparison mother's prenatal ultrasound examinations to detect congenital abnormalities. Likewise, differential misclassification could ensue if newborns of women

with previous cancer were examined more thoroughly during the first year of life, since a minor abnormality would be more likely to be detected in children of women with previous cancer than in children of cancer-free mothers. Thus, the higher prevalence of congenital abnormalities among newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease from 1991 to 2000 in **study III** may be partially explained by diagnostic bias caused by a recently increased interest in congenital abnormalities after maternal cancer treatment.

The information on treatment obtained from the Cancer Registry is crude (there are no clinical details on radiation fields, doses, specific chemotherapy, or duration of treatment) and may be inaccurate. Only treatment given within four months of diagnosis is reported and since notification forms are often filled in the early period of treatment planning, they may not reflect changes in treatment plans. Such changes are rarely reported to the registry (126).

In **study I** we examined birth outcome in women with previous breast cancer, stratified according to whether the woman had been treated with surgery alone or any other treatment (combined). Since treatment data were recorded prospectively and before the pregnancy, any misclassification of treatment in our study would be non-differential. With pronounced misclassification of the treatment variable the risk estimates for women who were treated with surgery alone and women who had other treatment would not be expected to differ. However, a recent study found that although overall treatment data on breast cancer patients recorded in the Danish Cancer Registry are of varying quality, surgery alone was correctly registered for 95.4% of cases (126).

In **study III** we examined birth outcome in women with previous Hodgkin's disease, stratified according to radiotherapy (yes/no). Since treatment data were recorded prospectively before the pregnancy, any misclassification of treatment would be nondifferential. A study of childhood cancer survivors reported that 97 of 110 patients treated with radiotherapy (88%) and 78 of 79 patients not treated with radiotherapy (99%) were correctly coded in the Danish Cancer Registry (129).

The Cancer Registry contains no detailed information on tumor stage. In **study III**, the distribution of Hodgkin's disease stage could bias the estimates of the radiotherapy-stratified analyses. Women with early-stage Hodgkin's disease, which is often located

above the diaphragm, were probably more likely than women with more advanced stages to receive radiotherapy, since during our study period the typical treatment of early-stage disease was either radiation alone (with minimal effect on the gonads in case of supradiaphragmatic location), or a few series of combination chemotherapy followed by radiation. In contrast, later stages of Hodgkin's disease have typically been treated with six series of combination chemotherapy and only rarely with radiotherapy. Thus, women not receiving radiotherapy were more likely to have advanced disease and to receive several series of chemotherapy. This may help explain our finding of a lower risk of adverse birth outcomes for women who were treated with radiotherapy compared with women who were not

4.3. Confounding

Calendar time of birth, maternal county of residence, maternal age, parity, and gestational age were the potential confounders accounted for in our studies. Still, the estimates could be affected by residual or unmeasured confounding.

Residual confounding results from improper categorization or misclassification of one or more confounding variables such as *i.e.* maternal age or parity. The quality of the data on these variables in the Medical Birth Registry, however, is reportedly good (116;130). Moreover, in all three studies, the relative estimates (calculated after matching for calendar time of birth and maternal county of residence) were virtually unchanged after adjustment for maternal age and parity, speaking against substantial residual confounding by these factors.

Unmeasured confounding by the factors discussed below may have influenced our results:

Socioeconomic status

It has been reported that women with high socioeconomic status have a higher incidence of breast cancer and melanoma (131;132). Likewise, Hodgkin's disease in young adults has been associated with a higher social class (18), while low socioeconomic status has been associated with adverse birth outcomes (133). Absence of adjustment for socioeconomic status may have caused us to underestimate the effect of cancer on birth outcome.

Smoking and alcohol consumption

Maternal smoking during pregnancy has been associated with increased risks of preterm birth, LBW, IUGR, and stillbirth (134;135). Similarly, moderate alcohol consumption during pregnancy has been associated with reduced birth weight (136) and increased risks of preterm birth (137) and stillbirth (138).

Whether maternal smoking or moderate alcohol consumption in pregnancy causes congenital abnormalities is controversial. Smoking in early pregnancy has been reported to cause no overall increase in risk of congenital abnormalities, but possibly a slightly increased risk of certain specific abnormalities (cleft lip and palate and abnormalities of the circulatory and digestive system) (139). Another study reported no overall increased risk of congenital abnormalities for women consuming 1-2 drinks daily in early pregnancy compared with non-drinkers, but a greater alcohol consumption was associated with an increasing risk of abnormalities in the genitourinary system (140).

Although some studies have reported an increased risk of melanoma associated with alcohol use (141;142), the existing evidence of a positive association of either melanoma or Hodgkin's disease with smoking or alcohol consumption is not convincing (18;141-143). Concerning breast cancer, a meta-analysis found that women consuming two drinks per day had a 20% increase in breast cancer risk compared with non-drinkers (144). Smoking at an early age has been reported to be a risk factor for premenopausal breast cancer (145). However, since our studies showed no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcomes for women with breast cancer, it is unlikely that maternal smoking or alcohol consumption have confounded our results.

Infertility treatment

At least three studies have reported modest increases in melanoma incidence among infertile women (146-148), while singleton pregnancies from assisted reproduction have been associated with increased risk of adverse birth outcomes, including preterm birth, LBW, perinatal mortality (149), and congenital abnormalities (150). If women with melanoma were more likely to have received infertility treatment than cancer-free women, the association of melanoma with stillbirth among women who were diagnosed with melanoma within two years after delivery, reported in **study II**, may be confounded by infertility treatment.

There is no clear evidence that fertility treatment increases the risk of breast cancer although there may be an increased risk in the first year after treatment (151). However, our data did not suggest any substantial increased risk of adverse birth outcome for women with breast cancer.

4.4. Statistical precision

Random error is the component of overall error that cannot be predicted, but can be quantified using statistical distributions (152). The widths of the 95% confidence intervals express the precision of our estimates. Although our study populations were large compared with most other studies, the number of adverse birth outcomes available for analyses was often small. Thus, the wide confidence intervals of several estimates complicate their interpretation.

Estimating of a large number of epidemiologic effects (multiple comparisons (153)) increases the risk that some associations are observed by chance.

5. Main conclusions

5.1. Study I. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer

We found no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcome among newborns of women diagnosed with breast cancer before becoming pregnant. This was unaltered after stratification by mother's treatment. The eight-fold increased risk of preterm delivery for women diagnosed during pregnancy reflected a high rate of elective early delivery, probably to allow an earlier start of cancer therapy. After adjustment for gestational age, there was a 240 g reduction in the mean birth weight for newborns in this group. The weak association of preterm birth with maternal breast cancer diagnosed within two years of delivery may be explained by suboptimal intrauterine conditions caused by a preclinical cancer disease. In this group, only boys had an increased risk of LBW at term. The main limitations of study I were lack of treatment details and low statistical precision, especially for women diagnosed with breast cancer during their pregnancy.

5.2. Study II. Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma

We found no evidence of increased risk of adverse birth outcome in newborns of women diagnosed with melanoma before or during pregnancy. The finding of a four-fold increased risk of stillbirth for newborns of women diagnosed with melanoma within two years after delivery was unexpected. From the available data we cannot determine whether the factors underlying the association may be causal, unmeasured confounding (*i.e.* infertility treatment) or chance. The main limitation of study II was the low statistical precision, particularly for the estimates pertaining to women diagnosed with melanoma during their pregnancy.

5.3. Study III. Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study

Pre-pregnancy Hodgkin's disease was not associated with a substantially increased risk of preterm birth, LBW at term, or stillbirth, but we cannot rule out the possibility of an increased risk of congenital abnormalities among newborns of these women. We found a lower risk of adverse birth outcomes among children of women treated with radiotherapy

before pregnancy, compared with women who did not receive radiotherapy. This finding may be due to women with advanced Hodgkin's disease typically receiving intensive chemotherapy and only rarely radiotherapy. Higher risk of congenital abnormalities among children of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease between 1991 and 2000 may be due to a diagnostic bias. The 26-fold increase in risk of a preterm delivery among women diagnosed during pregnancy mainly reflected a higher rate of elective early delivery. We found no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcome among women diagnosed within two years post partum. The main limitations of study III were lack of clinical detail on treatment and low statistical precision, especially concerning the risk of congenital abnormalities for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during or shortly after pregnancy.

6. Discussion in relation to the existing literature

6.1. Birth outcome in women with breast cancer

To the best of our knowledge, this is the first cohort study of birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy. Earlier, small case series have reported births of healthy children to women who became pregnant after being diagnosed with breast cancer (79;80).

In a recently published registry-based cohort study from Sweden, Dalberg *et al.* examined 331 births from 1973 to 2002 to women with previous breast cancer (82). They found a large majority of births to these women to be free of adverse events, and reported no increased risk of stillbirth or SGA. These findings are similar to those in our study. The Swedish study, however, also reported an increased risk of very preterm birth (<32 wk) (OR = 3.2; 95% CI: 1.7-6.0) and LBW (<1500 g) (OR = 2.9; 95% CI: 1.4-5.8) and an increased risk of congenital abnormalities (OR = 1.7; 95% CI: 1.1-2.5) among children of breast cancer survivors, compared with the general population. The increased risk of congenital abnormalities was seen especially in the births occurring in 1988-2002 (OR = 2.1; 95% CI: 1.2-3.7), which the authors explained by an increased use of chemotherapy in younger patients. The study, however, had no data on the treatment of women with breast cancer.

In contrast to the Swedish study, we found no increased risk of preterm birth or congenital abnormalities among newborns of women with previous breast cancer, with results unaltered by stratification by a treatment variable. As suggested by Dalberg *et al.* the different results in the Swedish and the Danish cohorts may be caused by different degrees of misclassification of the outcome variables between the registries or differences in the usage of adjuvant radiotherapy or systemic treatments after breast cancer (82).

The increased observed risk of preterm delivery among women diagnosed with breast cancer during pregnancy reflected a higher rate of elective early delivery, probably to allow an early start of cancer therapy. Our data also showed a tendency towards an increased risk of preterm birth for women diagnosed with breast cancer within two years after delivery. These findings corroborate the results of two earlier cohort studies of birth outcome in women with breast cancer diagnosed during or shortly after pregnancy (20;89).

In these studies, however, the authors did not distinguish between birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer during pregnancy and women diagnosed shortly after pregnancy. Smith et al. identified 423 cases of breast cancer diagnosed from nine months preceding delivery until 12 months after delivery over a period of six years in California (20). After adjusting the analyses for maternal age, the authors reported an odds ratio of 2.2 (95% CI: 1.7-2.8) for preterm birth, and an odds ratio of 2.0 (95% CI: 1.0-4.1) for very low birth weight. The study concluded that the data were consistent with an obstetric practice involving elective early delivery for cancer patients. Likewise, a historical cohort study of 118 women, who were pregnant within nine months before or three months after their first treatment for breast cancer, reported a higher proportion of preterm births among offspring of women with breast cancer compared with controls, mainly because elective caesarean sections were done more often to allow earlier start of cancer therapy (89). In that study, only two stillbirths and no congenital abnormalities were observed. However, no children were exposed to chemotherapy during embryogenesis. The authors also reported a lower mean birth weight after adjustment for gestational age. In our study this effect was to newborns of women diagnosed during pregnancy.

Three case-series of 24, 28, and 29 pregnant breast cancer patients, respectively, have reported that chemotherapeutic treatment in the second and third trimester caused no congenital abnormalities or other complications, except for IUGR in one case (55;84;87).

Our data did not show substantial differences in proportions of boys born to breast cancer patients compared with cancer-free mothers. Thus, our findings did not corroborate the theory of psychological stress (caused by a cancer diagnosis) or potential mutagenic exposure (from chemotherapy or radiation) reducing the male proportion of newborns. This is in line with earlier studies that examined the sex-ratio for newborns of childhood cancer survivors and found no significant alterations (63;74;75).

The overall results of this study regarding the birth outcome among women with breast cancer are reassuring.

6.2. Birth outcome in Danish women with cutaneous malignant melanoma

Two cohort studies have examined birth outcome in offspring of women diagnosed during or shortly after pregnancy (16;91). In the hospital-based cohort study of 18 deliveries by women diagnosed with melanoma during pregnancy over a period of 30 years (91), there were 17 live births and one anencephalic stillbirth. The newborns of women with melanoma had a lower mean birth weight than newborns of women without cancer, and there was no difference in mean gestational age. The authors suggested that the differences in birth weight were due to IUGR secondary to the melanoma, its therapies, or its complications. In that study, however, mean birth weights were based on only nine melanoma-exposed newborns and nine newborns of age-matched comparison mothers. Based on many more population-based observations, our study found no important difference in mean birth weight between newborns of women with melanoma and newborns of comparison mothers.

In the population-based cohort study, O'Meara *et al.* identified 149 women diagnosed with melanoma during pregnancy and 263 women diagnosed within 12 months after delivery over a period of 9 years in California (16). That study and our study were in agreement with respect to the findings of no increased risk of preterm birth or low birth weight among newborns of mothers with melanoma. For women diagnosed during pregnancy, O'Meara and colleagues reported and odds ratio of 0.9 (95% CI: 0.5-1.6) for prematurity and an odds ratio of 0.8 (95% CI: 0.3-1.8) for LBW, adjusted for age and race. They found no fetal deaths in the exposed group and no increased risk of adverse birth outcome in women diagnosed with melanoma in the first post partum year. The study did not examine the risk of congenital abnormalities among newborns.

Our data showed an unsubstantial increase in the male proportion of newborns born to women with melanoma compared with newborns of comparison mothers and thus did not support the hypothesis of psychological stress (caused by a cancer diagnosis) reducing the male proportion of newborns.

Our finding of a four-fold increased risk of stillbirth for newborns of women diagnosed with melanoma within two years after delivery has not been shown by other studies. We cannot determine from the data at hand whether this association is causal, a result of unmeasured confounding, or a chance finding. With this possible exception, our results suggest no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcome for women with melanoma.

6.3. Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study

On the whole, our findings are in line with the existing studies. Janov *et al.* did not find any substantial increased risk of LBW and no congenital abnormalities among newborns of 15 women with pre-pregnancy Hodgkin's disease compared with the general population (110). Likewise, Swerdlow *et al.* reported no increased risk of preterm birth, LBW, stillbirth, congenital abnormalities or chromosomal abnormalities among 49 children of 16 women and 11 men who had previously been treated for Hodgkin's disease compared with the general population (111). Another study, which compared 52 births by 29 women previously treated for Hodgkin's disease with births by the women's siblings (112), found no overall increased risk of congenital abnormalities and stillbirths combined among children of Hodgkin's disease patients. The study also found no association of birth outcome with radiotherapy alone (supra- or infradiaphragmatic), whereas women treated with both chemotherapy and radiation were more likely to give birth to an abnormal child (p = 0.047). The three studies, however, were all based on small study populations and did not control for potential confounders.

A large multicenter cohort study of childhood cancer survivors (the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study) reported 11 stillbirths among 729 births of female survivors of childhood Hodgkin's disease, corresponding to an adjusted RR of 1.6 (95% CI: 0.64-4.03) (48). We found only one stillbirth among 192 women, of whom more than 75% had been diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease in adulthood (\geq 20 years of age at diagnosis).

Another recent study, based on data from the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study, reported a moderately increased risk of preterm deliveries among 1,264 female survivors of childhood cancer (including 337 survivors of Hodgkin's disease), with risks concentrated among women who received pelvic irradiation (49). Among women with childhood Hodgkin's disease, 19.2% had a preterm birth compared with 12.5% among sibling controls. There

was no increased risk of SGA. In the specific analyses of birth outcome among women with previous Hodgkin's disease, the authors did not compute risk estimates, control for potential confounders, or evaluate the effect of specific treatment.

We found no overall increased risk of preterm birth among women with previous Hodgkin's disease. Nor did women who received radiotherapy have an increased risk of preterm birth, probably because they were likely to have received supradiaphragmatic radiation.

Our finding of an increased risk of preterm delivery for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy mainly reflected a high rate of elective early delivery. This finding is consistent with other studies on pregnant cancer patients (20;89). Smith et al. identified 172 cases of Hodgkin's disease diagnosed from 9 months preceding until 12 months following the delivery and estimated relative risks to be 2.4 (95% CI: 1.6-3.5) for preterm birth and 3.6 (95% CI: 1.5-8.9) for very LBW (20). The authors suggested that these findings reflected a higher rate of elective early deliveries among women with Hodgkin's disease, performed in order to initiate therapy. In contrast, a historical cohort study by Lishner *et al*, which included 40 births by women who were pregnant between 9 months before and three months after their first treatment for Hodgkin's disease, reported no increased risk of preterm birth or induced deliveries (21). Furthermore, the study indicated no difference in mean birth weight compared with controls, while the proportion of stillbirths was not statistically different from that of the general population. The study reported one child with a congenital abnormality born to the only patient treated with chemotherapy in the first trimester. Overall, the findings of Lishner et al. corroborate our data, with the exception of their result for preterm births.

In a small cohort study, Janov *et al.* found an increased risk of LBW (RR = 5.6; 95% CI: 1.2-17.5) for 10 newborns of women who were pregnant from 12 months before diagnosis to the end of treatment (110). This finding was based on only three preterm newborns with LBW (one of the preterm deliveries was induced). There were no congenital abnormalities among the newborns.

Our estimates of increased risk of congenital abnormalities among newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during or shortly after pregnancy were based on few outcomes and are therefore imprecise. However, it is important to emphasize that teratogens increase the rate of specific, rather than all abnormalities, and we were unable to evaluate those in our study.

We found no substantial decrease in the male proportion of newborns of women with previous Hodgkin's disease, indicating that earlier treatment for Hodgkin's disease is not a risk factor for early male abortion. For newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy, the male proportion, compared with newborns of comparison mothers, was *increased*, which is surprising and could be a chance finding. Thus, our findings offered no evidence of psychological stress (caused by a cancer diagnosis) or potential mutagenic exposure (from chemotherapy or radiation) reduction of male proportion of newborns, which is in line with earlier studies of the sex-ratio for newborns of childhood cancer survivors (63;74;75).

In conclusion, our overall results are reassuring regarding the risks of adverse birth outcome for women with Hodgkin's disease. However, we cannot rule out the possibility of an increased risk of congenital abnormalities in newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy.

7. Perspectives

On the whole, our studies offer reassuring results concerning the risks of adverse birth outcome for women diagnosed with breast cancer, melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease before, during or shortly after pregnancy. We found the Danish population-based registries to be valuable data sources for such studies. The major strength of these registries is the longitudinal data collection and essentially complete registration of cancers and births. The shortcomings of the registries include lack of clinical detail on treatment and stage of disease. In addition, a limitation of our studies was the imprecise risk estimates caused by the small number of adverse birth outcomes.

Since even countrywide data may be sparse, an international collaboration is required in order to assemble data on the sufficient number of births by women with cancer in order to obtain more precise risk estimates for adverse birth outcomes. Moreover, a larger number of birth outcomes would allow stratified analyses according to *i.e.* different treatment regimens and stages. Information on these clinical details could be obtained from hospital medical records and clinical databases.

International collaboration has produced large cohort studies of birth outcome of childhood cancer survivors (the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study), where *i.e.* radiotherapy records have been examined to determine absorbed doses to the ovaries and uterus for survivors before pregnancy. Recently, a large-scale cohort study, based on collaboration between several countries, including research groups from Denmark and Finland, has been started with the aim of examining genetic consequences of cancer treatment. This study will examine risks of such adverse outcomes as congenital abnormalities, neonatal death, and cancer in the offspring of survivors of childhood and early-onset cancer.

Very few studies document the long-term follow-up of children exposed to maternal cancer and cancer treatment *in utero* (57). Maternal cancer may affect not only birth outcome, but also long-term health, as a consequence of intra-uterine programming. Likewise, fetal exposure to *i.e.* chemotherapy may lead to gonadal damage and later problems with fertility or cause organ damage that may not manifest itself as physical or neurological impairment until later in life (154). Thus, cohort studies with long term follow-up are needed to evaluate the entire spectrum of adverse effects of cancer or cancer treatment on offspring of the patients.

8. Summary

In western countries many women postpone childbearing for personal or professional reasons. Since the incidence rates of most cancers increase with age, in the future more women can be expected to receive a cancer diagnosis before, during, or shortly after pregnancy.

Because of the possible adverse effects of cancer and cancer treatment on birth outcome, we hypothesized that newborns of women with breast cancer, melanoma, or Hodgkin's disease may have a higher, compared with the general population, risk of adverse birth outcomes. The thesis includes three observational studies, based on nationwide data from the Danish Cancer Registry, the Medical Birth Registry, and the National Hospital Discharge Registry and covers births occurring from 1973 to 2002.

In this thesis we aimed 1) to examine the risk of adverse birth outcomes in women diagnosed with breast cancer before, during, or shortly after pregnancy, and to examine if maternal treatment before pregnancy or sex of the child affected any outcome, 2) to examine the risk of adverse birth outcomes in women diagnosed with melanoma before, during, or shortly after pregnancy, and to examine an effect of child's sex, and 3) to examine the risk of adverse birth outcomes in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before, during, or shortly after pregnancy, and to examine if maternal radiotherapy, calendar time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis, or sex of the child affected birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy.

In **study I**, we found no substantially increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, or congenital abnormalities among 216 newborns of women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy. Stratification by mother's treatment did not change the results. Among the 37 newborns of women diagnosed with breast cancer during pregnancy, there was an increased risk of preterm birth which reflected a higher rate of elective early delivery. Among 442 births of women diagnosed within two years after delivery, we found a slightly increased risk of preterm birth (POR=1.4; 95% CI: 1.0-2.0) which could be caused by suboptimal intrauterine conditions secondary to preclinical cancer. In this group, only boys had increased risk of low birth weight at term (POR=2.9; 95% CI: 1.3-6.3).

In **study II**, we did not observe an increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, or congenital abnormalities among 620 newborns of women diagnosed

with melanoma before pregnancy or among 88 newborns of women diagnosed during pregnancy. We found an increased risk of stillbirth among 351 newborns of women diagnosed within two years after delivery (POR=4.6; 95% CI: 1.7-12). This unexpected result was, however, based on only 5 stillbirths in the exposed group. Stratification according to sex of the child did not substantially change the relative estimates.

In **study III**, we found no increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, or stillbirth among 192 newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy. However, we cannot rule out the possibility of an increased risk of congenital abnormalities among the children of these women (POR=1.7; 95% CI: 0.9-3.1). We found a lower risk of adverse birth outcomes among women treated with radiotherapy before pregnancy compared with women who were not, which could be due to an uneven distribution of cancer stage in these groups. Women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease between 1991 and 2000 had a higher risk of giving birth to children with congenital abnormalities; this finding could have resulted from a diagnostic bias. Among 15 newborns of women diagnosed during pregnancy, we found an increased risk of preterm deliveries, which reflected a higher rate of elective early deliveries. We found no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcomes for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease within two years after delivery, but the risk estimates were imprecise.

Overall, our results regarding the risks of adverse birth outcomes for women with breast cancer, melanoma, and Hodgkin's disease are reassuring. Our studies have also shown that the Danish population-based registries are suitable data sources for studying the associations between cancer and birth outcomes. Still, our risk estimates were based on few adverse birth outcomes, indicating the need for international collaboration in future studies on this topic, if a higher statistical precision is to be achieved.

61

9. Danish summary

I Danmark, såvel som i andre vestlige lande, har kvinders gennemsnitlige alder ved den første fødsel været stigende igennem de sidste årtier. Da forekomsten af de fleste kræftsygdomme stiger med alderen, kan det således forventes, at flere kvinder i fremtiden vil få diagnosticeret kræft enten inden de har fået børn, under graviditeten eller kort tid efter de har født.

Hypotesen i denne afhandling har været, at kvinder med brystkræft, malignt melanom eller Hodgkin's sygdom har større risiko for unormale fødselsudfald på grund af konsekvenser af selve kræftsygdommen og/eller på grund af bivirkninger af kræftbehandlingen. Afhandlingen er baseret på tre studier med landsdækkende data fra Cancerregisteret, det Medicinske Fødselsregister og Landspatientregisteret. Vi inkluderede fødsler fra 1973 til 2002.

Formålet med afhandlingen var at 1) analysere fødselsudfald hos danske kvinder som blev diagnosticeret med brystkræft før graviditeten, under graviditeten eller op til to år efter fødslen samt at undersøge om behandling før graviditeten (operation alene/anden behandling) eller barnets køn influerede på fødselsudfaldet, 2) analysere fødselsudfald hos danske kvinder diagnosticeret med malignt melanom før eller under graviditeten eller op til to år efter fødslen samt at undersøge om barnets køn influerede på fødselsudfaldet, 3) analysere fødselsudfald hos danske kvinder diagnosticeret med Hodgkin's sygdom før eller under graviditeten eller op til to år efter fødslen samt at undersøge om stråleterapi af moderen, kalendertid for diagnosen eller barnets køn påvirkede fødselsudfald hos kvinder diagnosticeret med Hodgkin's sygdom før graviditeten.

I **studie I** fandt vi ingen væsentlig øget risiko for præterm fødsel, lav fødselsvægt til terminen, dødfødsel eller misdannelser blandt 216 fødsler af kvinder med brystkræft før graviditeten. Stratifikation på moderens behandling ændrede ikke resultaterne. Blandt 37 fødsler af kvinder diagnosticeret under graviditeten var der en øget risiko for præterm fødsel på grund af en høj proportion af inducerede præterme fødsler. Blandt 442 kvinder, der fik diagnosticeret brystkræft op til to år efter fødslen, fandt vi en let øget risiko for præterm fødsel (POR=1.4; 95% CI: 1.0-2.0), der muligvis kan tilskrives suboptimale intrauterine forhold forårsaget af den prækliniske kræftsygdom. Endvidere havde kun drengebørn af disse kvinder en øget risiko for lav fødselsvægt til terminen (POR=2.9; 95% CI: 1.3-6.3).

I **studie II** var der ingen øget risiko for præterm fødsel, lav fødselsvægt til terminen, dødfødsel eller misdannelser blandt 620 fødsler af kvinder med malignt melanom før graviditeten eller blandt 88 fødsler af kvinder diagnosticeret under graviditeten. Vi fandt en højere risiko for dødfødsel blandt 351 fødsler af kvinder, der blev diagnosticeret indenfor to år efter fødslen i forhold til kontrolgruppen (POR=4.6; 95% CI: 1.7-12). Dette estimat var baseret på kun fem dødfødsler og var et uventet fund. Stratifikation på barnets køn ændrede ikke resultaterne i nogen af de tre grupper væsentligt.

I **studie III** fandt vi ingen forhøjet risiko for præterm fødsel, lav fødselsvægt til terminen eller dødfødsel blandt 192 fødsler af kvinder med tidligere Hodgkin's sygdom, men vi kunne ikke udelukke en øget risiko for misdannelser blandt børn af disse kvinder (POR=1.7; 95% CI: 0.9-3.1). Kvinder der tidligere havde fået stråleterapi havde generelt set lavere risiko for unormale fødselsudfald, hvilket muligvis skyldes en skæv fordeling af stadie og dermed kemoterapeutisk behandling blandt kvinder behandlet med stråleterapi og kvinder der ikke fik stråleterapi. Blandt 15 fødsler af kvinder, der fik diagnosticeret Hodgkin's sygdom under graviditeten, var der en øget risiko for præterm fødsel, som primært skyldtes mange inducerede præterme fødsler. Vi fandt ingen væsentlig øget risiko for unormale fødselsudfald blandt 85 kvinder, der blev diagnosticeret med Hodgkin's sygdom op til to år efter fødslen, men risikoestimaterne var upræcise.

Sammenfattende tyder vores studier på, at kvinder med brystkræft, malignt melanom eller Hodgkin's sygdom ikke har væsentligt forhøjet risiko for unormale fødselsudfald sammenlignet med kvinder der ikke har kræft. De danske populations-baserede registre er med deres høje komplethedsgrad og longitudinelle perspektiv velegnede til at studere sammenhænge mellem kræft og fødselsudfald. Men da vores resultater var baseret på få unormale fødselsudfald, er det nødvendigt fremover at samarbejde med andre lande for at kunne opnå større statistisk præcision angående risikoen for de enkelte fødselsudfald og for at kunne undersøge effekten af specifik kræftbehandling.

10. References

- Dow KH, Harris JR, Roy C. Pregnancy after breast-conserving surgery and radiation therapy for breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 1994;(16):131-137.
- (2) Kroman NT, Lidegaard O, Kvistgaard ME. [Breast cancer--a lifestyle disease?]. Ugeskr Laeger 2005; 167(49):4636-4641.
- (3) Nye tal fra Sundhedsstyrelsen: Cancerregisteret 2003, foreløbig opgørelse. 2005. http://www.sst.dk/publ/tidsskrifter/nyetal/pdf/2005/09_05.pdf.
- (4) Fisher PM, Hancock BW. Hodgkin's disease in the pregnant patient. Br J Hosp Med 1996; 56(10):529-532.
- (5) Koren G, Lishner M, Zemlickis D. Cancer in pregnancy: identifikation of unanswered questions on maternal and fetal risks. In: Koren G, Lishner M, Farine D, editors. Cancer in pregnancy: Maternal and fetal risks. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996: 3-14.
- (6) Rørth M, Storm H. Kræftsygdomme. Onkologi. Ringborg U, Henriksson R, Friberg S ed. 2004.
- (7) Kroman N, Jensen MB, Melbye M, Wohlfahrt J, Mouridsen HT. Should women be advised against pregnancy after breast-cancer treatment? Lancet 1997; 350(9074):319-322.
- (8) Blakely LJ, Buzdar AU, Lozada JA, Shullaih SA, Hoy E, Smith TL et al. Effects of pregnancy after treatment for breast carcinoma on survival and risk of recurrence. Cancer 2004; 100(3):465-469.
- (9) Arnon J, Meirow D, Lewis-Roness H, Ornoy A. Genetic and teratogenic effects of cancer treatments on gametes and embryos. Hum Reprod Update 2001; 7(4):394-403.
- (10) Weisz B, Meirow D, Schiff E, Lishner M. Impact and treatment of cancer during pregnancy. Expert Rev Anticancer Ther 2004; 4(5):889-902.
- (11) Clemmensen IH, Nedergaard KH, Storm HH. Kræft i Danmark. En opslagsbog. 2006.
- (12) Kroman N, Mouridsen HT. Prognostic influence of pregnancy before, around, and after diagnosis of breast cancer. Breast 2003; 12(6):516-521.
- (13) Bevona C, Sober AJ. Melanoma incidence trends. Dermatol Clin 2002; 20(4):589-95, vii.

- (14) van der Horst M, Winther JF, Olsen JH. Cancer incidence in the age range 0-34 years: historical and actual status in Denmark. Int J Cancer 2006; 118(11):2816-2826.
- (15) Lishner M. Cancer in pregnancy. Ann Oncol 2003; 14 Suppl 3:iii31-iii36.
- (16) O'Meara AT, Cress R, Xing G, Danielsen B, Smith LH. Malignant melanoma in pregnancy. A population-based evaluation. Cancer 2005; 103(6):1217-1226.
- (17) Lens MB, Rosdahl I, Ahlbom A, Farahmand BY, Synnerstad I, Boeryd B et al. Effect of pregnancy on survival in women with cutaneous malignant melanoma. J Clin Oncol 2004; 22(21):4369-4375.
- (18) Melbye M, Adami H-O. Hodgkin's Lymphoma. In: Adami H-O, Hunter D, Trichopoulos D, editors. Textbook of Cancer Epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press, Inc., 2002: 520-534.
- (19) Cancer incidens i Danmark 2000. Sundhedsstyrelsen . 2004. http://www.sst.dk/publ/tidsskrifter/nyetal/pdf/2004/17_04.pdf
- (20) Smith LH, Dalrymple JL, Leiserowitz GS, Danielsen B, Gilbert WM. Obstetrical deliveries associated with maternal malignancy in California, 1992 through 1997. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2001; 184(7):1504-1512.
- (21) Lishner M, Zemlickis D, Degendorfer P, Panzarella T, Sutcliffe SB, Koren G. Maternal and foetal outcome following Hodgkin's disease in pregnancy. Br J Cancer 1992; 65(1):114-117.
- (22) Nisce LZ, Tome MA, He S, Lee BJ, III, Kutcher GJ. Management of coexisting Hodgkin's disease and pregnancy. Am J Clin Oncol 1986; 9(2):146-151.
- (23) Gobbi PG, ttardo-Parrinello A, Danesino M, Motta C, Di Prisco AU, Rizzo SC et al. Hodgkin's disease and pregnancy. Haematologica 1984; 69(3):336-341.
- (24) The structure and organization of DBCG Danish Breast Cancer Cooperative Group. <u>http://www.dbcg.dk/PDF%20Filer/About%20DBCG%2013-08-2002.pdf</u>. 17-10-2006.
- (25) Lambe M, Ekbom A. Cancers coinciding with childbearing: delayed diagnosis during pregnancy? BMJ 1995; 311(7020):1607-1608.
- (26) Nagarajan R, Robison LL. Pregnancy outcomes in survivors of childhood cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2005;(34):72-76.
- (27) Zhu JL, Basso O, Hasle H, Winther JF, Olsen JH, Olsen J. Do parents of children with congenital malformations have a higher cancer risk? A nationwide study in Denmark. Br J Cancer 2002; 87(5):524-528.
- (28) Chambers CD, Johnson KA, Dick LM, Felix RJ, Jones KL. Maternal fever and birth outcome: a prospective study. Teratology 1998; 58(6):251-257.

- (29) Tikkanen J, Heinonen OP. Maternal hyperthermia during pregnancy and cardiovascular malformations in the offspring. Eur J Epidemiol 1991; 7(6):628-635.
- (30) Wu G, Bazer FW, Cudd TA, Meininger CJ, Spencer TE. Maternal nutrition and fetal development. J Nutr 2004; 134(9):2169-2172.
- (31) McIntire DD, Bloom SL, Casey BM, Leveno KJ. Birth weight in relation to morbidity and mortality among newborn infants. N Engl J Med 1999; 340(16):1234-1238.
- (32) Barker DJP. Fetal origins of coronary heart disease. BMJ 1995; 311:171-174.
- (33) Godfrey KM, Barker DJ. Fetal nutrition and adult disease. Am J Clin Nutr 2000; 71(5 Suppl):1344S-1352S.
- (34) Hansen D, Moller H, Olsen J. Severe periconceptional life events and the sex ratio in offspring: follow up study based on five national registers. BMJ 1999; 319(7209):548-549.
- (35) Hedegaard M, Henriksen TB, Sabroe S, Secher NJ. Psychological distress in pregnancy and preterm delivery. BMJ 1993; 307(6898):234-239.
- (36) Hedegaard M, Henriksen TB, Secher NJ, Hatch MC, Sabroe S. Do stressful life events affect duration of gestation and risk of preterm delivery? Epidemiology 1996; 7(4):339-345.
- (37) Hansen D, Lou HC, Olsen J. Serious life events and congenital malformations: a national study with complete follow-up. Lancet 2000; 356(9233):875-880.
- (38) Kuczkowski KM. Nonobstetric surgery during pregnancy: what are the risks of anesthesia? Obstet Gynecol Surv 2004; 59(1):52-56.
- (39) Weisz B, Schiff E, Lishner M. Cancer in pregnancy: maternal and fetal implications. Hum Reprod Update 2001; 7(4):384-393.
- (40) Kal HB, Struikmans H. Radiotherapy during pregnancy: fact and fiction. Lancet Oncol 2005; 6(5):328-333.
- (41) Brent RL, Mettler FA. Pregnancy policy. AJR Am J Roentgenol 2004; 182(3):819-822.
- (42) Woo SY, Fuller LM, Cundiff JH, Bondy ML, Hagemeister FB, McLaughlin P et al. Radiotherapy during pregnancy for clinical stages IA-IIA Hodgkin's disease. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 1992; 23(2):407-412.
- (43) Li FP, Gimbrere K, Gelber RD, Sallan SE, Flamant F, Green DM et al. Outcome of pregnancy in survivors of Wilms' tumor. JAMA 1987; 257(2):216-219.

- (44) Chiarelli AM, Marrett LD, Darlington GA. Pregnancy outcomes in females after treatment for childhood cancer. Epidemiology 2000; 11(2):161-166.
- (45) Boice JD, Jr., Tawn EJ, Winther JF, Donaldson SS, Green DM, Mertens AC et al. Genetic effects of radiotherapy for childhood cancer. Health Phys 2003; 85(1):65-80.
- (46) Schull WJ, Neel JV. Radiation and the sex ratio in man. Science 1958; 128(3320):343-348.
- (47) Hawkins MM, Smith RA. Pregnancy outcomes in childhood cancer survivors: probable effects of abdominal irradiation. Int J Cancer 1989; 43(3):399-402.
- (48) Green DM, Whitton JA, Stovall M, Mertens AC, Donaldson SS, Ruymann FB et al. Pregnancy outcome of female survivors of childhood cancer: a report from the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2002; 187(4):1070-1080.
- (49) Signorello LB, Cohen SS, Bosetti C, Stovall M, Kasper CE, Weathers RE et al. Female survivors of childhood cancer: preterm birth and low birth weight among their children. J Natl Cancer Inst 2006; 98(20):1453-1461.
- (50) Meirow D, Nugent D. The effects of radiotherapy and chemotherapy on female reproduction. Hum Reprod Update 2001; 7(6):535-543.
- (51) Schmidt KL, Andersen CY, Loft A, Byskov AG, Ernst E, Andersen AN. Followup of ovarian function post-chemotherapy following ovarian cryopreservation and transplantation. Hum Reprod 2005; 20(12):3539-3546.
- (52) Briggs GG, Freeman RK, Yaffe SJ. Drugs in Pregnancy and Lactation, A Reference Guide to Fetal and Neonatal Risk. Fifth ed. Baltimore, Maryland 21201-2436 USA: Williams & Wilkins, 2002.
- (53) Mitchell AA. Special considerations in studies of drug-induced birth defects. In: Strom BL, editor. Pharmacoepidemiology. Chichester: Wiley, 2000: 749-763.
- (54) Lary JM, Daniel KL, Erickson JD, Roberts HE, Moore CA. The return of thalidomide: can birth defects be prevented? Drug Saf 1999; 21(3):161-169.
- (55) Cardonick E, Iacobucci A. Use of chemotherapy during human pregnancy. Lancet Oncol 2004; 5(5):283-291.
- (56) Doll DC, Ringenberg QS, Yarbro JW. Antineoplastic agents and pregnancy. Semin Oncol 1989; 16(5):337-346.
- (57) Aviles A, Neri N. Hematological malignancies and pregnancy: a final report of 84 children who received chemotherapy in utero. Clin Lymphoma 2001; 2(3):173-177.

- (58) Reichman BS, Green KB. Breast cancer in young women: effect of chemotherapy on ovarian function, fertility, and birth defects. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 1994;(16):125-129.
- (59) Bath LE, Wallace WH, Critchley HO. Late effects of the treatment of childhood cancer on the female reproductive system and the potential for fertility preservation. BJOG 2002; 109(2):107-114.
- (60) Lo PA, Ruvolo G, Gancitano RA, Cittadini E. Ovarian function following radiation and chemotherapy for cancer. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 2004; 113 Suppl 1:S33-S40.
- (61) Green DM, Zevon MA, Lowrie G, Seigelstein N, Hall B. Congenital anomalies in children of patients who received chemotherapy for cancer in childhood and adolescence. N Engl J Med 1991; 325(3):141-146.
- (62) Winther JF, Boice JD, Jr., Mulvihill JJ, Stovall M, Frederiksen K, Tawn EJ et al. Chromosomal abnormalities among offspring of childhood-cancer survivors in Denmark: a population-based study. Am J Hum Genet 2004; 74(6):1282-1285.
- (63) Byrne J, Rasmussen SA, Steinhorn SC, Connelly RR, Myers MH, Lynch CF et al. Genetic disease in offspring of long-term survivors of childhood and adolescent cancer. Am J Hum Genet 1998; 62(1):45-52.
- (64) Tewari K, Bonebrake RG, Asrat T, Shanberg AM. Ambiguous genitalia in infant exposed to tamoxifen in utero. Lancet 1997; 350(9072):183.
- (65) Isaacs RJ, Hunter W, Clark K. Tamoxifen as systemic treatment of advanced breast cancer during pregnancy--case report and literature review. Gynecol Oncol 2001; 80(3):405-408.
- (66) Savitz DA, Hertz-Picciotto I, Poole C, Olshan AF. Epidemiologic measures of the course and outcome of pregnancy. Epidemiol Rev 2002; 24(2):91-101.
- (67) Robertson PA, Sniderman SH, Laros RK, Jr., Cowan R, Heilbron D, Goldenberg RL et al. Neonatal morbidity according to gestational age and birth weight from five tertiary care centers in the United States, 1983 through 1986. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1992; 166(6 Pt 1):1629-1641.
- (68) Rush RW, Keirse MJ, Howat P, Baum JD, Anderson AB, Turnbull AC. Contribution of preterm delivery to perinatal mortality. Br Med J 1976; 2(6042):965-968.
- (69) Kramer MS, Demissie K, Yang H, Platt RW, Sauve R, Liston R. The contribution of mild and moderate preterm birth to infant mortality. Fetal and Infant Health Study Group of the Canadian Perinatal Surveillance System. JAMA 2000; 284(7):843-849.

- (70) Langhoff-Roos J, Kesmodel U, Jacobsson B, Rasmussen S, Vogel I. Spontaneous preterm delivery in primiparous women at low risk in Denmark: population based study. BMJ 2006; 332(7547):937-939.
- (71) Nye tal fra Sundhedsstyrelsen. Fødselsregisteret 1973-2003. http://www.sst.dk/publ/tidsskrifter/nyetal/pdf/2004/23_04.pdf . 2004.
- (72) Kramer MS, Liu S, Luo Z, Yuan H, Platt RW, Joseph KS. Analysis of perinatal mortality and its components: time for a change? Am J Epidemiol 2002; 156(6):493-497.
- (73) Schull WJ, Neel JV, Hashizume A. Some further observations on the sex ratio among infants born to survivors of the atomic bombings of Hiroshima and Nagasaki. Am J Hum Genet 1966; 18(4):328-338.
- (74) Hawkins MM. Is there evidence of a therapy-related increase in germ cell mutation among childhood cancer survivors? J Natl Cancer Inst 1991; 83(22):1643-1650.
- (75) Winther JF, Boice JD, Jr., Thomsen BL, Schull WJ, Stovall M, Olsen JH. Sex ratio among offspring of childhood cancer survivors treated with radiotherapy. Br J Cancer 2003; 88(3):382-387.
- (76) Dodds L, Marrett LD, Tomkins DJ, Green B, Sherman G. Case-control study of congenital anomalies in children of cancer patients. BMJ 1993; 307:164-168.
- (77) Mulvihill JJ, Mckeen EA, Rosner F, Zarrabi MH. Pregnancy Outcome in Cancer-Patients - Experience in A Large Cooperative Group. Cancer 1987; 60(5):1143-1150.
- (78) Ribeiro G, Jones DA, Jones M. Carcinoma of the breast associated with pregnancy. Br J Surg 1986; 73:607-609.
- (79) Sutton R, Buzdar AU, Hortobagyi GN. Pregnancy and offspring after adjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer patients. Cancer 1990; 65(4):847-850.
- (80) Malamos NA, Stathopoulos GP, Keramopoulos A, Papadiamantis J, Vassilaros S. Pregnancy and offspring after the appearance of breast cancer. Oncology 1996; 53(6):471-475.
- (81) Velentgas P, Daling JR, Malone KE, Weiss NS, Williams MA, Self SG et al. Pregnancy after breast carcinoma: outcomes and influence on mortality. Cancer 1999; 85(11):2424-2432.
- (82) Dalberg K, Eriksson J, Holmberg L. Birth Outcome in Women with Previously Treated Breast Cancer-A Population-Based Cohort Study from Sweden. PLoS Med 2006; 3(9).
- (83) Daly PA, Donnellan P. Breast cancer and pregnancy. Ir Med J 1992; 85(4):128-130.

- (84) Berry DL, Theriault RL, Holmes FA, Parisi VM, Booser DJ, Singletary SE et al. Management of breast cancer during pregnancy using a standardized protocol. J Clin Oncol 1999; 17(3):855-861.
- (85) Giacalone PL, Laffargue F, Benos P. Chemotherapy for breast carcinoma during pregnancy: A French national survey. Cancer 1999; 86(11):2266-2272.
- (86) Kuerer HM, Gwyn K, Ames FC, Theriault RL. Conservative surgery and chemotherapy for breast carcinoma during pregnancy. Surgery 2002; 131(1):108-110.
- (87) Ring AE, Smith IE, Jones A, Shannon C, Galani E, Ellis PA. Chemotherapy for breast cancer during pregnancy: an 18-year experience from five London teaching hospitals. J Clin Oncol 2005; 23(18):4192-4197.
- (88) Hahn KM, Johnson PH, Gordon N, Kuerer H, Middleton L, Ramirez M et al. Treatment of pregnant breast cancer patients and outcomes of children exposed to chemotherapy in utero. Cancer 2006; 107(6):1219-1226.
- (89) Zemlickis D, Lishner M, Degendorfer P, Panzarella T, Burke B, Sutcliffe SB et al. Maternal and fetal outcome after breast cancer in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1992; 166(3):781-787.
- (90) Koren G, Lishner M, Farine D. Cancer in pregnancy: Maternal and fetal risks. New York: Cambridge University Press, 1996.
- (91) Ravid M, Lishner M, Zemlickis D, Koren G. Malignant melanoma and pregnancy. In: Koren G, Lishner M, Farine D, editors. Cancer in pregnancy, maternal and fetal risks. Cambridge: University Press, Cambridge, 1996: 134-142.
- (92) Green DM, Hall B. Pregnancy outcome following treatment during childhood or adolescence for Hodgkin's disease. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 1988; 5(4):269-277.
- (93) Mckeen EA, Mulvihill JJ, Rosner F, Zarrabi MH. Pregnancy outcome in Hodgkin's disease. Lancet 1979; 2(8142):590.
- (94) Horning SJ, Hoppe RT, Kaplan HS, Rosenberg SA. Female reproductive potential after treatment for Hodgkin's disease. N Engl J Med 1981; 304(23):1377-1382.
- (95) Aisner J, Wiernik PH, Pearl P. Pregnancy outcome in patients treated for Hodgkin's disease. J Clin Oncol 1993; 11(3):507-512.
- (96) Andrieu JM, Ochoa-Molina ME. Menstrual cycle, pregnancies and offspring before and after MOPP therapy for Hodgkin's disease. Cancer 1983; 52(3):435-438.

- (97) Lacher MJ, Toner K. Pregnancies and menstrual function before and after combined radiation (RT) and chemotherapy (TVPP) for Hodgkin's disease. Cancer Invest 1986; 4(2):93-100.
- (98) Gabriel DA, Bernard SA, Lambert J, Croom RD, III. Oophoropexy and the management of Hodgkin's disease. A reevaluation of the risks and benefits. Arch Surg 1986; 121(9):1083-1085.
- (99) Specht L, Hansen MM, Geisler C. Ovarian function in young women in longterm remission after treatment for Hodgkin's disease stage I or II. Scand J Haematol 1984; 32(3):265-270.
- (100) Whitehead E, Shalet SM, Blackledge G, Todd I, Crowther D, Beardwell CG. The effect of combination chemotherapy on ovarian function in women treated for Hodgkin's disease. Cancer 1983; 52(6):988-993.
- (101) Schilsky RL, Sherins RJ, Hubbard SM, Wesley MN, Young RC, DeVita VT. Long-term follow up of ovarian function in women treated with MOPP chemotherapy for Hodgkin's disease. Am J Med 1981; 71(4):552-556.
- (102) Le Floch, Donaldson SS, Kaplan HS. Pregnancy following oophoropexy and total nodal irradiation in women with Hodgkin's disease. Cancer 1976; 38(6):2263-2268.
- (103) Brierley JD, Rathmell AJ, Gospodarowicz MK, Sutcliffe SB, Munro A, Tsang R et al. Late effects of treatment for early-stage Hodgkin's disease. Br J Cancer 1998; 77(8):1300-1310.
- (104) Gelb AB, van de RM, Warnke RA, Kamel OW. Pregnancy-associated lymphomas. A clinicopathologic study. Cancer 1996; 78(2):304-310.
- (105) Anselmo AP, Cavalieri E, Enrici RM, Pescarmona E, Guerrisi V, Paesano R et al. Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy: diagnostic and therapeutic management. Fetal Diagn Ther 1999; 14(2):102-105.
- (106) Tawil E, Mercier JP, Dandavino A. Hodgkin's disease complicating pregnancy. J Can Assoc Radiol 1985; 36(2):133-137.
- (107) Jacobs C, Donaldson SS, Rosenberg SA, Kaplan HS. Management of the pregnant patient with Hodgkin's disease. Ann Intern Med 1981; 95(6):669-675.
- (108) Thomas PR, Biochem D, Peckham MJ. The investigation and management of Hodgkin's disease in the pregnant patient. Cancer 1976; 38(3):1443-1451.
- (109) Hennessy JP, Rottino A. Hodgkin's disease in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1963; 87:851-853.
- (110) Janov AJ, Anderson J, Cella DF, Zuckerman E, Kornblith AB, Holland JC et al. Pregnancy outcome in survivors of advanced Hodgkin disease. Cancer 1992; 70(3):688-692.

- (111) Swerdlow AJ, Jacobs PA, Marks A, Maher EJ, Young T, Barber JC et al. Fertility, reproductive outcomes, and health of offspring, of patients treated for Hodgkin's disease: an investigation including chromosome examinations. Br J Cancer 1996; 74(2):291-296.
- (112) Holmes GE, Holmes FF. Pregnancy outcome of patients treated for Hodgkin's disease: a controlled study. Cancer 1978; 41(4):1317-1322.
- (113) Rothman KJ. Epidemiology: an introduction. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002.
- (114) Jepsen P, Johnsen SP, Gillman MW, Sorensen HT. Interpretation of observational studies. Heart 2004; 90(8):956-960.
- (115) Storm HH, Michelsen EV, Clemmensen IH, Pihl J. The Danish Cancer Registry-history, content, quality and use. Dan Med Bull 1997; 44(5):535-539.
- (116) Knudsen LB, Olsen J. The Danish Medical Birth Registry. Dan Med Bull 1998; 45(3):320-323.
- (117) Andersen TF, Madsen M, Jorgensen J, Mellemkjoer L, Olsen JH. The Danish National Hospital Register. A valuable source of data for modern health sciences. Dan Med Bull 1999; 46(3):263-268.
- (118) Pinborg A, Loft A, Nyboe AA. Neonatal outcome in a Danish national cohort of 8602 children born after in vitro fertilization or intracytoplasmic sperm injection: the role of twin pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2004; 83(11):1071-1078.
- (119) Rothman KJ. Modern Epidemiology. 1st ed. Boston, Massachusetts: Little, Brown and Company, 1986.
- (120) Larsen H, Nielsen GL, Bendsen J, Flint C, Olsen J, Sørensen HT. Predictive value and completeness of the registration of congenital abnormalities in three Danish population-based registries. Scand J Public Health 2003; 31:12-16.
- (121) Goldenberg RL, Kirby R, Culhane JF. Stillbirth: a review. J Matern Fetal Neonatal Med 2004; 16(2):79-94.
- (122) Machado CJ. Impact of maternal age on birth outcomes: a population-based study of primiparous Brazilian women in the city of Sao Paulo. J Biosoc Sci 2006; 38(4):523-535.
- (123) Cleary-Goldman J, Malone FD, Vidaver J, Ball RH, Nyberg DA, Comstock CH et al. Impact of maternal age on obstetric outcome. Obstet Gynecol 2005; 105(5 Pt 1):983-990.
- (124) Norgard B, Fonager K, Sorensen HT, Olsen J. Birth outcomes of women with celiac disease: a nationwide historical cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol 1999; 94(9):2435-2440.

- (125) Cedergren MI, Kallen BA. Obstetric outcome of 6346 pregnancies with infants affected by congenital heart defects. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 2006;125:211-216.
- (126) Jensen AR, Overgaard J, Storm HH. Validity of breast cancer in the Danish Cancer Registry. A study based on clinical records from one county in Denmark. Eur J Cancer Prev 2002; 11(4):359-364.
- (127) Frank L. Epidemiology. When an entire country is a cohort. Science 2000; 287(5462):2398-2399.
- (128) Kristensen J, Langhoff-Roos J, Skovgaard LT, Kristensen FB. Validation of the Danish Birth Registration. J Clin Epidemiol 1996; 49(8):893-897.
- (129) Ross L, Johansen C, Dalton SO, Mellemkjaer L, Thomassen LH, Mortensen PB et al. Psychiatric hospitalizations among survivors of cancer in childhood or adolescence. N Engl J Med 2003; 349(7):650-657.
- (130) Knudsen LB. [Information on parity in the medical registry of births of the National Board of Health. Validation with the help of a new fertility database in Danish Statistics]. Ugeskr Laeger 1993; 155(33):2525-2529.
- (131) Dano H, Hansen KD, Jensen P, Petersen JH, Jacobsen R, Ewertz M et al. Fertility pattern does not explain social gradient in breast cancer in denmark. Int J Cancer 2004; 111(3):451-456.
- (132) MacKie RM, Hole DJ. Incidence and thickness of primary tumours and survival of patients with cutaneous malignant melanoma in relation to socioeconomic status. BMJ 1996; 312(7039):1125-1128.
- (133) Luo ZC, Kierans WJ, Wilkins R, Liston RM, Mohamed J, Kramer MS. Disparities in birth outcomes by neighborhood income: temporal trends in rural and urban areas, british columbia. Epidemiology 2004; 15(6):679-686.
- (134) Chiolero A, Bovet P, Paccaud F. Association between maternal smoking and low birth weight in Switzerland: the EDEN study. Swiss Med Wkly 2005; 135(35-36):525-530.
- (135) Wisborg K, Kesmodel U, Henriksen TB, Olsen SF, Secher NJ. Exposure to tobacco smoke in utero and the risk of stillbirth and death in the first year of life. Am J Epidemiol 2001; 154(4):322-327.
- (136) Little RE, Asker RL, Sampson PD, Renwick JH. Fetal growth and moderate drinking in early pregnancy. Am J Epidemiol 1986; 123(2):270-278.
- (137) Lundsberg LS, Bracken MB, Saftlas AF. Low-to-moderate gestational alcohol use and intrauterine growth retardation, low birthweight, and preterm delivery. Ann Epidemiol 1997; 7(7):498-508.

- (138) Kesmodel U, Wisborg K, Olsen SF, Henriksen TB, Secher NJ. Moderate alcohol intake during pregnancy and the risk of stillbirth and death in the first year of life. Am J Epidemiol 2002; 155(4):305-312.
- (139) Morales-Suarez-Varela MM, Bille C, Christensen K, Olsen J. Smoking habits, nicotine use, and congenital malformations. Obstet Gynecol 2006; 107(1):51-57.
- (140) Mills JL, Graubard BI. Is moderate drinking during pregnancy associated with an increased risk for malformations? Pediatrics 1987; 80(3):309-314.
- (141) Freedman DM, Sigurdson A, Doody MM, Rao RS, Linet MS. Risk of melanoma in relation to smoking, alcohol intake, and other factors in a large occupational cohort. Cancer Causes Control 2003; 14(9):847-857.
- (142) Green A, Trichopoulos D. Skin Cancer. In: Adami H-O, Hunter D, Trichopoulos D, editors. Textbook of Cancer Epidemiology. New York: Oxford University Press, 2002: 281-300.
- (143) Gallus S, Giordano L, Altieri A, Talamini R, La Vecchia C. Cigarette smoking and risk of Hodgkin's disease. Eur J Cancer Prev 2004; 13(2):143-144.
- (144) Longnecker MP. Alcoholic beverage consumption in relation to risk of breast cancer: meta-analysis and review. Cancer Causes Control 1994; 5(1):73-82.
- (145) Khuder SA, Mutgi AB, Nugent S. Smoking and breast cancer: a meta-analysis. Rev Environ Health 2001; 16(4):253-261.
- (146) Brinton LA, Melton LJ, III, Malkasian GD, Jr., Bond A, Hoover R. Cancer risk after evaluation for infertility. Am J Epidemiol 1989; 129(4):712-722.
- (147) Ron E, Lunenfeld B, Menczer J, Blumstein T, Katz L, Oelsner G et al. Cancer incidence in a cohort of infertile women. Am J Epidemiol 1987; 125(5):780-790.
- (148) Rossing MA, Daling JR, Weiss NS, Moore DE, Self SG. Risk of cutaneous melanoma in a cohort of infertile women. Melanoma Res 1995; 5(2):123-127.
- (149) Helmerhorst FM, Perquin DA, Donker D, Keirse MJ. Perinatal outcome of singletons and twins after assisted conception: a systematic review of controlled studies. BMJ 2004; 328(7434):261.
- (150) Zhu JL, Basso O, Obel C, Bille C, Olsen J. Infertility, infertility treatment, and congenital malformations: Danish national birth cohort. BMJ 2006; 333(7570):679.
- (151) Salhab M, Al Sarakbi W, Mokbel K. In vitro fertilization and breast cancer risk: a review. Int J Fertil Womens Med 2005; 50(6):259-266.
- (152) Sorensen HT, Lash TL, Rothman KJ. Beyond randomized controlled trials: a critical comparison of trials with nonrandomized studies. Hepatology 2006; 44(5):1075-1082.

- (153) Curran-Everett D. Multiple comparisons: philosophies and illustrations. Am J Physiol Regul Integr Comp Physiol 2000; 279(1):R1-R8.
- (154) Ring AE, Smith IE, Ellis PA. Breast cancer and pregnancy. Ann Oncol 2005; 16(12):1855-1860.

11. Appendices (Study I-III)

www.bjcancer.com

Birth outcome in women with breast cancer

V Langagergaard^{*,1,2}, M Gislum¹, MV Skriver¹, B Nørgård¹, TL Lash³, KJ Rothman³ and HT Sørensen^{1,3}

¹Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Ole Worms Allé 150, DK-8000, Aarhus C, Denmark; ²Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, Aarhus University, Vennelyst Boulevard 6, DK-8000, Aarhus C, Denmark; ³Department of Epidemiology, School of Public Health, Boston University, 715 Albany Street, TE3, Boston, MA 02118, USA

We investigated whether maternal breast cancer affects birth outcome in a nationwide cohort study of 695 births from 1973 to 2002 of women with breast cancer with respect to preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth and congenital abnormalities as well as mean birth weight, compared with the outcomes of 33 443 births from unaffected mothers. There was no excess risk of adverse birth outcome for the 216 newborns of women with breast cancer before pregnancy. Stratification by mother's treatment did not change the results. For 37 newborns of women diagnosed during pregnancy, the prevalence ratio (PR) of preterm birth was 8.1 (95% confidence interval (CI): 3.8-17). However, 10 of the 12 preterm deliveries among these women were elective early deliveries. Among 442 births of women diagnosed in the 2 years from time of delivery, the PR of preterm birth was 1.4 (95% CI: 1.0-2.0), and the PR of low birth weight at term for boys was 2.9 (95% CI: 1.3-6.3). Overall, our results are reassuring regarding the risks of adverse birth outcome for breast cancer patients.

British Journal of Cancer (2006) 94, 142–146. doi:10.1038/sj.bjc.6602878 www.bjcancer.com

Published online 22 November 2005

© 2006 Cancer Research UK

Keywords: epidemiology; breast cancer; birth outcome; cohort study

In western countries many women postpone childbearing for personal or professional reasons (Dow *et al*, 1994), which both increases their risk for breast cancer (Kelsey *et al*, 1993) and reduces the period between giving birth and breast cancer diagnosis. In the future, therefore, more breast cancer patients will have recently given birth, been pregnant concurrent with their diagnosis, or not yet started their childbearing at the time of their diagnosis.

Biological mechanisms related to the cancer or its treatment may impact foetal growth, development, and teratogenesis (Zemlickis et al, 1992; Zhu et al, 2002). However, the epidemiologic evidence of the effect of breast cancer on birth outcome is limited. The few studies of women who were diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy have focused on maternal prognosis (Ribeiro et al, 1986; Sutton et al, 1990; Dow et al, 1994; Malamos et al, 1996; Kroman et al, 1997; Velentgas et al, 1999; Blakely et al, 2003). Thus, no population-based cohort study of birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy has been published. Cohorts without control groups including between four and 121 women (Ribeiro et al, 1986; Daly and Donnellan, 1992; Berry et al, 1999; Giacalone et al, 1999; Kuerer et al, 2002; Ring et al, 2005) have shown that the majority of women who are diagnosed with breast cancer during or shortly after pregnancy give birth to healthy children. Two controlled studies, however, suggested an increased risk of preterm birth and low birth weight for offspring of these women (Zemlickis et al, 1992; Smith et al, 2001). Therefore, within a cohort study, we examined birth

E-mail: vl@dce.au.dk

outcome in all women diagnosed with breast cancer in Denmark from 1943 to 2002, compared with women without cancer.

MATERIAL AND METHODS

Study population

We conducted this nationwide cohort study based on all Danish women who were diagnosed with breast cancer from January 1, 1943 through December 31, 2002, and who gave birth from January 1, 1973 through December 31, 2002. Women were included if they were diagnosed at any time before pregnancy, during the pregnancy, or until 2 years post partum. Their birth outcome was compared with the outcome in a comparison cohort selected from other births in Denmark. We restricted all analyses to singleton births only, and each pregnancy was included in the analyses as an independent event.

Breast cancer cohort Women with breast cancer were identified from the Danish Cancer Registry, which has kept records of all incident cases of cancer in Denmark since 1943, classified according to the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-7) (Storm *et al*, 1997). The records include the civil registration number, diagnosis, date of diagnosis, method of verification, extent of spread of the tumour at time of diagnosis, and treatment given within 4 months after diagnosis. We identified all women with a diagnosis of breast cancer (ICD-7 codes 170.0–170.5). We excluded all cases of 'Carcinoma *in situ*' and six cases of sarcoma involving the breast. Women with breast cancer were linked to the Danish Medical Birth Registry with data on all births in Denmark since January 1, 1973 (Kristensen *et al*, 1996) obtained from birth notifications, filled in by midwives (in Denmark all births,

^{*}Correspondence: Dr V Langagergaard;

Received 22 August 2005; revised 3 October 2005; accepted 26 October 2005; published online 22 November 2005

including home births, are attended by midwives). The main variables are the civil registration number of the mother and child, date and place of birth, gestational age, birth weight, and parity. Birth weights \geq 7000 g probably reflected coding errors and were excluded from the analyses. Likewise, we excluded births registered without a gestational age or when this was less than 20 weeks or more than 44 weeks. Owing to a change in classification procedures in the Birth Registry in 1978, there was more missing data on gestational age for the years 1978–1981 than for other years (mean missing proportion, 21.7% for 1978–1981, compared with 2.4% for the years 1973–1977, and 0.7% for the years 1982–2002). We identified 695 singleton births delivered by women in the breast cancer cohort.

Comparison cohort For each birth by a woman with breast cancer, 50 comparison births matched by month and year of birth, by county of mother's residence, and born to 50 different women, who were not diagnosed with any cancer before or during the pregnancy or until 2 years after the birth were selected from the Birth Registry. If fewer than 50 comparison births fulfilled the criteria, we used the available number of births. If more than 50 comparison births were eligible after matching, the subset of 50 was randomly selected. On average, 48 comparison births were selected for each exposed birth. Altogether, 33 443 single births were selected for the comparison cohort.

Outcome data The data collected from the Birth Registry included preterm birth (birth before 37 completed weeks of pregnancy), low birth weight at term (birth weight <2500 g with a gestational age \geq 37 completed weeks of pregnancy), stillbirth (delivery of a dead foetus at 28 completed weeks of gestation or later in pregnancy), male proportion of newborns, and birth weight. Data on potential confounders included maternal age, parity, gestational age, and calendar period of the birth. Data about congenital abnormalities (including chromosomal abnormalities) diagnosed during the first year after the birth were collected from the Danish Hospital Discharge Registry, established in 1977, with records of all discharges from Danish hospitals. The recorded information includes the civil registration number, dates of admission and discharge, and up to 20 discharge diagnoses, using the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-8 before 1994 and ICD-10 from 1994 onward (Andersen et al, 1999)). The codes for congenital abnormalities (including chromosomal abnormalities) were 740.00-759.99 in ICD-8 and Q0.00-Q99.9 in ICD-10. Diagnoses of congenital dislocation of the hip and undescended testis were excluded because of their poor validity (Larsen et al, 2003).

Record linkage

Linkage between registries was made by the civil registration number stored in the Danish Civil Registration System together with information on vital status, emigration, address, and nuclear family members' civil registration number since 1968 (Frank, 2000).

Data analysis

We classified the births of women with breast cancer according to time of cancer diagnosis in relation to pregnancy. **Group 1** included the first birth after breast cancer delivered by women who were diagnosed at any time before pregnancy. **Group 2** included the births delivered by women with a diagnosis of breast cancer during their pregnancy (i.e., diagnosed between the first day in the last menstruation until the date of birth). **Group 3** included births delivered by women who were diagnosed with breast cancer after delivery (i.e., diagnosed between the day after the date of birth until 2 years later). If a woman gave birth more than once in this 2-year period, only the last birth before the cancer diagnosis was included. We computed the difference between the male proportion of newborns of women with breast cancer and that of newborns of matched comparison mothers with 95% confidence intervals (95% CI) for these differences. We estimated the prevalence ratios (PR) using prevalence odds ratios and 95% CI for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities by logistic regression modelling. Stillborn children were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, and congenital abnormalities. We adjusted for maternal age, parity, and calendar period of the birth. PRs for congenital abnormalities were additionally adjusted for gestational age. For births in Groups 1 and 3, we repeated the analyses in strata of boys and girls to examine if sex of the child modified the PR estimates. For births in Group 1, we evaluated whether treatment of the mother modified the PR estimates by repeating the analyses in strata of births of women treated with surgery alone and births of women who received other treatment (i.e., radiotherapy, chemotherapy, or endocrine therapy).

We used multivariate regression analysis to estimate differences in mean birth weight adjusted for maternal age, parity, gestational age, and calendar period of the birth. Stillborn children were excluded from this analysis.

All analyses used SAS software, version 8.2.

The study was approved by the Danish Data Protection Agency (record no. 2003-41-2833).

RESULTS

Descriptive data on Groups 1, 2 and 3 and their matched comparison births are shown in Table 1. Of the 695 single births delivered by women with BC, 216 occurred in Group 1, 37 occurred in Group 2, and 442 occurred in Group 3. For Group 1, the median number of days from the time of diagnosis until pregnancy (i.e., the first day in the last menstruation) was 753 days (range: 3–5965 days). Of the 37 births in Group 2, one woman was diagnosed in the first trimester, five in the second, and 31 women were diagnosed in the third.

For births delivered by women in Group 3, the median number of days from date of the birth until date of cancer diagnosis was 417 days (range: 1-729 days).

We evaluated the proportion of male newborns of women with breast cancer compared with that of newborns of unaffected mothers (50 vs 52%, difference = -2.2%, (95% CI = -8.9; 4.5) for Group 1, 49 vs 52%, difference = -3.4%, (95% CI = -20; 13) for Group 2, and 53 vs 51%, difference = 2.5%, (95% CI = -2.2; 7.2) for Group 3).

Table 2 shows the PRs for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth and congenital abnormalities for newborns in Groups 1-3. There was no stillborn child among the births delivered by mothers with breast cancer. For births in Group 1, we found no increased odds of low birth weight at term or congenital abnormalities and no substantial increased odds of preterm birth. For births in Group 2, the odds of preterm birth increased by eight-fold (PR = 8.1, 95%) CI = 3.8 - 17). However, 10 of the 12 preterm deliveries among the women with breast cancer were elective preterm deliveries. As a result of the small number of outcome events, effect estimates for Group 2 were imprecise. For Group 3 the PR of preterm birth was 1.4 (95% CI = 1.0 - 2.0). For low birth weight at term the PR was 1.4 (95% CI = 0.7 - 2.8). There was no increased prevalence of congenital abnormalities. We found no clusters of congenital abnormalities in any specific organ system and there was only one case with a chromosomal abnormality (data not shown). Stratification according to sex of the offspring in Groups 1 and 3 did not change the overall effect estimates substantially (data not shown), except for low birth weight at term in Group 3, in which boys had almost three-fold increased odds (PR = 2.9; 95% CI: 1.3 -6.3), and girls had decreased odds (PR = 0.3; 95% CI: 0.03 - 2.0). For

Breast cancer and birth outcome

V Langagergaard et al

Table I Characteristics of births of women with breast cancer and of the comparison cohort

	Births in group I (N=216)	Births in comparison cohort (N=10453)	Births in group 2 (N=37)	Births in comparison cohort (N=1795)	Births in group 3 (N=442)	Births in comparison cohort (N=21 195)
Matemal age at de	livery, number (%)					
<25 years	5 (2.3)	2441 (23.4)	I (2.7)	419 (23)	18 (4.1)	5517 (26.0)
25–29 years	29 (13)	4054 (38.8)	8 (22)	693 (39)	104 (24)	8256 (39.0)
30–34 years	76 (35)	2853 (27.3)	13 (35)	486 (27)	184 (42)	5383 (25.4)
≥35 years	106 (49)	1105 (10.6)	15 (41)	197 (ÌTÍ)	I 36 (31)	2039 (9.6)
Data missing	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)
Age at delivery (yea	rs)					
Mean (±s.d.)	34.4 (±4.8)	28.2 (±4.9)	33.3 (±4.8)	28.3 (±5.0)	32.2 (±4.4)	27.8 (±4.9)
Min/max	21-46	15-50	24-44	15-43	20-44	14-47
Parity, number (%)						
	92 (43)	4778 (45.8)	(30)	849 (47)	116 (26)	9514 (44.9)
≥2	124 (57)	5665 (54.2)	26 (70)	946 (53)	326 (74)	11665 (55.1)
Data missing	0 (0.0)	10 (<0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	16 (<0.1)
Offspring (sex), nurr	1ber (%)					
Male	108 (50)	5454 (52.2)	18 (49)	934 (52)	236 (53)	10782 (50.9)
Female	108 (50)	4989 (47.8)	19 (51)	861 (48)	206 (47)	10 397 (49.1)
Data missing	0 (0.Ó)	10 (<0.1)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	0 (0.0)	16 (<0.1)
Gestational age (we	eks) ^a					
Mean (±s.d.)	39.2 (±2.4)	39.6 (±1.8)	37.2 (±3.8)	39.5 (±1.9)	39.3 (±2.0)	39.6 (±1.9)
Min/max	25-43	20-44	24-42	26-43	25-43	23-44

^aStillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of mean gestational age. Group 1: Births of women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy. Group 2: Births of women diagnosed with breast cancer during pregnancy. Group 3: Births of women diagnosed with breast cancer from the day after giving birth and until 2 years later.

Table 2 Crude and adjusted prevalence odds ratios of birth outcome in women with breast cancer

	Breast cancer cohort outcome/total (%)	Comparison cohort outcome/total (%)	Crude prevalence odds ratio (95 % ci)	Adjusted prevalence odds ratio ^a (95 % Cl)
Births in group 1	(N = 216)	(N = 10453)		
Preterm birth ^b	14/216 (6.5)	507/10414 (4.9)	1.4 (0.8-2.3)	1.3 (0.7-2.2)
Low birth weight ^b	3/202 (1.5)	137/9885 (1.4)	1.1 (0.3-3.4)	1.2 (0.4-3.8)
Stillbirth	0/216 (0.0)	39/10 453 (0.4)		
Abnormalities ^{b,c}	7/203 (3.4)	369/9775 (3.8)	0.9 (0.4–1.9)	0.9 (0.4–1.9)
Births in group 2	(N = 37)	(N = 1795)		
Pretem birth ^b	Ì 2/37 (32)	102/1785 (5.7)	7.9 (3.9-16)	8.1 (3.8-17)
Low birth weight ^b	1/25 (4.0)	19/1679 (1.1)	3.6 (0.5–28)	5.3 (0.6-51)
Stillbirth	0/37 (0.0)	10/1795 (0.6)		
Abnormalities ^{b,c}	1/35 (2.9)	53/1685 (3.1)	0.9 (0.1-6.7)	0.5 (0.1- 3.6)
Births in group 3	(N = 442)	(N = 21 195)		
Pretem birth ^b	33/442 (7.5)	1143/21120 (5.4)	1.4 (1.0-2.0)	1.4 (1.0-2.0)
Low birth weight ^b	9/408 (2.2)	329/19917 (1.7)	1.3 (0.7-2.6)	1.4 (0.7-2.8)
Stillbirth	0/442 (0.0)	75/21 195 (0.4)	``	
Abnormalities ^{b,c}	16/389 (4.1)	685/18519 (3.7)	1.1 (0.7-1.9)	1.1 (0.6-1.8)

Group 1: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy. Group 2: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer during pregnancy. Group 3: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer from the day after giving birth and until 2 years post partum. ^aPrevalence odds ratios for preterm birth and low birth weight at term were adjusted for maternal age (<25 year, 25-29 year, 30-34 year and ≥ 35 year), parity (1, 2+) and calendar period of birth (73-86, 87-94, 95-02). Prevalence odds ratios for congenital abnormalities were additionally adjusted for gestational age (20-33 week, 34-36 week and ≥ 37 week). ^bStillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities. ^cData on congenital abnormalities included births from 1977 to 2002.

births in Group 1, stratification according to mother's treatment (surgery alone or other treatment) did not change the overall results (data not shown).

Table 3 shows the adjusted mean differences in birth weight between babies born to women with breast cancer and babies born to comparison mothers. Newborns of women in Groups 1 and 3 had nearly the same mean birth weights as newborns of comparison mothers, whereas newborns of women in Group 2 had a mean birth weight 240 g (95% CI = -404; -76) less than newborns of comparison mothers.

DISCUSSION

We examined the association between maternal breast cancer and adverse birth outcome in a nationwide cohort and found little difference in the occurrence of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, or congenital abnormalities, compared with the comparison cohort, among newborns of women who were diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy.

The eight-fold increased odds of preterm birth for newborns of women who were diagnosed with breast cancer during their
 Table 3
 Mean birth weight for newborns of women with breast cancer and for the comparison cohort

145	
-----	--

		Breast cancer		Comparison cohort		Mean difference in birth weight (g)	
		Mean birth weight (g)		Mean birth weight (g)	Crude	Adjusted (95% confidence limits) ^{a,b}	
Births in group 1 Data missing	N=216 0	3411	N = 10 388 26	3474	-63	-54 (-122; 13)	
Births in group 2 Data missing	N=37 0	2948	N = 1781 4	3472	-524	-240 (-404; -76)	
Births in group 3 Data missing	N=441	3471	N=21054 66	3466	5	-5 (-52; 42)	

Group 1: Mean birth weight for newborns of women with breast cancer before pregnancy. Group 2: Mean birth weight for newborns of women diagnosed with breast cancer during pregnancy. Group 3: Mean birth weight for newborns of women with breast cancer from the day after giving birth until 2 years post partum. ^aAdjusted for gestational age (20-33 week, 34-36 week and ≥ 37 week), mother's age (<25 year, 25-29 year, 30-34 year, ≥ 35 year), parity (1, 2+) and calendar period for birth (73-86, 87-94, 95-02) in a multivariate regression model. ^bStillborn babies were excluded from the analysis.

pregnancy reflected a higher rate of elective early delivery, probably to allow an earlier start of cancer therapy. After adjustment for gestational age, there was a 240 g reduction in mean birth weight for newborns in this group. The association with preterm birth in Group 3 may be explained by suboptimal intrauterine conditions caused by a preclinical cancer. In this group, only boys had increased odds of low birth weight at term, suggesting that male foetuses are more vulnerable than female.

Our data are derived from a uniformly organized health care system with complete cancer and birth registration. Some selection problems are possible, however. If women with breast cancer had more miscarriages or induced abortions caused by foetal abnormalities than comparison mothers, this phenomenon could explain why we found no increased risk of congenital abnormalities. It has been suggested that exposure to severe periconceptional life events might reduce the male proportion of offspring, partly because of differential abortion of male embryos (Hansen et al, 1999). Thus, a lower proportion of males for offspring of the patients could be an indicator of miscarriages. Another study has indicated an increased risk of miscarriage among women with breast cancer (Velentgas et al, 1999). Our data, however, did not show any important difference in male proportions between the offspring of breast cancer women and offspring of comparison mothers. It has been reported that women with high socioeconomic status have a higher incidence of breast cancer (Danø et al, 2004), while low socioeconomic status has been associated with adverse birth outcome (Luo et al, 2004). We were unable to adjust for socioeconomic status and therefore we may have underestimated the effect of the disease.

A recent study found that treatment data recorded in the Cancer Register are of varying quality (Jensen *et al*, 2002). However, breast cancer treatment with surgery alone was correctly registered for 95.4% (Jensen *et al*, 2002). Coding mistakes are infrequent in the Birth Registry, but data have some misclassifications of gestational age (Kristensen *et al*, 1996). Our data did not suggest any differential misclassification of preterm birth between women with breast cancer and comparison mothers.

Hospital discharge data are not always coded correctly (Larsen et al, 2003), but Danish data on congenital abnormalities are of

REFERENCES

Andersen TF, Madsen M, Jorgensen J, Mellemkjoer L, Olsen JH (1999) The Danish National Hospital Register. A valuable source of data for modern health sciences. *Dan Med Bull* **46:** 263–268 high quality compared with other countries, with 80-85% coded correctly (Larsen *et al*, 2003). We did not find any clusters of congenital abnormalities in any specific organ system.

Our finding of an increased risk of giving birth preterm for women who were diagnosed with breast cancer during or shortly after pregnancy corroborates the results of two earlier studies (Zemlickis et al, 1992; Smith et al, 2001). In a hospitalbased study, Smith et al (2001) identified 423 cases of breast cancer diagnosed from 9 months preceding delivery until 12 months after delivery over a period of 6 years in California. They reported an odds ratio of 2.2 (95% CI = 1.7 - 2.8) for prematurity, and an odds ratio of 2.0 (95% CI = 1.0-4.1) for very low birth weight. They adjusted only for maternal age. A hospital-based historical cohort study from 1992 of 118 women, who were pregnant within 9 months before or 3 months after their first treatment for breast cancer, reported a lower mean birth weight after adjustment for gestational age and a higher proportion of preterm births among offspring of women with breast cancer compared with controls (Zemlickis et al, 1992). In these studies, however, the authors did not distinguish between birth outcome of women diagnosed with breast cancer during their pregnancy and women diagnosed shortly after pregnancy. We found a lower mean birth weight limited to newborns of women diagnosed during their pregnancy.

In conclusion, this is the first population-based cohort study of birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer before pregnancy, and the largest cohort study to date of birth outcome in women diagnosed with breast cancer during or shortly after pregnancy. Overall, our results are reassuring regarding the risks of adverse birth outcome for women with breast cancer.

ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

The study received financial support from the Danish Cancer Society, the Danish Cancer Research Foundation, the Western Danish Research Forum for Health Sciences and from Ingeborg and Leo Dannins Foundation for Scientific Research.

Berry DL, Theriault RL, Holmes FA, Parisi VM, Booser JD, Singletary E, Buzdar AU, Hortobagyi GN (1999) Management of breast cancer during pregnancy using a standardized protocol. J Clin Oncol 17: 855-861

- Breast cancer and birth outcome V Langagergaard et al
- Blakely LJ, Buzdar AU, Lozada JA, Shullaih SA, Hoy E, Smith TL, Hortobagyi GN (2003) Effects of pregnancy after treatment for breast carcinoma on survival and risk of recurrence. *Cancer* **100**: 465-469, doi:10.1002/cncr.11929
- Daly PA, Donnellan P (1992) Breast cancer and pregnancy. Ir Med J 85: 128-130
- Danø H, Hansen KD, Jensen P, Petersen JH, Jacobsen R, Ewertz M, Lynge E (2004) Fertility pattern does not explain social gradient in breast cancer in Denmark. Int J Cancer 111: 451-456, doi: 10.1002/ijc.20203
- Dow KH, Harris JR, Roy C (1994) Pregnancy after breast-conserving surgery and radiation therapy for breast cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 16: 131-137
- Frank L (2000) When an entire country is a cohort. Science 287: 2398 2399, doi:10.1126/science.287.5462.2398
- Giacalone PL, Laffargue F, Benos P (1999) Chemotherapy for breast carcinoma during pregnancy: a French national survey. *Cancer* 86: 2266-2272
- Hansen D, Moller H, Olsen J (1999) Severe periconceptional life events and the sex ratio in offspring: follow up study based on five national registers. *BMJ* **319**: 548–549
- Jensen AR, Overgaard J, Storm HH (2002) Validity of breast cancer in the Danish Cancer Registry. A study based on clinical records from one county in Denmark. *Eur J Cancer Prev* 11: 359-364
- Kelsey JL, Gammon MD, John EM (1993) Reproductive factors and breast cancer. *Epidemiol Rev* 15: 36-47
- Kristensen J, Langhoff-Roos J, Skovgaard LT, Kristensen FB (1996) Validation of the Danish Birth Registration. J Clin Epidemiol **49:** 893 – 897
- Kroman N, Jensen MB, Melbye M, Wohlfahrt J, Mouridsen HT (1997) Should women be advised against pregnancy after breast-cancer treatment? *Lancet* 350: 319-322
- Kuerer HM, Gwyn K, Ames FC, Theriault RL (2002) Conservative surgery and chemotherapy for breast carcinoma during pregnancy. Surgery 131: 108-110
- Larsen H, Nielsen GL, Bendsen J, Flint C, Olsen J, Sørensen HT (2003) Predictive value and completeness of the registration of congenital

abnormalities in three Danish population-based registries. *Scand J Public Health* **31:** 12–16, doi:10.1080/14034940210134194

- Luo ZC, Kierans WJ, Wilkins R, Liston RM, Mohamed J, Kramer MS (2004) Disparities in birth outcomes by neighborhood income: Temporal trends in rural and urban areas, British Columbia. *Epidemiology* **15:** 679–686, doi:10.1097/01.ede.0000142149.34095.88
- Malamos NA, Stathopoulos GP, Keramopoulos A, Papadiamantis J, Vassilaros S (1996) Pregnancy and offspring after the appearance of breast cancer. *Oncology* **53**: 471-475
- Ribeiro G, Jones DA, Jones M (1986) Carcinoma of the breast associated with pregnancy. Br J Surg 73: 607-609
- Ring AE, Smith IE, Jones A, Shannon C, Galani E, Ellis PA (2005) Chemotherapy for breast cancer during pregnancy: an 18-year experience from five London teaching hospitals. J Clin Oncol 23: 4192-4197, doi: 10.1200/JCO.2005.03.038
- Smith LH, Dalrymple JL, Leiserowitz GS, Danielsen B, Gilbert WM (2001) Obstetrical deliveries associated with maternal malignancy in California, 1992 through 1997. Am J Obstet Gynecol 184: 1504–1512, doi:10.1067/ mob.2001.114867
- Storm HH, Michelsen EV, Clemmensen IH, Pihl J (1997) The Danish Cancer Registry-history, content, quality and use. Dan Med Bull 44: 535-539
- Sutton R, Buzdar AU, Hortobagyi GN (1990) Pregnancy and offspring after adjuvant chemotherapy in breast cancer patients. *Cancer* 65: 847-850
- Velentgas P, Daling JR, Malone KE, Weiss NS, Williams MA, Self SG, Mueller BA (1999) Pregnancy after breast carcinoma: outcomes and influence on mortality. *Cancer* 85: 2424-2432
- Zemlickis D, Lishner M, Degendorfer P, Panzarella T, Burke B, Sutcliffe SB, Koren G (1992) Maternal and fetal outcome after breast cancer in pregnancy. *Am J Obstet Gynecol* **166**: 781–787
- Zhu JL, Basso O, Hasle H, Winther JF, Olsen JH, Olsen J (2002) Do parents of children with congenital malformations have a higher cancer risk? A nationwide study in Denmark. *Br J Cancer* 87: 524-528, doi:10.1038/ sj.bjc.6600488

Birth outcome in Danish Women with Cutaneous Malignant Melanoma

Vivian Langagergaard, MD^{1,2}; Erzsebet H. Puho, MSc^{1,3}; Timothy L. Lash, DSc., MPH⁴; Bente Nørgård, MD, PhD¹; Henrik T. Sørensen, MD, PhD^{1,4}.

- 1. Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark
- 2. Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, Aarhus University, Denmark.
- Department of Human Genetics and Teratology, National Centre for Epidemiology, Budapest, Hungary.
- Department of Epidemiology, Boston University School of Public Health, Boston, Massachusetts, USA

Running head: Cutaneous Melanoma and Birth outcome.

Word count: Manuscript: 2904 Abstract: 166. Three tables.

Financial support: The Danish Cancer Society, the Danish Cancer Research Foundation, the Western Danish Research Forum for Health Sciences, Ingeborg and Leo Dannins Foundation for Scientific Research, Frits, George and Marie Cecilie Glud's Foundation, and Else and Mogens Wedell-Wedellsborg's Foundation.

Correspondence and requests for reprints:

Vivian Langagergaard, MD, Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Ole Worms Allé 150, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark Phone: +458942 4800 or +45 8942 4818. Fax: +45 8942 4801 E-mail: vl@dce.au.dk

ABSTRACT

Several factors may affect birth outcome in women with cutaneous malignant melanoma. We examined whether maternal cutaneous malignant melanoma affects birth outcome (preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, congenital abnormalities, mean birth weight, and male proportion of newborns) in a nationwide cohort study of 1,059 births from 1973 to 2002 borne to women with cutaneous melanoma, compared with 50,794 births from a cohort of mothers without cancer. We found no increased risk of adverse birth outcome for the 620 newborns borne to women with a diagnosis of melanoma before pregnancy or the 88 newborns borne to women diagnosed during pregnancy. Among 351 births of women diagnosed with melanoma within two years from the time of delivery, the prevalence odds ratio (POR) of stillbirth was 4.6 (95% CI: 1.7; 12). This estimate was, however, based on only five stillbirths in the exposed group and was an unexpected finding. With this exception, our data suggest no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcome for women with melanoma.

Keywords: Epidemiology, melanoma, birth outcome, cohort study

INTRODUCTION

The incidence of cutaneous malignant melanoma (CMM) has been rising in most white populations around the world for decades [1]. In Denmark, the incidence of CMM for women aged 15-34 years increased with an average of 4.3% annually from 1970 to 1999 [2]. Internationally, it has been estimated that about 35% of women with CMM are of childbearing age [3] and that CMM represents approximately 8% of malignancies diagnosed during pregnancy [4].

Several factors may affect pregnancy outcome in women with CMM. A diagnosis of cancer is a stressful event, and several studies have shown associations between stress and adverse pregnancy outcome such as an increased risk of preterm delivery [5;6] and congenital abnormalities [7]. It has also been suggested that psychological stress around the time of conception may reduce the male proportion of newborns [8]. In addition, three small studies have reported an increased incidence of CMM among infertile women [9-11], and pregnancies from assisted reproduction have been associated with adverse birth outcome, such as preterm birth, low birth weight, and perinatal mortality [12].

Despite these reasons to suspect that CMM diagnosis may be related to birth outcomes, the epidemiologic evidence on the topic is limited. No population-based cohort study of birth outcome in women diagnosed with CMM before pregnancy has been published. A recent cohort study, based on 412 women who were diagnosed with CMM during or shortly after pregnancy focused on the effect of pregnancy on maternal survival [13]. In a subanalysis, the authors examined the birth outcome of these women and found no increased risk of low birth weight, preterm birth or stillbirth, compared with unaffected women. A smaller cohort study, however, has reported a lower mean birth weight for newborns of 21 women who were diagnosed with CMM during pregnancy compared with newborns borne to women without CMM [14].

Therefore, we examined the risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities as well as mean birth weight and male proportion of newborns in a Danish cohort of women with CMM, compared with the outcome of births from a cohort of women without cancer.

MATERIALS AND METHODS

Study population

Information on women with CMM was collected from the Danish Cancer Registry, which has kept records of all incident cases of cancer in Denmark since 1943, classified according to the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-7) [15]. The records include the civil registration number, which is assigned to all Danes at birth, diagnosis, date of diagnosis, method of verification, extent of disease at diagnosis (localized, with regional spread or with metastasis to distant organs), and treatment given within four months after diagnosis. We traced all women with a diagnosis of CMM (ICD-7 codes 190.0-190.9) and excluded all cases with carcinoma *in situ*.

Since 1 January 1973 all births in Denmark have been registered in the Danish Medical Birth Registry (MBR) [16]. Data are obtained from birth notifications, which are completed by midwives (in Denmark all births, including home births, are attended by midwives). The main variables in the MBR are the civil registration number of the mother and the child (except for stillborn children), date and place of birth, gestational age, birth weight, parity, and whether a congenital abnormality is present at the time of birth (no data on the specific type of abnormality are available).

We linked the Danish Cancer Registry data with the MBR by civil registration number [17] to establish a cohort of all Danish women who were recorded with a diagnosis of CMM between January 1, 1970 and December 31, 2002, and who gave birth between January 1, 1973 and December 31, 2002. Women were included if they were diagnosed with CMM before the pregnancy, during the pregnancy, or until two years post partum. We restricted all analyses to singleton births to avoid potential confounding of multiple births, since these have been associated with an increased risk of adverse birth outcome [18].

Comparison cohort

The prevalence of adverse birth outcomes was compared with the prevalence in a comparison cohort selected from other births in Denmark. For each birth by a woman with CMM, 50 comparison births were selected from the MBR. These births were matched to the CMM cohort members' births by month and year of birth, county of mother's residence, and borne to 50 different women who were not diagnosed with any cancer before or during the pregnancy or until two years after the birth. If fewer than 50 births fulfilled the matching criteria, we used all the available births. If more than 50 comparison births were eligible after matching, we selected a random subset of 50 births. On average, 48 comparison births were selected for each exposed birth. <u>Birth outcome data and potential confounders</u>

The outcome data collected from the MBR included preterm birth (birth before 37 completed weeks of pregnancy), low birth weight at term (birth weight $<2500 \text{ g with} \ge 37$ completed weeks of pregnancy), stillbirth (delivery of a dead fetus at ≥ 28 completed weeks of pregnancy), male proportion of newborns, birth weight, and for stillbirths of women with CMM, whether a congenital abnormality was present at birth. Data on potential confounders included maternal age, parity, gestational age and calendar period of the birth. For live born babies, outcome data on congenital abnormalities (including chromosomal abnormalities) diagnosed during the first year of life were collected from the National Hospital Discharge Registry, with records of

all discharge diagnoses from Danish hospitals since 1977 and outpatient visits since 1995. The variables include the civil registration number, dates of admission and discharge, and up to 20 discharge diagnoses, using the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-8 before 1994 and ICD-10 from 1994 onward [19]). The codes for congenital abnormalities (including chromosomal abnormalities) were 740.00 to 759.99 in ICD-8 and Q0.00 to Q99.9 in ICD-10. Diagnoses of congenital dislocation of the hip and undescended testis were excluded because of their poor validity [20]. <u>Statistical analysis</u>

Birth weights \geq 7000 g probably reflected coding errors and were excluded from the analyses. We also excluded births registered with a gestational age of less than 20 weeks or more than 44 weeks. Owing to a change in coding procedures in the MBR in 1978, there were more missing data on gestational age for the years 1978-1981 than for other years (mean missing proportion, 25.0% for 1978-1981, compared with 1.2% in 1973-1977, and 0.8% in 1982-2002). Births without data on gestational age were excluded from the study (N=29 in the exposed cohort and N=1,868 in the comparison cohort). In total, we identified 1,059 singleton births delivered by women with CMM and selected 50,794 singleton births for the comparison cohort.

We classified the births of women with CMM into three groups according to time of cancer diagnosis in relation to pregnancy. **Group 1** included the first birth after a CMM diagnosis (*i.e.* women who were diagnosed before pregnancy). **Group 2** included the births by women who were diagnosed with CMM during pregnancy (*i.e.* diagnosed between the first day in the last menstruation until the date of birth). **Group 3** included births by women who were diagnosed with CMM after delivery (*i.e.*

diagnosed between the day after the date of birth until two years later). If a woman gave birth more than once in this two-year period, only the last birth before the cancer diagnosis was included, based on the assumption that the preclinical cancer would be more likely to affect the birth closest to the time of cancer diagnosis.

We calculated the prevalence of births in the cohorts within the categories of each of the independent variables, stratified by cancer diagnosis group for the CMM cohort and by the matched woman's cancer diagnosis group for the comparison cohort.

We computed crude and adjusted prevalence odds ratios (POR), as an estimate of the risk ratio, and associated 95% confidence interval (CI) for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities. Adjusted PORs were estimated by unconditional logistic regression analysis. We adjusted for maternal age (<25 yr, 25-29 yr, 30-34 yr, ≥ 35 yr), parity (1, 2+), and calendar period of the birth (1973-86, 1987-94, 1995-2002). PORs for stillbirth were also adjusted for gestational age (20-33 wk, 34-36 wk, and ≥ 37 wk). Stillborn children were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, and congenital abnormalities. For births in Group 1 and Group 3 we repeated the analyses in strata of boys and girls to examine whether sex of the child modified the POR estimates. The small number of outcome events in Group 2 precluded stratified analyses. As cardiovascular abnormalities are among the most common congenital abnormalities [21], we examined whether there was a cluster of these abnormalities by segregating the POR estimates into those for all cardiovascular abnormalities (codes: 746.09 to 747.99 in ICD-8 and Q20.0 to Q28.9 in ICD-10) and all other abnormalities in Groups 1 and 3.

We also computed the difference between the male proportion of newborns of women with CMM and that of newborns of matched comparison mothers with 95% CI.

We used linear regression analysis to estimate differences in mean birth weight adjusted for maternal age (<25 yr, 25-29 yr, 30-34 yr, ≥ 35 yr), parity (1, 2+), gestational age (20-33 wk, 34-36 wk, and ≥ 37 wk), and calendar period of the birth (1973-86, 1987-94, 1995-2002). Stillborn children were excluded from these analyses.

The study was approved by the Danish Data Protection Agency (record no. 2003- 41- 2833). As the study was based on routinely registered data, informed consent from the patients involved was not necessary. All analyses used SAS software, version 8.2.

RESULTS

Descriptive data

Descriptive data on Groups 1 to 3 and their matched comparison cohort are shown in Table 1. Of the 1,059 single births delivered by women with CMM, 620 occurred in Group 1. The median number of days from the time of diagnosis until pregnancy (*i.e.* the first day in the last menstruation) was 934 days (range: 11-8025 days). Eighty-eight births in Group 2 were found (19 women were diagnosed in the first trimester, 39 in the second, and 30 in the third). In Group 3, 351 births occurred. The median number of days from date of the birth until date of cancer diagnosis was 330 days (range: 13-729 days).

The proportion of melanomas registered as localized at time of diagnosis was 95% for women in Group 1, 93% in Group 2, and 92% in Group 3. This information was missing for 5%, 1% and 4%, in Groups 1, 2 and 3, respectively.

Birth outcome

The proportion of male newborns of women with CMM consistently exceeded the proportion of male newborns of the matched comparison mothers (53.2% versus 51.7%, difference = 1.5%, (95% CI = -2.5; 5.5) for Group 1, 56.8% versus 51.9%, difference = 4.9%, (95% CI = -5.5; 15) for Group 2, and 58.4% versus 51.9%, difference = 6.5%, (95% CI = 1.3; 12) for Group 3).

Table 2 shows the crude and adjusted prevalence odds ratios (POR) for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities for newborns in Groups 1 to 3 and the matched comparison cohort stratified by the matched CMM woman's group. For births in Group 1 and 2, there was no stillborn child among the births delivered by mothers with CMM, and we found no substantially different risks of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, or congenital abnormalities, compared with the matched comparison cohort. For births in Group 3, the POR of stillbirth was 4.6 (95% CI = 1.7; 12.3). No increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, or congenital abnormalities was observed in this group. We did not identify any characteristics consistently in common to all of the stillborn children in Group 3 (Table 3).

The POR estimates for cardiovascular abnormalities and other abnormalities were 1.2 (95% CI=0.6; 2.5) and 1.1 (95% CI=0.7; 1.7), respectively, in Group 1 and 0.7 (95% CI=0.2; 2.7) and 1.2 (95% CI =0.6; 2.2), respectively, in Group 3. We found only one case with a chromosomal abnormality. Stratification according to sex of the offspring in Groups 1 and 3 did not change the overall effect estimates substantially (data not shown).

Newborns in Group 1 and Group 3 had nearly the same mean birth weights as newborns in the comparison cohort, while newborns in Group 2 had an adjusted mean birth weight 88 g (95 % CI=-18;194) higher than newborns of comparison mothers.

DISCUSSION

In this nationwide cohort study of birth outcome in women with CMM, we found no increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, or congenital abnormalities among newborns of women who were diagnosed with CMM before or during pregnancy, compared with newborns of mothers without cancer. The more than four-fold increased risk of stillbirth for newborns of women who were diagnosed with CMM within two years after the time of delivery was an unexpected finding.

Our data derive from a uniformly organized health care system with complete nationwide cancer and birth registration allowing for a population-based design and complete follow-up on congenital abnormalities diagnosed during the first year of life. Several factors affect the accuracy of our risk estimates and the interpretation of our data. Because of the small number of outcome events, the effect estimates in Group 2 were imprecise. We did not have data on spontaneous or induced abortions. If women with CMM had more miscarriages or induced abortions related to fetal abnormalities than comparison mothers, this difference could introduce a selection bias and explain why we found no increased risk of congenital abnormalities. We examined the male proportion of newborns, since it has been suggested that exposure to psychological stress related to severe life events (such as severe illness in a partner) around the time of conception may reduce the male proportion of newborns, partly because of differential abortion of male embryos [8]. Thus, psychological stress, caused by CMM, may cause an increased rate of early male abortion. Our data, however, showed a small but not substantial increase in the male proportion of newborns borne to women with CMM compared with newborns borne to the matched cohort of mothers without cancer.

Coding errors are infrequent in the Medical Birth Registry (MBR) but gestational age does have some misclassifications errors [22]. Our POR estimates for preterm birth that were close to one did not suggest any differential misclassification of preterm birth between women with CMM and comparison mothers.

Data on congenital abnormalities were obtained from the National Hospital discharge registry, which may not always be coded correctly, but are of generally high quality with 85% correct coding [20]. It is important to consider that teratogens do not uniformly increase the rate of all congenital abnormalities, but rather increase the rates of selected abnormalities [23]. Therefore, we examined the risk of cardiovascular outcomes that belong to the most common congenital abnormalities [21], but we found no cluster of these specific abnormalities.

We were unable to adjust for socioeconomic status and therefore we may have underestimated the impact of CMM on birth outcome, since it has been reported that women with high socioeconomic status have a higher incidence of CMM [24], and low socioeconomic status has been associated with a moderately increased risk of adverse birth outcomes [25]. It is unlikely, however, that disparities in socioeconomic conditions between women with CMM and the comparison cohort would cause major confounding of birth outcome [25].

A hospital-based study evaluated 18 deliveries of women who were diagnosed with CMM during pregnancy over a period of 30 years [14]. The authors reported 17 live births, one anencephalic stillbirth, a lower mean birth weight for

newborns of women with CMM, as compared to women without CMM, and no difference in mean gestational age. The authors suggested that the differences in birth weight were due to intrauterine growth retardation secondary to the melanoma, its therapies, or its complications. In that study, however, mean birth weights were based on only nine melanoma exposed newborns and nine newborns born to matched mothers. Our study found no important difference in mean birth weight between newborns of women with CMM and newborns of comparison mothers, based on a substantially larger sample and nested in an unselected population. In a populationbased cohort study, O'Meara et al. identified 149 women diagnosed with CMM during pregnancy and 263 women diagnosed within 12 months after delivery over a period of 9 years in California [13]. Our results corroborate their study with respect to the low relative risk of preterm birth and low birth weight. For women diagnosed during pregnancy, O'Meara and colleagues reported an odds ratio of 0.9 (95% CI=0.5-1.6) for prematurity and an odds ratio of 0.8 (95% CI=0.3-1.8) for low birth weight, adjusted for age and race. They found no fetal deaths in the exposed group and no increased risk of adverse birth outcome in women who were diagnosed with CMM in the first post partum year (no data were shown).

Our finding of a four-fold increased risk of stillbirth for newborns of women who were diagnosed with CMM within two years after delivery was unexpected. The five stillbirths were not caused by maternal disseminated cancer, since these children all were borne to mothers who were registered with localized disease at diagnosis. Unfortunately, our data cannot determine whether the factors behind the association may be causal, unmeasured confounding, or chance. With this exception, our results

suggest no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcome for women with CMM.

REFERENCES

- Bevona C, Sober AJ. Melanoma incidence trends. Dermatol Clin 2002; 20: 589-95, vii.
- 2) van der Horst M, Winther JF, Olsen JH. Cancer incidence in the age range 0-34 years: historical and actual status in Denmark. Int J Cancer 2006; **118**: 2816-2826.
- Schwartz JL, Mozurkewich EL, Johnson TM. Current management of patients with melanoma who are pregnant, want to get pregnant, or do not want to get pregnant. Cancer 2003; 97: 21302133.
- 4) Lishner M. Cancer in pregnancy. Ann Oncol 2003; 14 Suppl 3: iii31-iii36.
- 5) Hedegaard M, Henriksen TB, Sabroe S, Secher NJ. Phsychological distress in pregnancy and preterm delivery. BMJ 1993; **307:** 234-239.
- Hedegaard M, Henriksen TB, Secher NJ, Hatch MC, Sabroe S. Do stressful life events affect duration of gestation and risk of preterm delivery? Epidemiology 1996; 7: 339-345.
- Hansen D, Lou HC, Olsen J. Serious life events and congenital malformations: a national study with complete follow-up. Lancet 2000; 356: 875-880.
- 8) Hansen D, Moller H, Olsen J. Severe periconceptional life events and the sex ratio in offspring: follow up study based on five national registers. BMJ 1999; **319:** 548-549.
- Ron E, Lunenfeld B, Menczer J, Blumstein T, Katz L, Oelsner G *et al.* Cancer incidence in a cohort of infertile women. Am J Epidemiol 1987; 125: 780-790.

- Brinton LA, Melton LJ, Malkasian GD, Jr, Bond A, Hoover R. Cancer risk after evaluation for infertility. Am J Epidemiol 1989; 129: 712-722.
- Rossing MA, Daling JR, Weiss NS, Moore DE, Self SG. Risk of cutaneous melanoma in a cohort of infertile women. Melanoma Res. 1995; 5: 123-127.
- Helmerhorst FM, Perquin DA, Donker D, Keirse MJ. Perinatal outcome of singletons and twins after assisted conception: a systematic review of controlled studies. BMJ 2004; **328:** 261.
- O'Meara AT, Cress R, Xing G, Danielsen B, Smith LH. Malignant melanoma in pregnancy. A population-based evaluation. Cancer 2005; 103: 1217-1226.
- Ravid M, Lishner M, Zemlickis D, Koren G. Malignant melanoma and pregnancy.
 In: Koren G, Lishner M, Farine D, eds. Cancer in pregnancy, maternal and fetal risks.
 Cambridge: University Press, Cambridge, 1996: 134-142.
- 15) Storm HH, Michelsen EV, Clemmensen IH, Pihl J. The Danish Cancer Registry-history, content, quality and use. Dan Med Bull 1997; **44:** 535-539.
- Knudsen LB, Olsen J. The Danish Medical Birth Registry. Dan Med Bull 1998; 45: 320-323.
- 17) Frank L. Epidemiology. When an entire country is a cohort. Science 2000; 287: 2398-2399.
- Pinborg A, Loft A, Nyboe AA. Neonatal outcome in a Danish national cohort of 8602 children born after in vitro fertilization or intracytoplasmatic sperm injection: the role of twin pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2004; 83: 1071-1078.

- Andersen TF, Madsen M, Jorgensen J, Mellemkjoer L, Olsen JH. The Danish National Hospital Register. A valuable source of data for modern health sciences. Dan Med Bull 1999; 46: 263-268.
- 20) Larsen H, Nielsen GL, Bendsen J, Flint C, Olsen J, Sørensen HT. Predictive value and completeness of the registration of congenital abnormalities in three Danish population-based registries. Scand J Public Health 2003; **31:** 12-16.
- 21) Cedergren MI, Kallen BA. Obstetric outcome of 6346 pregnancies with infants affected by congenital heart defects. Eur J Obstet Gynecol Reprod Biol 2006; 125: 211-216.
- Kristensen J, Langhoff-Roos J, Skovgaard LT, Kristensen FB. Validation of the Danish Birth Registration. J Clin Epidemiol 1996; 49: 893-897.
- Mitchell AA. Special considerations in studies of drug-induced birth defects. In: Strom BL, ed. Pharmacoepidemiology. Chichester: Wiley, 2000: 749-763.
- MacKie RM, Hole DJ. Incidence and thickness of primary tumours and survival of patients with cutaneous malignant melanoma in relation to socioeconomic status.
 BMJ 1996; 312: 1125-1128.
- 25) Luo ZC, Kierans WJ, Wilkins R, Liston RM, Mohamed J, Kramer MS. Disparities in birth outcomes by neighbourhood income: temporal trends in rural and urban areas, British Columbia. Epidemiology 2004; 15: 679-686.

1973-2002 and to a matched comparison cohort.	mpariso	n cohort.								
Group 1: Births of women diagnosed with CMM before pregnancy.	osed with	n CMM bei	ore pregna	ancy.						
Group 2: Births of women diagnosed with CMM during pregnancy.	sed with	n CMM dui	ring pregna	ancy.						
Group 3: Births of women diagnosed with CMM from the day after giving birth and until two years later.	osed with	ı CMM fro	m the day	after givin	ıg birth	and until t	wo years	later.		
	B	Births in	Births in	in	Birt	Births in	Births in	s in	Births in	Births in
	G	Group 1	Comp	Comparison	Gro	Group 2	Com	Comparison	Group 3	Comparison
			Cohort	t.			Cohort	ħ		Cohort
	S	(N=620)	(N=29,788)	,788)	(N=88)	(88)	(N=4,180)	180)	(N=351)	(N=16,826)
Age at delivery, number (%)										
<25 years	26	(4.2)	5,642	(18.9)	8	(9.1)	902	(21.6)	23 (6.6)	3,449 (20.5)
25-29 years	202	(32.5)	11,106 (37.3)	(37.3)	35	(39.8)	1,628	(38.9)	147 (41.9)	6,628 (39.4)
30-34 years	251	(40.3)	9,173 (30.8)	(30.8)	25	(28.4)	1,149	(27.5)	121 (34.5)	4,788 (28.5)
\ge 35 years	141	(22.7)	3,867 (13.0)	(13.0)	20	(22.7)	501	(12.0)	60 (17.1)	1,961 (11.7)
Age at delivery (years)										
Mean (+/- SD)	31.3 (31.3 (+/- 4.4)	28.9 ((+/- 4.8)	30.3	30.3 (+/- 4.9)	28.5 (+/- 4.9)	/- 4.9)	30.2 (+/- 4.3)	28.6 (+/- 4.8)
Min/max	20-47	Ľ	15-48		20-44		16-45		20-44	14-58
Parity, number (%)										

Table 1. Characteristics of births to Danish women diagnosed with cutaneous malignant melanoma (CMM) 1970-2002 and giving birth

2								`	~	
	274	(44.2)	16,398	(55.1)	46	46 (52.3)	2,338 (56.0)	(56.0)	207 (59.0)	9,136 (54.3)
Calendar period of birth,										
number (%)										
1973-1986	131	(21.1)	5,979 (20.1)	(20.1)	31	(35.2)	1,391 (33.3)	(33.3)	101 (28.8)	4,676 (27.8)
1987-1994	170	(27.4)	8,312	(27.9)	28	(31.8)	1,370	(32.8)	122 (34.8)	5,901 (35.1)
1995-2002	319	(51.5)	15,497	(52.0)	29	(33.0)	1,419 (33.9)	(33.9)	128 (36.5)	6,249 (37.1)
Offspring (sex), number (%)										
Male	330	(53.2)	15,396 (51.7)	(51.7)	50	50 (56.8)	2,166 (51.9)	(51.9)	205 (58.4)	8,719 (51.9)
Female	290	(46.8)	14,360 (48.3)	(48.3)	38	(43.1)	2,007 (48.1)	(48.1)	146 (41.6)	8,091 (48.1)
Gestational age (weeks)*										
Mean (+/- SD)	39.5 (+	39.5 (+/- 2.0)	39.5 (+/- 1.8)	/- 1.8)	39.9 (39.9 (+/- 1.2)	39.5 (+/-1.9)	-/-1.9)	39.6 (+/- 1.7)	39.6 (+/- 1.9)
Min/max	26-43		20-44		35-42		25-44		30-44	20-44
Birth weight (g)*										
Mean (+/- SD)	3,459 (3,459 (+/-581)	3,486 (+/- 569)	-/- 569)	3,604	3,604 (+/- 522)	3,468 (3,468 (+/- 575)	3,502 (+/- 543)	3,472 (+/- 570)
Min/max	850-5,100	,100	300-5,900	00	2,430	2,430-5,220	520-5,800	00	1,515-5,070	555-6,000

Table 2. Crude and adjusted prevalence odds ratios of birth outcome in Danish women diagnosed with cutaneous malignant melanoma (CMM) 1970-2002 and giving birth 1973-2002 compared to a matched cohort.

Group 1: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with CMM before pregnancy.

Group 2: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with CMM during pregnancy.

Group 3: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with CMM within two years after giving birth

	СММ	Comparison	Crude	Adjusted
	Cohort	Cohort	Prevalence	Prevalence
	Outcome/Total (%)	Outcome/Total (%)	odds ratio	odds ratio*
			(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)
Births in Group 1	(N=620)	(N=29,788)		
Preterm Birth ^{\dagger}	36/620 (5.8)	1,510/29,685 (5.1)	1.2 (0.8 - 1.6)	1.1 (0.8 - 1.6)
Low birth weight at term ^{\dagger}	10/583 (1.7)	436/28,075 (1.6)	1.1 (0.6 - 2.1)	1.1 (0.6 - 2.0)
Stillbirth	0/620 (0.0)	103/29,788 (0.3)	-	-
Abnormalities ^{†,‡}	29/593 (4.9)	1,105/28,353 (3.9)	1.3 (0.9 - 1.9)	1.2 (0.8 - 1.8)
Births in Group 2	(N=88)	(N=4,180)		
Pretem Birth ^{\dagger}	1/88 (1.1)	214/ 4,158 (5.1)	0.2 (0.03- 1.5)	0.2 (0.03- 1.5)
Low birth weight at term ^{\dagger}	1/87 (1.1)	65/ 3,936 (1.7)	0.7 (0.1 - 5.0)	0.6 (0.1 - 4.5)
Stillbirth	0/88 (0.0)	22/ 4,180 (0.5)	-	-
Abnormalities ^{†,‡}	2/80 (2.5)	148/ 3,768 (3.9)	0.6 (0.2 - 2.6)	0.6 (0.2 - 2.7)
Births in Group 3	(N=351)	(N=16,826)		
Pretem Birth ^{\dagger}	16/346 (4.6)	852/16,546 (5.1)	0.9 (0.5 - 1.5)	0.9 (0.5 - 1.5)
Low birth weight at term ^{\dagger}	5/330 (1.5)	264/15,648 (1.7)	0.9 (0.4 - 2.2)	0.9 (0.4 - 2.2)
Stillbirth	5/351 (1.4)	65/16,826 (0.4)	3.7 (1.5 - 9.3)	4.6 (1.7 - 12.3)
Abnormalities ^{†,‡}	13/314 (4.1)	557/14,977 (3.7)	1.1 (0.6 - 2.0)	1.1 (0.6 - 2.0)

* Prevalence odds ratios for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth and congenital abnormalities were adjusted for maternal age (<25 yr, 25-29 yr, 30-34 yr and \geq 35 yr), parity (1, 2+) and calendar period of birth (73-86, 87-94, 95-02). Prevalence odds ratios for stillbirth were additionally adjusted for gestational age (20-33 wk, 34-36 wk and \geq 37 wk). † Stillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities.

[†] Data on congenital abnormalities included births from 1977 to 2002.

	Year of birth	Year of birth Maternal age	Spread of the tumor	Parity	Sex	Gestational age	Birth weight	Congenital abnormality
		at delivery	at time of diagnosis*					
	1979	25 yr	localized		girl	31 weeks	1000 g	present
	1981	34 yr	localized	1	boy	40 weeks	2650 g	absent
œ.	1987	34 yr	localized	$^{+}$	girl	30 weeks	1200 g	absent
:	1991	28 yr	localized	1	girl	30 weeks	780 g	present
ı.	1994	25 yr	localized		girl	31 weeks	1300 g	absent

Table 3. Characteristics of the five stillborn children of women diagnosed with cutaneous malignant melanoma (CMM)

Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome: A Danish nationwide cohort study.

Short title: Hodgkin's disease and birth outcome.

Vivian Langagergaard, MD^{1, 2}; Erzsebet H. Puho, MSc^{1,3}; Mette Nørgaard, MD, PhD¹; Bente Nørgård, MD, PhD¹; Henrik T. Sørensen, MD, PhD¹.

- 1. Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Denmark
- 2. Department of Epidemiology, Institute of Public Health, Aarhus University, Denmark.
- Department of Human Genetics and Teratology, National Centre for Epidemiology, Budapest, Hungary.

Word count: Manuscript: 2988 Abstract: 206 Three tables.

The study received financial support from the Danish Cancer Society, the Danish Cancer Research Foundation, the Western Danish Research Forum for Health Sciences, Ingeborg and Leo Dannins Foundation for Scientific Research, Frits, Georg and Marie Cecilie Glud's Foundation and from Else and Mogens Wedell-Wedellsborgs Foundation.

Correspondence:

Vivian Langagergaard, MD, Department of Clinical Epidemiology, Aarhus University Hospital, Ole Worms Allé 150, DK-8000 Aarhus C, Denmark Phone: +458942 4800. Fax: +45 8942 4801 E-mail: <u>vl@dce.au.dk</u>

Abstract

We examined whether maternal Hodgkin's disease affects birth outcome (preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, congenital abnormalities, mean birth weight, and male proportion of newborns) in a Danish nationwide cohort study of 292 births from 1973 to 2002 to women with Hodgkin's disease, compared with 14042 births from a cohort of mothers without cancer. We computed prevalence odds ratios (POR) as estimates of the relative risks for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and congenital abnormalities. We found no substantially increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, or stillbirth, and no difference in proportion of male newborns for 192 children of women with Hogkin's disease diagnosed before pregnancy. The PORs for congenital abnormalities was 1.7 (95% confidence interval (CI): 0.9-3.1). Among 15 newborns of mothers diagnosed during pregnancy, the POR of preterm birth was 26.6 (95% CI: 8.5-83.0). However, among eight preterm deliveries, five were elective. Moreover, we found no substantially increased risk of adverse birth outcome among 85 newborns of women diagnosed within two years postpartum, though effect estimates were imprecise. Despite overall reassuring findings, we cannot rule out the possibility of an increased risk of congenital abnormalities for newborns of women with Hodgkin's disease diagnosed before pregnancy.

Keywords: Hodgkin's disease, epidemiology, pregnancy, birth outcome, cohort study

Introduction

Hodgkin's disease belongs to cancers that affect women of childbearing age [1]. Advances in the treatment of Hodgkin's disease have led to an overall 5-year relative survival of more than 80% [2]. However, this success is accompanied by concerns for adverse effects of treatment [3]. Radiotherapy and/or chemotherapy may affect future pregnancies in women with Hodgkin's disease by direct effects on the reproductive tract or by causing mutations in germ cells [4]. Furthermore, cancer treatment administered in the first trimester may be teratogenic [1], while detriments in maternal well-being may impact pregnancies in women who have preclinical Hodgkin's disease or are diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy [5].

Nevertheless, data concerning birth outcome in women with previous Hodgkin's disease are sparse and consist mainly of case-series [6-11]. A few of these case-series, which included birth outcome of 15 to 54 women with previous Hodgkin's disease, found a high prevalence of stillbirths [6], congenital abnormalities (CAs), preterm birth, and low birth weight among newborns [7]. The majority of studies, however, have reported that, among women who are able to become pregnant, previous Hodgkin's disease has little if any detrimental effect on birth outcome [8-11]. Likewise, several case-series found normal birth outcome for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during or shortly after pregnancy [12-15].

We examined the risk of adverse birth outcomes in a Danish nationwide cohort of women who were diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before or during pregnancy, or within two years after delivery and compared with the outcome of births from a cohort of pregnant women without cancer.

Methods

Study population

We used the Danish Cancer Registry (CR), which has kept records of all incident cases of cancer in Denmark since 1943, classified according to the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-7) [16], to trace all women with a diagnosis of Hodgkin's disease (ICD-7 code 201). Information included the civil registration number of the woman, date of diagnosis, and radiation treatment administered within four months of diagnosis.

Since January 1, 1973, all births in Denmark have been registered in the Danish Medical Birth Registry (MBR) [17]. Data are obtained from birth notifications, which are completed by midwives (in Denmark all births, including home births, are attended by midwives). The main variables in the MBR are gestational age, birth weight, parity, stillbirth, place of birth, and the civil registration number of the mother and child (which encodes sex and date of birth and is assigned to all live-born children and new residents in Denmark [18]).

Using the civil registration number, we linked the CR data with the MBR to establish a cohort of all Danish women who were recorded with a diagnosis of Hodgkin's disease between January 1, 1970 and December 31, 2002, and who gave birth between January 1, 1973 and December 31, 2002. Women were included if they were diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy, during the pregnancy, or until two years postpartum. We restricted all analyses to singleton births to avoid potential confounding by multiple births, since these have been associated with an increased risk of adverse birth outcome [19].

Comparison cohort

For each birth by a woman with Hodgkin's disease, 50 comparison births matched by month and year of the birth, by county of mother's residence, and born to 50 different cancer-free women were selected from the MBR. If fewer than 50 births fulfilled the matching criteria, we used all the available births. If more than 50 comparison births were eligible after matching, we selected a random subset of 50 births. On average, 48 comparison births were selected for each exposed birth.

Birth outcome data and potential confounders

The outcome data included preterm birth (birth before 37 completed weeks of pregnancy), low birth weight at term (birth weight <2500 g with \geq 37 completed weeks of pregnancy), stillbirth (delivery of a dead fetus at \geq 28 completed weeks of pregnancy), male proportion of newborns, and birth weight. The potential confounders included maternal age, parity, gestational age, and calendar period of the birth. For live-born children, data on CAs (including chromosomal abnormalities) diagnosed during the first year of life were collected from the National Hospital Discharge Registry, which contains records of all discharge diagnoses from Danish hospitals since 1977 and outpatient visits since 1995 [20]. The data include the civil registration number, dates of admission and discharge, and up to 20 discharge diagnoses, coded according to the International Classification of Diseases (ICD-8 before 1994 and ICD-10 from 1994 onward [20]). The codes for CAs (including chromosomal abnormalities) were 740.00 to 759.99 in ICD-8 and Q0.00 to Q99.9 in ICD-10. Diagnoses of congenital dislocation of the hip and undescended testis were excluded because of their poor validity [21].

Statistical analysis

Birth weights \geq 7000 g probably reflected coding errors and were excluded from the analyses [22]. We also excluded births registered with a gestational age of less than 20 weeks or more

than 44 weeks. Owing to a change in coding procedures in the MBR in 1978, there were more missing data on gestational age for the years 1978-1981 than for other years (mean missing proportion, 22.6 % for 1978-1981, compared with 0.8 % in 1973-1977, and 1.2 % in 1982-2002). Births without data on gestational age were excluded from the study (N=20 in the exposed cohort and N=698 in the comparison cohort).

We classified the births of women with Hodgkin's disease into three groups according to the time of diagnosis in relation to pregnancy. **Group 1** included the first birth after a Hodgkin's disease diagnosis (*i.e.* women who were diagnosed before pregnancy). **Group 2** included the births by women who were diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy (*i.e.* diagnosed between the first day in the last menstruation until the date of birth). **Group 3** included births by women who were diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease after delivery (*i.e.* diagnosed between the day after the delivery until two years later). If a woman gave birth more than once in this two-year period, only the last birth before the Hodgkin's disease diagnosis was included, based on the assumption that the preclinical cancer would be more likely to affect the birth closest to the time of diagnosis.

For all three groups, we computed the difference between proportions of male newborns of mothers with Hodgkin's disease and comparison mothers.

We computed prevalence odds ratios (POR) as estimates of the relative risks with associated 95% confidence intervals (95% CI) for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and CAs. The PORs were controlled for month and year of birth and county of mother's residence by matching. We used unconditional logistic regression analysis to further adjust for maternal age and parity. We also included the calendar period of the birth (1973-1986, 1987-1994, 1995-2002), as an independent variable in the model, which did not change

the risk estimates. Stillborn children were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term, and CAs.

In order to examine whether sex of the child or maternal radiotherapy modified the POR estimates for births in Group 1, we repeated the analyses in strata of boys and girls and strata of births of women who were treated with radiotherapy and women who were not. Furthermore, to examine whether calendar period of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis modified the POR estimates for births in Group 1, we repeated the analyses in different calendar periods of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis (1981-1990, 1991-2000), using 1970-1980 as reference. We used the Wald test to evaluate the homogeneity of the POR estimates for CAs in 1981-1990 and 1991-2000. The low count of outcome events in Group 2 and 3 precluded stratified analyses.

We used linear regression to estimate differences in mean birth weight, while controlling for maternal age, parity, gestational age, and calendar period of birth. Stillborn children were excluded from these analyses.

The study was approved by the Danish Data Protection Agency (record no. 2003-41-2833). All analyses used SAS software, version 8.2.

Results

Descriptive data

In total, we identified 292 singleton births delivered by women with Hodgkin's disease and selected 14,042 singleton births for the comparison cohort. Characteristics of births in the three groups and their comparison births are shown in Table I. Of the 292 births by women with Hodgkin's disease, 192 occurred in Group 1. The median number of days from the time of diagnosis until pregnancy (*i.e.* the first day in the last menstruation) was 1824 days (range: 279-7877 days). The majority of women (76%) in Group 1 were \geq 20 years of age at time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis (data not shown). Group 2 included 15 births (eight women were diagnosed in the second trimester and seven, in the third). Group 3 included 85 births. The median number of days from date of giving birth until date of cancer diagnosis was 321 days (range: 6-709 days).

Birth outcome

The prevalence of male newborns of women with Hodgkin's disease in Group 1 was 50.0%, compared with 51.3% among the matched comparison mothers, difference = -1.3%, (95% CI = -8.4-5.8). The corresponding findings were 73.3% versus 50.1% (difference = 23.2%, 95% CI = 5.1-45.6) for Group 2, and 61.2% versus 51.4% (difference = 9.8%, 95% CI = -0.7-20.3) for Group 3.

Table II shows PORs for preterm birth, low birth weight at term, stillbirth, and CAs for newborns in all three groups. For births in Group 1, there was no increased risk of preterm birth or low birth weight at term. We found only one stillbirth among 192 births, corresponding to a POR of 2.0 (95% CI = 0.3-15.4). The

POR for CAs was 1.7 (95% CI = 0.9-3.1). In Groups 2 and 3, there were no children with low birth weight at term and no stillbirths. The POR of preterm birth in Group 2 was 26.6 (95% CI: 8.5-83.0). However, five of the eight preterm deliveries among women with Hodgkin's disease were elective preterm deliveries. There was one child with a CA among 13 births in Group 2 (POR = 2.7; 95% CI: 0.3-22.8) and four children with CAs among 78 births in Group 3 (POR = 1.6; 95% CI: 0.6-4.5).

Table III shows the birth outcomes in Group 1, stratified according to maternal radiotherapy (yes/no) and the three calendar periods of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis. Stratification according to radiotherapy suggested a slightly lower risk (except for stillbirths) of adverse birth outcomes in women who had received radiotherapy. In addition, the POR for CAs increased with calendar time of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis. Stratification according to sex of the newborns did not substantially change the effect estimates (data not shown).

Multiple linear regression analyses indicated that newborns in all three groups had nearly the same adjusted mean birth weight as newborns in the comparison cohort (data not shown).

Discussion

This nationwide cohort study on the relation between maternal Hodgkin's disease and adverse birth outcome did not show any increased risk of preterm birth or low birth weight at term, and no substantial increased risk of stillbirth for newborns of women with previous Hodgkin's disease. However, we can not rule out the possibility of an increased risk of CAs for newborns of these women.

The accuracy of our risk estimates depends on several factors. The main strength of the study is the underlying uniform health care system, with essentially complete registration of cancers and births and complete follow-up on CAs diagnosed during the first year of life, allowing for a population-based design. Information on CAs in the Hospital Discharge Registry is generally of high quality, with an 85% correct coding rate [21]. The quality of most outcome variables in the MBR is high, but its data on gestational age are subject to some misclassification [23]. This misclassification, however, is probably non-differential between mothers with Hodgkin's disease and cancer-free mothers.

Although our study population was large compared with other studies, a limitation is the imprecise effect estimates caused by the small number of outcomes. Furthermore, the data lacked clinical detail on radiation fields, doses, and duration of treatment, and we had no information on chemotherapy or disease stage. Information on radiotherapy (yes/no) obtained from the CR may be inaccurate, because the data are not routinely validated. However, a study of childhood cancer survivors reported that 97 of 110 patients treated with radiotherapy (88%) and 78 of 79 patients not treated with radiotherapy (99%) were correctly coded in the CR [24].

Women with early-stage Hodgkin's disease, which is often located above the diaphragm, were probably more likely than women with more advanced stages to receive radiotherapy, since the typical treatment of early-stage disease in our study period has been either radiation alone (with minimal effect on the gonads in case of supradiaphragmatic location), or a few series of combination chemotherapy followed by radiation. In contrast, later stages of Hodgkin's disease have typically been treated with six series of combination chemotherapy and only rarely radiotherapy. Thus, the distribution of Hodgkin's disease stage could bias the estimates of the radiotherapystratified analyses. This may help explain our finding of a lower risk of adverse birth outcomes for women who were treated with radiotherapy, compared with women who were not.

Fetal abnormalities may lead both to miscarriage [25] and to induced abortion, but we had no data on these outcomes. Thus, selection bias could have occurred if women with Hodgkin's disease had more miscarriages and induced abortions related to fetal abnormalities than did comparison mothers. Such bias would lead us to underestimate the risk of CAs in newborns of women with Hodgkin's disease.

It has been suggested that mutagenic exposure of germ cells (*i.e.* chemotherapy or radiation) may decrease the proportion of male newborns in female survivors of cancer due to sex-linked lethal mutations [4]. Our data, however, showed no substantial decrease in the male proportion of newborns in Group 1, indicating that earlier treatment for Hodgkin's disease is not a risk factor for early male abortion. For newborns in Group 2, there was an increase in the male

proportion compared with newborns of comparison mothers. This finding is surprising and may be due to chance.

We believe that our study is the first one to estimate relative risks for CAs among newborns of women with Hodgkin's disease. The increased risk estimates for CAs among newborns of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during or shortly after pregnancy were imprecise. However, it is important to emphasize that teratogens increase the rate of specific CAs but not all CAs [26], and we were unable to evaluate the risk of specific CAs. Small cohort studies can detect only large increases in the risk of specific CAs, and are limited in their ability to provide an assurance of safety. Our finding of a higher risk of CAs for newborns of women who were diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease from 1991 to 2000 (before their pregnancy) may be a diagnostic bias caused by a recently increased interest in the risk of CAs after maternal cancer treatment.

On the whole, our findings are in line with the existing studies. Janov *et al.* did not find any substantial increased risk of low birth weight and no CAs among newborns of 15 women with pre-pregnancy Hodgkin's disease compared with the general population [27]. Likewise, Swerdlow *et al.* reported no increased risk of preterm birth, low birth weight, stillbirth, CAs or chromosomal abnormalities among 49 children of 16 women and 11 men who had previously been treated for Hodgkin's disease compared 52 births by 29 women previously treated for Hodgkin's disease with births by the women's siblings [28], found no overall increased risk of CAs and stillbirths combined among children of Hodgkin's disease patients. The study also found no association of birth outcome with radiotherapy alone (supra- or

infradiaphragmatic), whereas women treated with both chemotherapy and radiation were more likely to give birth to an abnormal child (P=0.047). The three studies, however, were all based on small study populations and did not control for potential confounders.

Recently, a large cohort study of female survivors of childhood cancer found that 19.2% of 337 women with childhood Hodgkin's disease had a preterm birth compared with 12.5% among sibling controls [29]. Another study reported 11 stillbirths among 729 births of female survivors of childhood Hodgkin's disease, corresponding to a RR of 1.6 (95% CI: 0.64-4.03) (30). We found no increased risk of preterm birth and only one stillbirth among 192 women, of whom more than 75 % had been diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease in adulthood (\geq 20 years of age at diagnosis).

Our finding of an increased risk of a preterm delivery for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy mainly reflected a high rate of elective early delivery, probably to allow an early start of cancer therapy. This finding is consistent with other studies on pregnant cancer patients [31;32]. Smith *et al.* identified 172 cases of Hodgkin's disease diagnosed from 9 months preceding delivery until 12 months after delivery and found relative risks of 2.4 (95% CI: 1.6-3.5) for preterm birth, and 3.6 (95% CI: 1.5-8.9) for very low birth weight [31]. The authors suggested that these findings reflected a higher rate of elective early deliveries to allow initiation of therapy. In contrast, a historical cohort study by Lishner *et al.* which included 40 births of women who were pregnant between 9 months before and three months after their first treatment for Hodgkin's disease, reported no increased risk of preterm birth or induced deliveries [33]. Furthermore,

the study indicated no difference in mean birth weight compared with controls, and no increased risk of stillbirths. Overall, the findings of Lishner *et al.* corroborate our data, with the exception of their result for preterm births.

In conclusion, the overall data of this nationwide cohort study are reassuring regarding the risks of adverse birth outcome for women with Hodgkin's disease. However, we cannot rule out the possibility of an increased risk of CAs in offspring of women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy.

Acknowledgements

The study received financial support from the Danish Cancer Society, the Danish Cancer Research Foundation, the Western Danish Research Forum for Health Sciences, Ingeborg and Leo Dannins Foundation for Scientific Research, Frits, Georg and Marie Cecilie Glud's Foundation, and from Else and Mogens Wedell-Wedellsborgs Foundation. There are no conflicts of interest.

References

- (1) Fisher PM, Hancock BW. Hodgkin's disease in the pregnant patient. Br J Hosp Med 1996;**56**:529-532.
- (2) Melbye M, Adami H-O. Hodgkin's Lymphoma. In: Adami H-O, Hunter D, Trichopoulos D, editors. Textbook of Cancer Epidemiology. New York:Oxford University Press, Inc.,2002: 520-534.
- (3) Swerdlow AJ, Jacobs PA, Marks A *et al*. Fertility, reproductive outcomes, and health of offspring, of patients treated for Hodgkin's disease: an investigation including chromosome examinations. Br J Cancer 1996;**74**:291-296.
- (4) Nagarajan R, Robison LL. Pregnancy outcomes in survivors of childhood cancer. J Natl Cancer Inst Monogr 2005;**34**:72-76.
- (5) Koren G, Lishner M, Zemlickis D. Cancer in pregnancy: identifikation of unanswered questions on maternal and fetal risks. In: Koren G, Lishner M, Farine D, editors. Cancer in pregnancy: Maternal and fetal risks. Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1996:3-14.
- (6) Green DM, Hall B. Pregnancy outcome following treatment during childhood or adolescence for Hodgkin's disease. Pediatr Hematol Oncol 1988;5:269-277.
- (7) Mckeen EA, Mulvihill JJ, Rosner F, Zarrabi MH. Pregnancy outcome in Hodgkin's disease. Lancet 1979;2:590.
- (8) Horning SJ, Hoppe RT, Kaplan HS, Rosenberg SA. Female reproductive potential after treatment for Hodgkin's disease. N Engl J Med 1981;**304**:1377-1382.
- (9) Aisner J, Wiernik PH, Pearl P. Pregnancy outcome in patients treated for Hodgkin's disease. J Clin Oncol 1993;**11**:507-512.
- (10) Andrieu JM, Ochoa-Molina ME. Menstrual cycle, pregnancies and offspring before and after MOPP therapy for Hodgkin's disease. Cancer 1983;**52**:435-438.
- (11) Brierly JD, Rathmell AJ, Gospodarowicz *et al*. Late effects of treatment for earlystage Hodgkin's disease. Br J Cancer 1998;**77**:1300-1310.
- (12) Woo SY, Fuller LM, Cundiff JH *et al.* Radiotherapy during pregnancy for clinical stages IA-IIA Hodgkin's disease. Int J Radiat Oncol Biol Phys 1992;**23**:407-412.
- (13) Aviles A, Neri N. Hematological malignancies and pregnancy: a final report of 84 children who received chemotherapy in utero. Clin Lymphoma 2001;**2**:173-177.
- (14) Gelb AB, van de RM, Warnke RA, Kamel OW. Pregnancy-associated lymphomas. A clinicopathologic study. Cancer 1996;**78**:304-310.
- (15) Anselmo AP, Cavalieri E, Enrici RM *et al.* Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy: diagnostic and therapeutic management. Fetal Diagn Ther 1999;**14**:102-105.

- (16) Storm HH, Michelsen EV, Clemmensen IH, Pihl J. The Danish Cancer Registry-history, content, quality and use. Dan Med Bull 1997;**44**:535-539.
- (17) Knudsen LB, Olsen J. The Danish Medical Birth Registry. Dan Med Bull 1998;
 45:320-323.
- (18) Frank L. Epidemiology. When an entire country is a cohort. Science 2000;**287**:2398-2399.
- (19) Pinborg A, Loft A, Nyboe AA. Neonatal outcome in a Danish national cohort of 8602 children born after in vitro fertilization or intracytoplasmic sperm injection: the role of twin pregnancy. Acta Obstet Gynecol Scand 2004;83:1071-1078.
- (20) Andersen TF, Madsen M, Jorgensen J, Mellemkjoer L, Olsen JH. The Danish National Hospital Register. A valuable source of data for modern health sciences. Dan Med Bull 1999;46:263-268.
- (21) Larsen H, Nielsen GL, Bendsen J *et al.* Predictive value and completeness of the registration of congenital abnormalities in three Danish population-based registries. Scand J Public Health 2003;**31**:12-16.
- (22) Norgard B, Fonager K, Sorensen HT, Olsen J. Birth outcomes of women with celiac disease: a nationwide historical cohort study. Am J Gastroenterol 1999;**94**:2435-2440.
- (23) Kristensen J, Langhoff-Roos J, Skovgaard LT, Kristensen FB. Validation of the Danish Birth Registration. J Clin Epidemiol 1996;**49**:893-897.
- (24) Ross L, Johansen C, Dalton SO *et al.* Psychiatric hospitalizations among survivors of cancer in childhood or adolescence. N Engl J Med 2003;**349**:650-657.
- (25) Yusuf RZ, Naeem R. Cytogenetic abnormalities in products of conception: a relationship revisited. Am J Reprod Immunol 2004;**52**:88-96.
- (26) Mitchell AA. Special considerations in studies of drug-induced birth defects. In: Strom BL, editor. Pharmacoepidemiology. Chichester: Wiley, 2000: 749-763.
- (27) Janov AJ, Anderson J, Cella DF *et al.* Pregnancy outcome in survivors of advanced Hodgkin disease. Cancer 1992;**70**:688-692.
- (28) Holmes GE, Holmes FF. Pregnancy outcome of patients treated for Hodgkin's disease: a controlled study. Cancer 1978;**41**:1317-1322.
- (29) Signorello LB, Cohen SS, Bosetti C *et al*. Female survivors of childhood cancer: preterm birth and low birth weight among their children. J Natl Cancer Inst 2006; 98:1453-1461.
- (30) Green DM, Whitton JA, Stovall M *et al.* Pregnancy outcome of female survivors of childhood cancer: a report from the Childhood Cancer Survivor Study. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2002;**187**:1070-1080.

- (31) Smith LH, Dalrymple JL, Leiserowitz GS, Danielsen B, Gilbert WM. Obstetrical deliveries associated with maternal malignancy in California, 1992 through 1997. Am J Obstet Gynecol 2001;**184**:1504-1512.
- (32) Zemlickis D, Lishner M, Degendorfer P *et al*. Maternal and fetal outcome after breast cancer in pregnancy. Am J Obstet Gynecol 1992;**166**:781-787.
- (33) Lishner M, Zemlickis D, Degendorfer P, Panzarella T, Sutcliffe SB, Koren G. Maternal and foetal outcome following Hodgkin's disease in pregnancy. Br J Cancer 1992;65:114-117.

		Group 1	ıp 1			Group 2	p 2		Group 3	tp 3
	Wom	Women with	Comparison	arison	Won	Women with	Comparison	arison	Women with	Comparison
	Ц	HD	cohort	ort	[HD	coh	cohort	ΠΗ	cohort
	N=	(N=192)	(N=9,247)	,247)	Ś	(N=15)	(N=706)	706)	(N=85)	(N=4,089)
Maternal age at delivery, number (%)										
<25 years	27	(14.1)	1,916	(20.7)	5	(33.3)	176	(24.9)	19 (22.4)	937 (22.9)
25-29 years	74	(38.5)	3,528	(38.2)	L	(46.7)	284	(40.2)	36 (42.4)	1,627 (39.8)
30-34 years	69	(35.9)	2,628	(28.4)	7	(13.3)	175	(24.8)	22 (25.9)	1,101 (26.9)
\geq 35 years	22	(11.5)	1,175	(12,7)	1	(6.7)	71	(10.1)	8 (9.4)	424 (10.4)
Age at delivery (years)										
Mean (+/- SD)	29.0 (29.0 (+/- 4.4)	28.6	28.6 (+/- 4.9)	26.5	26.5 (+/- 4.4)	28.0 (-	28.0 (+/- 5.0)	28.0 (+/- 4.9)	28.2 (+/- 4.8)
Range	16-38		15-47		20-36		16-45		18-41	16-46
Parity, number (%)										
1	135	(70.3)	4,204 (45.5)	(45.5)	10	(66.7)	346	346 (49.1)	42 (49.4)	1,848 (45.2)
≥2	57	(29.7)	5,031	(54.5)	5	(33.3)	358	358 (50.9)	43 (50.6)	2,238 (54.8)
Data missing	0	(0.0)	12	(0.1)	0	(0.0)	7	(0.3)	0 (0.0)	3 (<0.1)
Calendar period of birth, number (%)										

5
q
Ŭ
SOI
ari
1D2
Om
c e
th
in
en
Ĩ
0M
by w
qþ
an
se
ea
dis
Š
in
ã
lod
Ho
h Ho
with Ho
with Ho
with Ho
h Ho
with Ho
is by women with Ho
with Ho
rths by women with Ho
irths by women with Ho
irths by women with Ho
irths by women with Ho
irths by women with Ho
irths by women with Ho
aracteristics of births by women with Ho
irths by women with Ho
Characteristics of births by women with Ho
ble I. Characteristics of births by women with Ho
e I. Characteristics of births by women with Hoo

1973-1986	59	(30.7)	2,771	2,771 (30.0)	L	7 (46.7)	319	319 (45.2)	31 (36.5)	1,472 (36.0)
1987-1994	52	(27.1)	2,540	2,540 (27.4)	ξ	(20.0)	144	144 (20.4)	30 (35.3)	1,458 (35.7)
1995-2002	81	(42.2)	3,936	(42.6)	5	(33.3)	243	(34.4)	24 (28.2)	1,159 (28.3)
Offspring (sex), number (%)										
Male	96	(50.0)	4,735	4,735 (51.3)	11	11 (73.3)	353	353 (50.1)	52 (61.2)	2,101 (51.4)
Female	96	(50.0)	4,500	4,500 (48.7)	4	4 (26.7)	351	351 (49.9)	33 (38.8)	1,985 (48.6)
Data missing*	0	(0.0)	12	(0.1)	0	(0.0)	7	(0.3)	0 (0.0)	3 (<0.1)
Gestational age (weeks)†										
Mean (+/- SD)	39.5 (-	39.5 (+/- 2.1)	39.5 (+/- 1.9)	/- 1.9)	37.0 (37.0 (+/- 3.4)	39.6 (39.6 (+/-1.7)	39.5 (+/- 1.8)	39.6 (+/- 1.8)
Range	26-42		23-44		33-42	-)	23-44		31-43	25-44
Birth weight (g)†										
Mean (+/- SD)	3,462 (3,462 (+/- 581)	3,464 (+/- 571)	/- 571)	2,938 (2,938 (+/- 649)	3,450 (+	3,450 (+/- 539)	3,412 (+/- 576)	3460 (+/- 556)
Range	803-5,000	000	655-5,600	0(1,690-4,400	4,400	570-5,200	00	1,870-4,720	820-5,530

Group 1: Births by women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy. Group 2: Births by women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy. Group 3: Births by women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease within two years after giving birth.

* Births with missing data on sex were all stillbirths who had no CPR-number.

* Stillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of mean gestational age and mean birth weight.

Table II. Crude and adjusted prevalence odds ratios of birth outcome in women with

Hodgkin's disease

	Hodgkin's diseas	e Comparison	Crude	Adjusted
	Cohort	Cohort	Prevalence	Prevalence
	Outcome/Total (%	6) Outcome/Total (%	%) odds ratio*	odds ratio†
			(95 % CI)	(95 % CI)
Births in Group 1	(N=192)	(N=9,247)		
Preterm Birth‡	12/191 (6.3)	479/9,162 (5.2) 1.2 (0.7 - 2.2)	1.1 (0.6 – 2.0)
Low birth weight at term [‡]	2/177 (1.1)	145/8,649 (1.7) 0.7 (0.2 - 2.7)	0.6 (0.2 - 2.6)
Stillbirth	1/192 (0.5)	35/9,247 (0.4) 1.4 (0.2 - 10.1)	2.0 (0.3 - 15.4)
CAs‡§	11/181 (6.1)	323/8,673 (.	3.7) 1.7 (0.9 - 3.1)	1.7 (0.9 - 3.1)
Births in Group 2	(N=15)	(N=706)		
Preterm Birth‡	8/15 (53.3)	30/704 (4	4.3) 25.7 (8.7 - 75.4)	26.6 (8.5 - 83.0)
Low birth weight at term [‡]	0/7 (0.0)	9/674 (1.3) -	-
Stillbirth	0/15 (0.0)	2/706 (0.3) -	-
CAs‡§	1/13 (7.7)	18/606 (.	3.0) 2.7 (0.3 - 22.1)	2.7 (0.3 - 22.8)
Births in Group 3	(N=85)	(N=4,089)		
Preterm Birth‡	5/85 (5.9)	205/4,080 (:	5.0) 1.2 (0.5 - 2.9)	1.2 (0.5 – 2.9)
Low birth weight at term:	0/80 (0.0)	48/3,866 (1.2) -	-
Stillbirth	0/85 (0.0)	9/4,089 (0.2) -	-
CAs‡§	4/78 (5.1)	124/3,742 (:	3.3) 1.6 (0.6 - 4.4)	1.6 (0.6 - 4.5)

Group 1: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy.

Group 2: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease during pregnancy.

Group 3: Birth outcome in women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease within two years postpartum.

* Controlled for month and year of the birth and county of mother's residence by matching.

[†] Further adjusted for maternal age (<25 yr, 25-29 yr, 30-34 yr and ≥35 yr) and parity (1, 2+). Calendar period of the

birth (1973-1986, 1987-1994, 1995-2002) was also included as an independent variable in the model.

- [†] Stillborn babies were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities (CAs).
- ‡ Data on congenital abnormalities (CAs) included births from 1977 to 2002.

				Group 1 (N=192)	(N=192)			
	Pret	Preterm birth	Low birth	Low birth weight at term	Stil	Stillbirth	C⊬	CAs*
	Outcome/Tot:	Outcome/Total Adjusted OR ⁺	Outcome/Tota	Outcome/Total Adjusted OR [†]	Outcome/Total	Outcome/Total Adjusted OR [†]	Outcome/Total Adjusted OR [†]	Adjusted OR [†]
	(%)	(95% CI)	(%)	(95% CI)	(%)	(95% CI)	(%)	(95% CI)
Radiotherapy ‡								
Yes (N=100)	4/99 (4.0)	0.7 (0.2-1.8)	1/93 (1.1)	0.5 (0.1-3.6)	1/100 (1.0)	4.6 (0.5-38.5)	4/90 (4.4)	1.2 (0.4-3.3)
No (N=88)	8/88 (9.1)	1.8 (0.8-3.7)	1/80 (1.3)	0.9 (0.1-6.5)	0/88 (0.0)		6/87 (6.9)	1.9 (0.8-4.4)
Time of HD diagnosis								
1970-1980 (N=66)	4/65 (6.1)	1.0 (reference)	0/60 (0.0)	1.0 (reference)	1/66 (1.5)	1.0 (reference)	1/55 (1.8)	1.0 (reference)
1981-1990 (N=64)	2/64 (3.1)	0.6 (0.1-2.4)	2/62(3.2)	1.9 (0.5-8.1)	0/64 (0.0)		3/64 (4.7)	1.4 (0.4-4.4) §
1991-2000 (N=62)	6/62 (9.7)	1.8 (0.8-4.1)	0/55 (0.0)	ı	0/62 (0.0)	ı	7/62 (11.3)	3.1 (1.4-6.9) §

Table III. Birth outcome stratified by treatment with radiotherapy and calendar period of Hodgkin's disease diagnosis for women diagnosed with Hodgkin's disease before pregnancy (Group 1). + Controlled for month and year of birth and county of mother's residence by matching and further adjusted for maternal age and parity. Stillborn children

were excluded from the analyses of preterm birth, low birth weight at term and congenital abnormalities.

‡ Data on radiotherapy were missing for 4 women.

§ Wald chi-square test, p = 0.25